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1 --- Upon Commencing at 9:30 a.m.

2

3                THE BOARD CHAIRPERSON:   Good morning,

4 everyone.  My name is Robert Gabor, and I'm the new

5 chair of the Public Utilities Board of Manitoba.

6 Today is day 2.  Yesterday, as the income pres -- as a

7 welcoming present, I received a twelve (12) page

8 document of acronyms.

9                I practised law thirty-six (36) years

10 until last Thursday when I shut down my practice.  I

11 must say in all those thirty-six (36) years, I don't

12 think I ever saw twelve (12) pages of acronyms in

13 total.

14                Before going further, I would advise

15 that I will not be sitting on the panel before you

16 today, and I will not be participating in the

17 decision-making process related to these hearings.

18 Instead, I will sit quietly in a corner and observe,

19 much to the surprise of counsel who know me who may

20 find it difficult to believe that I am able to sit

21 quietly anywhere.

22                I will try and attend as much of this

23 hearing as possible as time permits.  I look forward

24 to sitting on a future panel and meeting with you at a

25 future date.
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1                The main reason for my appearance today

2 is to say a few words about Reg Gosselin.  When I

3 agreed to take on this position, I asked to meet with

4 Reg.  This could have been a delicate situation, but

5 instead it was a most enjoyable one.

6                Reg was welcoming and forthcoming,

7 thorough and friendly throughout all the briefings

8 that he provided.  He spoke very highly about the

9 professionalism of the stakeholders who appear before

10 the PUB and their counsel.

11                In his five (5) years with the PUB, Reg

12 created a great team through a combination of

13 dedication, leadership, and building a sense of

14 collegiality.  He used a fine touch to do so.

15                From my short time with him, it became

16 clear that Reg is a gentleman, fair minded, congenial,

17 and a very hard worker.  He led the PUB most ably

18 during his tenure, and he will be a difficult act to

19 follow.

20                Last week, Reg and I both spoke to the

21 staff and the technical advisors.  I asked if he

22 wanted to be here when I gave a few words before this

23 hearing, and he gratefully declined.  Nevertheless, I

24 want to formally thank Reg on the record for his years

25 of service, and to say that Manitoba's -- Manitobans
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1 owe him our gratitude in making this a better province

2 through his dedication and leadership.  Thank you,

3 Reg.

4                Madam Chair, it's all yours.

5                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Good morning,

6 everyone.  Welcome to the Public Utilities Board oral

7 evidentiary portion of its review of the methodology,

8 to be used in Manitoba Hydro Electric's cost of

9 service study.

10                My name is Marilyn Kapitany.  I'm a

11 member of the Public Utilities Board, and will be

12 continuing acting as chairperson of this hearing

13 panel.  The panel includes my fellow Board members,

14 Dr. Hugh Grant and Mr. Larry Ring.

15                Before I go further, I'd like to thank

16 our new Board chair, Robert Gabor, for his opening

17 comments and welcome him to the Public Utilities

18 Board.  I would also like to echo his comments and

19 thank our former chair, Regis Gosselin, for his

20 leadership and dedication to the citizens of Manitoba.

21 It was a great pleasure to work with him on the

22 various matters that have come before this Board, and

23 I must say I now feel the training wheels are well and

24 truly off.

25                Turning back to the matters before the
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1 Board today, I won't recount all of the history of the

2 proceedings that bring us here, but I will remind all

3 parties that the Board embarked on a somewhat unique

4 process when Manitoba Hydro filed its cost of service

5 study methodology review in late 2015.

6                The process has included minimum filing

7 requirements from the Board and Intervenors, one (1)

8 round of Information Requests of the Utility, two (2)

9 facilitated workshops in lieu of additional

10 Information Requests of Manitoba Hydro and of

11 Intervenors, expert evidence from the Intervenors'

12 consultants together with reply and rebuttal --

13 rebuttal in -- evidence from the parties, pre-hearing

14 conferences to determine who would be granted

15 Intervenor status and determine which issues would be

16 adjudicated through written submissions only, and

17 which issues would be subject of this oral evidentiary

18 hearing.

19                In Order 84/'16, the Board identified

20 the following as key issues subject to cross-

21 examination at this oral hearing:  The treatment of

22 export costs including the number of export classes

23 and the allocation of fixed and variable cost to such

24 classes; the treatment of net export revenue and the

25 allocation thereof; the functionalization,
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1 classification, and allocation of generation and

2 transmission assets, including the HVDC system and the

3 US interconnection but excluding wind and coal asset -

4 - assets; and the classification and allocation of

5 demand -- demand-side management.

6                The four (4) key issues from Order

7 84/'16 that I just repeated are complex but, please,

8 be reminded that the Board has already received

9 extensive evidence from Manitoba Hydro and the

10 Intervenors' experts on these issues.  The next three

11 (3) days will provide the parties with an opportunity

12 to ensure their experts have made their final points

13 on these issues in their presentations, and also to

14 allow parties to ask their final questions of other

15 parties' witnesses.

16                The time to complete this oral

17 evidentiary phase is relatively short, so with that in

18 mind the panel has asked Mr. Kurt Simonsen to keep an

19 eye on the time and to remind us if we're getting off

20 track.  In addition, I'd like to ask that counsel ask

21 succinct questions, and that witnesses give succinct

22 answers s that we can finish the process in the three

23 (3) days allotted.

24                We're sitting longer days than we

25 typically do to complete this portion of the hearing
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1 rather than sit on a weekend, and I'm pretty sure we

2 can all find other things to do on Saturday.  So

3 against that backdrop, I'll call on Board counsel, Mr.

4 Peters, to review the outline of procedures and the

5 agenda for the next three (3) days.  Mr. Peters...?

6                MR. BOB PETERS:   Thank you.  Good

7 morning, panel chair Ms. Kapitany, Board members Grant

8 and Ring.

9                At the outset, and while I do not

10 usually speak for the other parties in this room I'd

11 like to take the liberty of joining with Mr. Gabor and

12 Ms. Kapitany on behalf of all of those parties and

13 representatives in attendance today in thanking former

14 chair, Regis Gosselin, for the opportunity to appear

15 before him on the many matters that the Board

16 adjudicated.

17                While I expect there will be a further

18 opportunity to extend thanks and appreciation, Mr.

19 Gosselin's dedication and leadership only enhanced the

20 integrity of the Board.  And we, too, congratulate the

21 Board's new hair, and look forward to appearing before

22 -- before Mr. Gabor on future matters that come before

23 the Board.

24                Turning to the matters you asked me to

25 address, the outline of procedures for the next three
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1 (3) days was circulated, and there's extra copies

2 available at the back of the -- the room, and I'll

3 take the -- take the parties through there succinctly.

4                After my comments, Manitoba Hydro will

5 provide this morning a sixty (60) minute presentation

6 followed by being cross-examined for the balance of

7 the day.

8                Turning to Thursday, there will be an

9 opportunity for counsel to provide opening comments,

10 brief opening comments, and those will be included in

11 the one (1) hour that has been allocated to their

12 expert witness in their presentations.  And some of

13 those expert witnesses have not requested the full one

14 (1) hour that the Board made available to them in

15 Order 84/'16.

16                And in addition to all of the details

17 of the procedural steps the Board has already taken in

18 this matter, as indicated in panel Chair Ms.

19 Kapitany's opening comments, I will certainly remind

20 all counsel that the Board has already adjudicated on

21 the qualifications of all expert witnesses appearing

22 in the concurrent evidence session, and that

23 adjudication can be found in the PUB Exhibit 21.

24                So looking to Thursday, we see that the

25 presentations will -- will take place starting in the
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1 morning at 9:00 a.m.  Following the presentations,

2 there will be then cross-examination of the concurrent

3 evidence panel of witnesses on the key issue dealing

4 with the treatment of net export revenue and the

5 allocation of it.  That will take us through Thursday

6 afternoon and -- and into the evening.

7                On Friday, there are three (3)

8 additional key issues this Board wanted parties to

9 have a chance to ask questions on, and the -- our

10 Friday mornings start earlier than others at 8:00 --

11 at 8:30, and we will deal with the remaining three (3)

12 key issues.

13                Following the oral evidentiary cross-

14 examinations of the concurrent evidence panel, parties

15 are reminded that there are written submissions due on

16 September 21 on the issues that are subject to oral

17 concurrent evidence.

18                And then intervenors will have an

19 opportunity to reply by Monday, September 26th,

20 followed by Manitoba Hydro's reply submissions on

21 September 28th.  And should the Board require any oral

22 closing submissions, parties will be notified when

23 that -- when that is to be.  At this point in time,

24 there is no -- no oral closing submissions

25 contemplated.
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1                That said, there's also an agenda and a

2 timetable that was circulated, because it's enough to

3 allocate the time, but what does that look like in a

4 hearing day?  And the agenda and the timetable was

5 designed to show parties how it's supposed to fit into

6 the hearing day.  And I suggest that this may be the

7 document that Mr. Simonsen is looking at when he's

8 trying to make sure parties are kept on track.

9                If there's any questions or any issues

10 with respect to that, please let us know at the

11 earliest opportunity.

12                I would also like to just turn to the

13 exhibit list that has been previously circulated by

14 the Board.  If there are any issues on that, please

15 speak to Board counsel, or Ms. Villegas, or Mr.

16 Simonsen, and we will address it.

17                I would ask counsel that, when it comes

18 time to putting in a next exhibit for your client,

19 please have the appropriate exhibit number ready and

20 identify it as such.  It's -- it should be

21 straightforward, and if you're in doubt, please check

22 with -- with us.

23                Ms. Kapitany and Board members, I

24 suggest that you now call on Manitoba Hydro counsel

25 Ms. Fernandes and Ms. Hammond to introduce their



      DIGI-TRAN INC. 1-800-663-4915 or 1-403-276-7611
      Serving Clients Throughout Canada

15

1 witness panel that's been allocated an hour to make a

2 presentation before the witness panel is cross-

3 examined in the order and in the time allotted on the

4 outline of procedures.

5                So subject to any questions that you

6 may have of me now or at any time during this process,

7 those are my comments.  Thank you.

8

9                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

10

11                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr.

12 Peters.  And I see that you're sitting in the front

13 row, Ms. Fernandes, so I'll assume that you'll be

14 introducing the Hydro panel.

15                MS. ODETTE FERNANDES:   Yes, thank you.

16                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Please.

17                MS. ODETTE FERNANDES:   Good morning,

18 Madam Chair, Board members Ring and Grant.  For

19 purposes of the record of these proceedings, my name

20 is Odette Fernandes, and Ms. Janelle Hammond, who is

21 seated directly behind me.  Both of us will be

22 appearing as counsel for Manitoba Hydro through the

23 course of this week.

24                On behalf of Manitoba Hydro, I would

25 also like to take the opportunity to welcome the new
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1 chairman, Mr. Gabor, to the Public Utilities Board.

2 And although he may not be presiding as chairman over

3 this proceeding, we at Manitoba Hydro look forward to

4 appearing before him in the future.

5                We would also like to echo some of the

6 comments that have been made and take a brief moment

7 to extend Manitoba Hydro's thanks and appreciation to

8 outgoing chairman Mr. Gosselin.  It was always a

9 pleasure to have Mr. Gosselin presiding over our

10 regulatory processes, and we wish him well in his

11 future endeavours.

12                Pursuant to PUB decision in Order

13 84/'16, Manitoba Hydro will be presenting its

14 positions on key issues for oral evidence today.  And

15 we have provided a panel of witnesses to respond to

16 any questions related to those key issues.

17                I will quickly introduce the panel who

18 were sworn previously at the Manitoba Hydro workshop

19 in May of this year.  Seated directly beside me is Mr.

20 Darren Rainkie, who is Vice-president of finance and

21 regulatory and Manitoba Hydro's Chief Financial

22 Officer.

23                Beside Mr. Rain -- Rainkie, we have Dr.

24 David Swatek, who's the system planning department

25 manager.  Beside Mr. Swatek, we have Ms. Kelly
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1 Derksen, who is the cost-of-service department

2 manager.  And beside Ms. Derksen, we have Mr. David

3 Cormie, who is the power sales and operations division

4 manager.

5                And I would also like to quickly

6 introduce you to members of our back row who will be

7 providing some witness support.  To my far left we

8 have Mr. Kelly Hunter, who is the senior export market

9 analyst and planning engineer.

10                Then we have Mr. Kevin Gawne, who is

11 the energy operations planning department manager.  We

12 have Mr. Michael Dust (phonetic), who is the cost-of-

13 service supervisor.  And we have Mr. Greg Barnlund,

14 who is the rates and regulatory affairs division

15 manager.

16                And because of the limited seating

17 available in this room, we also have our two (2)

18 consultants from Christensen and Associates seated

19 directly behind me, Mr. Mike O'Sheasy and Mr. Robert

20 Camfield.

21                In terms of preliminary matters, I

22 believe Manitoba Hydro has provided CVs for the

23 witnesses that will be appearing before you today.

24 And so we'd like to have those marked as a exhibit.

25 And the CV of Mr. Rainkie would be marked as Manitoba



      DIGI-TRAN INC. 1-800-663-4915 or 1-403-276-7611
      Serving Clients Throughout Canada

18

1 Hydro Exhibit number 73-1.

2

3 --- EXHIBIT NO. MH-73-1:   Mr. Rainkie's CV

4

5                MS. ODETTE FERNANDES:   Mr. Cormie's

6 would be 73-2.

7

8 --- EXHIBIT NO. MH-73-2:   Mr. Cormie's CV

9

10                MS. ODETTE FERNANDES:   Ms. Derksen's

11 is 73-3.

12

13 --- EXHIBIT NO. MH-73-3:   Ms. Derksen's CV

14

15                MS. ODETTE FERNANDES:   And Ms. -- and

16 Dr. Swatek's is 73-4.

17

18 --- EXHIBIT NO. MH-73-4:   Mr. Swatek's CV

19

20                MS. ODETTE FERNANDES:   Yesterday

21 evening we also provided a copy of Manitoba Hydro's

22 presentation which Ms. Derksen will be going through

23 in a minute.  And we'd like to have that marked as

24 Manitoba Hydro Exhibit number 74.

25
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1 --- EXHIBIT NO. MH-74:     Manitoba Hydro's

2                             presentation

3

4                MR. KURT SIMONSEN:   Thank you.

5                MS. ODETTE FERNANDES:   Now --

6                MR. KURT SIMONSEN:   So noted.

7

8 MANITOBA HYDRO PANEL:

9  KELLY DERKSEN, Previously Sworn

10  DAVID SWATEK, Previously Sworn

11  DAVID CORMIE, Previously Sworn

12  DARREN RAINKIE, Previously Sworn

13

14 EXAMINATION-IN-CHIEF BY MS. ODETTE FERNANDES:

15                MS. ODETTE FERNANDES:   Thank you.

16 Prior to Ms. Derksen commencing her presentation, I do

17 have a few questions for Mr. Rainkie.

18                Mr. Rainkie, are you familiar with

19 Manitoba Hydro's submission, responses to Information

20 Requests and evidence filed on behalf of Manitoba

21 Hydro in this proceeding?

22                MR. DARREN RAINKIE:   Good morning,

23 Madam Chair, Board members, advisors, Intervenors,

24 ladies and gentlemen.  And a special welcome to Mr.

25 Gabor, his first time in the -- in a hearing.  I would
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1 also like to thank Mr. Gosselin for many years of

2 service in Manitoba Hydro rate proceedings, the least

3 of which is the -- the NFAT proceeding, which was a

4 very long and arduous journey.

5                So we are very appreciative of his

6 professionalism, his fairness and evenhandedness

7 throughout the hearings that we've appeared before

8 him.  So I thank him very much for his service.

9                Yes, I'm familiar with the submission,

10 the Information Requests, and the evidence provided by

11 Manitoba Hydro today.

12                MS. ODETTE FERNANDES:   And, Mr.

13 Rainkie, was that evidence prepared under your

14 direction and control?

15                MR. DARREN RAINKIE:   Yes, it was.

16                MS. ODETTE FERNANDES:   And can you

17 confirm that, on behalf of the Corporation, you adopt

18 the evidence that has been filed by Manitoba Hydro

19 during the course of this cost of service review

20 process and the information that the panel members are

21 going to be provided throughout this oral hearing

22 portion of the review process?

23                MR. DARREN RAINKIE:   Yes, I can.

24                MS. ODETTE FERNANDES:   Thank you, Mr.

25 Rainkie.  Madam Chair, Ms. Kelly Derksen, with your
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1 leave, can now commence her presentation on behalf of

2 Manitoba Hydro.

3

4 PRESENTATION BY MANITOBA HYDRO:

5                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Good morning.

6

7                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

8

9                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   I'd like to begin

10 this morning by talking about why we're here.

11 Manitoba Hydro undertook to have reviewed

12 independently by an external consultant, Christensen,

13 whom you were introduced to this morning, to review

14 our cost-of-service methodology several years ago.

15                The purpose of that review was to

16 confirm whether Manitoba Hydro's cost-of-service

17 methodology is consistent with well-accepted

18 principles such that the outcome represents a

19 reasonable depiction of cost by customer class.

20                We noted this morning we began this

21 public process last December, the public review of

22 certain aspects of Manitoba Hydro's Cost of Service

23 methodology have now concluded.  And today we are here

24 to consider Manitoba Hydro's current Cost of Service

25 methodology as it broadly relates to our treatment of
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1 generation, transmission, and extra provincial

2 revenues.

3                These assets and revenues contribute to

4 roughly 80 percent of Manitoba Hydro's revenue

5 requirement.  While these issues are complex, they are

6 important, as Cost of Service is the key -- the key

7 benchmark by which fair and equitable rates for

8 Manitobans are determined.

9                And it is our intention to have Cost of

10 Service reinserted into the Corporation's general rate

11 applications upon the conclusion of this process.

12                It shouldn't be surprising to anyone

13 that we aren't sitting here today ready to agree on

14 all issues.  There is no universal right answer when

15 it comes to Cost of Service.  We are trying to assign

16 the costs of a product that is invisible, travels at

17 the light of -- at the speed of light, and in large

18 part, not consistently divisible.

19                Manitoba Hydro seeks reasonability in

20 terms of its approach to Cost of Service.  It is not

21 seeking perfection.  At the end of the day we need to

22 rely on informed and reasonably judgment.  There is no

23 perfect answer, and no infinite amount of data and

24 time available for complex analytics.

25                That said, there are some solutions
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1 that are better than others in terms of compatibility

2 with how Manitoba Hydro plans and operates its system.

3 And it is useful in Cost of Service like any other

4 project to begin with an end in mind, and that is --

5 what I mean by that is setting and understanding what

6 goals are important overall in rate-making.

7                And we have provided our view on what

8 goals in terms of rate-making are important to

9 Manitoba Hydro.  And we have provided those on page 7

10 of our December 4th submission.  These goals help

11 shape our thinking in order to choose between numerous

12 reasonable cost allocation methodologies.

13                Similar -- similarly, and as I stated

14 at the June workshop, I think it's important to at a

15 high level get some sense at where our parties are at.

16 How close or how far apart are we?

17                I think this might be helpful in terms

18 of a roadmap together and along with procedural 84/16

19 (phonetic) on key issues and where best to spend our

20 limited time.  And so what we have attempted to do for

21 our own purposes, and thought that it might be helpful

22 for the Public Utilities Board also is to generally

23 provide our perspective of where parties currently --

24 their perspectives are.

25                And part of this presentation this
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1 morning provides -- provides that view.  And after

2 wading through all the technical and detailed

3 perspectives provided through the course of the

4 summer, most parties appear to be in broad agreement

5 with the most fundamental aspects of Cost of Service.

6                The largest areas of contention in

7 Manitoba Hydro's view generally appear to be regarding

8 some technical refinements.  So what we have done --

9 what this slide is attempting to do is to say, Okay,

10 here are the four (4) broad topics that we were

11 provided through direction in 84 -- in 84/16 within

12 those broad topics where it appeared to be the most

13 material issues of -- of contention, or are most

14 impactful.

15                First, what facilities should be

16 included in the generation function?  In other words,

17 how does one define generation and how should they be

18 classified and allocated?  Secondly, what -- what

19 facilities should be included in the transmission

20 function?  Again, how we define transmission and how

21 they also should be classified and allocated.

22                The definition and cost responsibility

23 of the export class and the allocation of the

24 resulting net export revenue.  And finally, whether

25 direct assignment to participating customers or
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1 allocation of DSM as a system resource is more

2 appropriate.

3                So in terms of our definition of

4 generation, or what functions that -- and facilities

5 that we include in the generation function, this map

6 is intended to be a high level summary of Manitoba's -

7 - Manitoba Hydro's perspective in terms of which

8 facilities ought to be defined as generation.

9                We own and operate fifteen (15)

10 hydraulic generating stations, two (2) thermal

11 generating stations, Bipoles I and II, and the future

12 Bipole III line, HVDC converter stations, and several

13 generation outlet transmission lines and stations.

14 And those broadly are the facilities that we have

15 reflected and defined as generation, and we will be

16 speaking, I'm certain, to a significant degree about

17 that.

18                I’ve reincorporated this just perhaps

19 for ease of reference at -- at a later time to re-

20 acquaint ourselves with the -- the level of the

21 dollars that we're talking about in terms of some of -

22 - some of the issues.  The facilities with respect to

23 generation represent about 65 percent of Manitoba

24 Hydro's total revenue requirement.  About 1.1 billion

25 of approximately 1.7 billion.  These numbers are
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1 slightly dated, but directionally speaking that's the

2 order of magnitude.

3                And, in fact, and important to note I

4 believe is that Manitoba Hydro's treatments of these

5 facilities appears to be generally accept --

6 acceptable by most parties in this proceeding.

7                And so this is our depiction of our

8 approach to functionalization, how we define

9 generation assets that belong in that particular

10 function.  There's a couple of -- of caveats.  Mr. --

11 Mr. Harper, Mr. Chernick, I believe overall agree with

12 Manitoba Hydro but have identified a few additional

13 generation related transmission lines that they view

14 ought to be included also in the generation function.

15                But I note that in terms of

16 materiality, the dollars of those -- there's a number

17 of lines that they have pointed to but in terms of the

18 dollars of materiality, in one (1) case we're talking

19 about less than a $1 million annually of -- of

20 approximately 1.1 billion of revenue requirement

21 related to generation, so not particularly impactful.

22                In the case of Wuskwatim, which is one

23 of Mr. Chernick's perspectives that they ought to be

24 included in -- in generation, it's a little more

25 sizeable, approximately $14 million annually, again in
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1 the context of $1.1 billion of generation investment.

2

3                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

4

5                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   And just a final

6 note.  It's our perspective that the major issues of

7 contention with respect to how we define what a

8 generation -- what belongs in the generation function

9 is related to Bipole III, and the treatment of Dorsey

10 and the Riel -- the DC components of those converter

11 facilities.

12                Couldn't let the spider web diagram

13 die, and so I've reinserted it into the presentation

14 this morning.  I think it's a bit of a helpful

15 depiction to understand the different function of --

16 of generation and transmission.

17                And in particular as it relates to

18 Bipole III, which Manitoba Hydro views as generation-

19 related transmission, the existing Bipoles I and

20 Bipoles II -- or Bipole I and II facilities are

21 functionalized as generation today on account of their

22 role in transporting power from the northern

23 generators to the southern load centres.

24                And if you recall what Dr. Swatek was

25 able to provide in terms of his analogy with this
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1 spider web from the Manitoba Hydro workshop, the

2 Bipole lines are represented by the -- the -- sorry,

3 are represented by the gener -- generation outlet

4 lines.

5                These lines would not be required if it

6 were not for the generating stations that have been

7 built in -- in the north and far from the majority of

8 the load centres down here in the south of Manitoba.

9                This diagram is essentially intended to

10 show that the Bipoles are, essentially, a bullet

11 pipeline.  Number 1, their purpose is to serve one (1)

12 function, and that is to move power from the generator

13 to the transmission grid; or in this case the spider

14 web, the transmission grid, is represented by the

15 spider web itself.

16                The Bipole lines are only used by the

17 generators.  A loss of the Bipole means a loss of a

18 generator.

19                And another important analogy to draw

20 from the spider web diagram is that if one (1) of the

21 link in the web is broken, power on the transmission

22 system can instantly be redistributed along the

23 remaining paths.

24                Or, similarly, if a customer's load

25 increases, the transmission spider web can instantly
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1 change the flow on all network transmission to adapt.

2 And that's because of the integrated nature of our

3 transmission system.

4                So these kinds of distinctions are

5 important to recognize in cost of service.  And it's

6 Manitoba Hydro's view that such distinctions strongly

7 support the treatment of generation outlet lines,

8 including the Bipoles identically as the generation

9 itself in cost of service.  They're functionally --

10 their function is simply inseparable from the

11 generator.

12                Manitoba Hydro, as we well know, is

13 constructing a third Bipole, and it's scheduled to be

14 in service in approximately 2018.  Bipole III's role

15 and operation is no different, and the timing of its

16 construction is simply irrelevant.

17                Manitoba Hydro has provided evidence I

18 believe in our rebuttal evidence that even today, for

19 up to fifteen hundred (1,500) hours during the summer,

20 Manitoba Hydro could be short supply in the event of a

21 sustained loss of Bipoles I and II.  And over time and

22 particularly as new generation is added, Bipole III is

23 required as generation outlet transmission in most, if

24 not all, hours of the year.

25                Its role, like Bipoles I and II, is to
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1 move energy from remote generation to the -- in the

2 north to our southern transmission network in eighty-

3 seven hundred and sixty (8,760) hours a year, and not

4 just in the peak winter hours or the summer hours.

5                Manitoba Hydro notes that does include

6 a larger share of generation-related transmission

7 assets compared to other utilities.  But we are also

8 unique in that we have 75 percent of our generating

9 capacity connected through an HVDC system.

10                However, most generating facilities are

11 connected through an AC network, unlike Manitoba

12 Hydro, with no or little use of an HVDC -- an HVDC

13 system, the Bipoles.  And so it is of no surprise or

14 consequence that other utilities have less poles and

15 wires deemed to be generation-related transmission

16 than Manitoba Hydro.

17                And if we were to exclude the HVDC

18 facilities from a cost perspective and look only at

19 our AC facilities, Manitoba Hydro's proportion of

20 generation-related transmission is approximately 3

21 percent of our total cost.

22                In terms of our treatment of Bipole

23 III, we have just addressed the rationale for treating

24 Bipole III as generation-related transmission.  In

25 terms of our approach to classification allocation of
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1 Bipole III, we will speak more fully to this when we

2 address the use of our weighted energy allocator

3 shortly.

4                At this point, we -- we simply wish to

5 note that Mr. Bowman recommends that Bipole III be

6 severed from Bipoles I and II for cost allocation

7 purposes.  Based on his rebuttal evidence, he proposes

8 that Bipole III be treated in cost of service

9 identical to the network transmission, the spider web

10 that we just talked about, which suggests that he

11 views Bipole III to function the same as the spider

12 web, identical to a link in the spider web that we

13 just talked about rather than the bullet pipeline that

14 we believe is the primary function and role of the

15 Bipole.

16                Alternatively, based on his initial

17 evidence, Mr. Bowman suggests a unique treatment only

18 for Bipole III where he wishes to functionalize Bipole

19 III as transmission classified 100 percent to energy,

20 and to allocate on weighted energy constraint to -- to

21 winter peak and shoulder periods.  We note that this

22 alternative though is noticeably absent from his

23 rebuttal -- his rebuttal evidence and Manitoba Hydro

24 is hopeful to get clarification as to what Mr.

25 Bowman's recommendation is.
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1

2                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

3

4                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   As part of

5 Christensen Associate's initial 2012 report, Manitoba

6 Hydro committed to reviewing its cost of service

7 approach of our Dorsey DC converter facilities, which

8 at the time was functionalized 100 percent to

9 transmission.

10                At the advice of our consultants

11 Manitoba Hydro has examined our allocation approach,

12 and we have concluded that the primary role of the DC

13 facilities is generation outlet.  The HVDC system was

14 built as part of the least-cost generation portfolio,

15 and allowed Manitoba Hydro to develop northern

16 hydraulic resources that would have otherwise been

17 unfeasible.

18                The Nelson River HVDC system

19 essentially relocates the northern collector system

20 generators, Kettle, Long Spruce, and Limestone, from

21 Lower Nelson to Dorsey.  It's like having these

22 generation -- these generators in Rosser, Manitoba.

23                The inverters, we're talking about the

24 converter facilities at -- at Dorsey which are also

25 known as the inverters, are analogous to step-up
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1 transformers, which are included in the generation

2 function, in that they are needed to transform voltage

3 to a usable level for the network transmission system.

4                Until AC conversion is complete at

5 Dorsey, the power is not usable for the load.  In

6 other words, the nature of the support that Dorsey

7 provides to the AC system is in every sense that of

8 generation.

9

10

11                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

12

13                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   The upcoming Riel

14 converter station will function for Bipole III

15 identically to that of Dorsey for Bipoles I and II,

16 and Manitoba Hydro views it most appropriate that the

17 cost-of-service treatment also be identical.

18                We wish to clarify because there

19 appears to be some confusion noted in some party's

20 rebuttal evidence that the most -- the most recent

21 OATT, the transmission tariff, did in fact include

22 Dorsey as transmission but we have included it in that

23 transmission tariff only because of timing -- because

24 of the timing when we made the decision to move the

25 Dorsey DC facilities from transmission to generation
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1 was about the same time that the transmission tariff

2 was being prepared.

3

4                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

5

6                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   For the reasons

7 that I have touched on, this is Manitoba Hydro's

8 approach to Dorsey and Riel, the converter stations --

9 the converter facilities at Dorsey and Riel.  We wish

10 to functionalize them generation, treat them 100

11 percent energy but on a weighted energy allo -- on a

12 weight -- weighted energy allocator basis.

13                We have noted previously, however, that

14 Manitoba Hydro is not entirely -- we are not entirely

15 clear as to what Mr. Bowman's recommendation and

16 rationale is for Bipole III, and that extends also

17 then, therefore, to Riel.

18                Once it is determined which assets are

19 appropriately defined as generation and to be included

20 in the generation function, we have to determine the

21 most reasonable approach to classification and

22 allocation of those resources.

23                Manitoba Hydro classifies and allocates

24 generation services using a weighted energy allocator,

25 and we moved to this approach in 2006, and for the
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1 following reasons, and they're largely captured on

2 your screen.

3                The weighted energy allocator approach

4 recognizes the value of energy in different seasons

5 and time of day.  In essence, it casp -- it captures

6 the economic value of resources.

7                And this is particularly important, but

8 decis -- decisions cus -- customers make to consume

9 impact rates charged, particular -- particularly

10 recognizing that those decisions impact Manitoba

11 Hydro's opportunity cost, which is often valued by the

12 export market.

13                We have taken that approach because it

14 places a heavier emphasis on energy as a cost driver

15 of our dominant hydraulic generation facilities that

16 are put in place to reduce more, essentially, secure

17 fixed energy costs.

18                It reflects how Manitoba Hydro plans

19 and operates our largely hydraulic system.  For

20 example, we operate our hydro resources to take

21 advantage of different prices at different times.

22 Importing when -- when low and exporting when they are

23 high.

24                This system is planned to have storage

25 and cap -- and capability or capacity in place to
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1 allow us to do that.  Or a largely hydraulic system is

2 designed to operate all the time in order to, again,

3 take advantage of the relatively low variable costs to

4 operate the facilities.

5                And finally, it incorporates -- the

6 weighted energy allocator incorporates both efficiency

7 and equity rate-making goals within the context of

8 embedded Cost of Service, which assigns greater

9 responsibility to those who use more costly energy at

10 peak periods, and essentially a mear -- a measure of

11 fairness in the context of Cost of Service.

12                At the outset of my presentation this

13 morning I offered to you how important it is to

14 establish goals in Cost of Service, particularly

15 because there isn't one (1) universal right way to --

16 to approach Cost of Service.  And so setting those

17 goals and -- and looking to them in term -- in terms

18 of the context of Cost of Service is important to help

19 decide what appropriate methodology that the

20 Corporation ought to incorporate.

21                It's our view that most parties are

22 generally supportive of Manitoba Hydro's approach in

23 terms of the weighted energy allocator.

24

25                       (BRIEF PAUSE)
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1                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   The next slide

2 I've incorporated because there seemed to be some

3 questions of parties in their materials about the use

4 of SEP prices verse -- versus the use of MISO prices

5 in terms of the underpinning of our weighted energy

6 allocator.

7                And the intent of the slide is to

8 provide clarity with regards to the use of SEP and the

9 weightings that result in Cost of Service.  The SEP

10 prices that we use in Cost of Service are in fact the

11 after the fact actual average daily prices for each of

12 the three (3) time periods, peak, shoulder, and off-

13 peak periods.

14                We -- Cost of Service does not use

15 weekly forecast prices established and approved by

16 this Board every week.  In SEP we use the after the

17 fact actual SEP prices.  Actual SEP prices that we use

18 in Cost of Service are identical to those in MISO in

19 all situation where MISO prices represent the real

20 short-term marginal value of energy to Manitoba Hydro.

21                However, it should be noted that during

22 periods of high water conditions or drought, SEP

23 prices, on and actual basis, may be higher or lower

24 than those observed in MISO, reflecting, for example,

25 system spill and, thus, essentially only reflecting
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1 water rentals and some O&A, operating and maintenance.

2                This drives down the off-peak SEP price

3 or conversely drives up the on-peak and shoulder

4 ratios relative to ratios based strictly on MISO

5 prices.  And it's important to note that we've had

6 favourable water conditions for a number of years now.

7 And so this effect -- the effect that SEP after-the-

8 fact actual prices don't equate exactly to MISO prices

9 is in recognition of our high water conditions that

10 we've experienced in the last number of years.

11                In PCOSS-14-Amended we introduced a

12 capacity adder to the weighted energy allocator.  The

13 possibility of a capacity adder was introduced and

14 discussed with stakeholders in this room as part of

15 Manitoba Hydro's 2014 cost of service workshops.

16                Manitoba Hydro has incorporated the

17 capacity adder to address the fact that capa -- the

18 capacity component may not be adequately reflected in

19 the differential between on-peak and off-peak energy

20 prices.

21                We have incorporated a capacity adder

22 based on the reference discount for the curtailable

23 rate program.  In effect, we have used a 'D' rated

24 value in -- internally driven cost of a com -- of a

25 CT.
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1                As an initial application, the capacity

2 adder -- of the capacity adder, Manitoba Hydro opted

3 to spread it equally in all peak periods as defined in

4 our weighted energy allocator to provide some

5 recognition of peak, so, essentially, over two

6 thousand (2,000) peak periods, as defined in our

7 weighted energy allocator.

8                Several witnesses have expressed

9 disagreement with Ms. -- Manitoba Hydro's inclusion of

10 the capacity adder but for var -- for a variety of

11 reasons.  On one hand, Mr. Chernick does not believe

12 that Manitoba Hydro's system requires any demand

13 recognition at all.

14                On the other hand, Mr. Bowman appears

15 to believe that an explicit energy and demand split at

16 the classification level is required.  Mr. Harper and

17 LEI suggest that a capacity adder may be premature.

18                Although the perspectives are quite

19 diverse regarding the necessity of a capacity adder,

20 Manitoba Hydro believes it's appropriate in concept

21 and for the reasons that we have identified on this

22 slide.  Hydraulic facilities by their nature have a

23 high fixed cost and low variable cost, as we've talked

24 about.

25                And once these facilities are in place
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1 it makes most sense economically speaking to run these

2 facilities as much as possible and may arguable viewed

3 as fixed cost having been incurred to meet -- to meet

4 much of the energy requirements, the energy needs of

5 customers.

6                We also believe that the use of the re

7 -- reference discount in the CRP to be appropriate and

8 reasonable as it re -- represents the highest amount

9 that Manitoba Hydro will pay for the curtailabil --

10 for curtailability that most closely matches the

11 benefits of generation or full load reduction.

12                What appears to be a greatest issue

13 with parties with respect to the capacity adder is the

14 number of hours to which the capacity otter -- sorry,

15 excu -- excuse me, the number of hours to which the

16 capacity adder ought to be applied.

17                We have applied it evenly to all peak

18 periods, as I've discussed.  And for purposes of

19 comparison, a traditional 5 x 16 peak period

20 definition from MISO results in approximately four

21 thousand (4,000) peak hours.  A 7 x 4 period used for

22 use -- use of limited resources would result in

23 approximately fifteen hundred (1,500) peak hours that

24 the capacity adder be applied against.  And so it was

25 on this basis that we believed our approach to be
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1 reasonable.

2                However, if parties believe that

3 further examination as to the number of hours that the

4 capacity adder ought to be applied, Manitoba Hydro

5 would be prepared to further examine.

6                Transmission.  Once generation-related

7 transmission is determined there seems to be very

8 little controversy in this process with regards to the

9 functionalization of assets greater than 100 kV --

10 transmission assets greater than 100 kV.

11                Manitoba Hydro classifies grid

12 transmission as demand, and we allocate it using the

13 2CP -- two (2) coincident peak, allocator.  And I note

14 that no parties have advanced a differing position to

15 that treatment that Manitoba Hydro has employed for a

16 decade or more, and that the only noteworthy issue is

17 with respect to the -- the treatment of US

18 interconnections.

19                We talked about a second spider web at

20 our workshop in May to provide analo – an analogy of

21 why the US interconnections play a unique role, and

22 Dr. Swatek was good enough to put that visually --

23 provide that visually on -- on this slide for us this

24 morning.  The idea here is that while both

25 interconnections and networked grid transmission are
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1 comprised of a series of poles and wires, the assets

2 serve very different functions in Manitoba Hydro's

3 system.

4                First, reliability of the transmission

5 system is critically important.  It is so important,

6 in fact, that transmission networks are built like a

7 spider web so that if one (1) of the strand of the

8 spider web goes down power can be rerouted in order to

9 -- to serve the load.

10                Secondly, the function of the US

11 interconnection is to provide access to generation

12 resources.  Reliability provided by the US

13 interconnection is different than that of a regular

14 network transmission line, or a regular strand of the

15 spider web.  The interconnection does not so much to

16 enhance reliability of grid transmission as it does to

17 enhance the reliability of generation.

18                An electrical system must always be in

19 balance, as in supply -- as in supply must equal

20 demand.  In this slide, the left -- the left-hand web

21 has one (1) more 'L' as you can see than 'G' generator

22 due to an out -- than 'G' due to an outage.

23 Conversely, on the right-hand side the web has one (1)

24 more 'G' than the 'L'.

25                Supply and demand is balanced through
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1 the interconnection.  The interconnections do not

2 enhance grid reliability.  It gives load -- gives our

3 load access to our neighbour's generation, and vice-

4 versa.

5                As we have just discussed,

6 interconnections provide access to generation

7 resources to move energy in all periods.  We import

8 during low water, or prolonged drought on these

9 facilities, we export surplus generation when

10 available, and we leverage generation from load

11 diversity as -- as well as diversity resulting from

12 adjacent predominately thermal systems, which means

13 Manitoba Hydro can purchase lower cost energy in off-

14 peak periods for Manitoba load, and sell at a higher

15 cost that energy on-peak periods, and these

16 interconnections allow us to do that.

17                Because of the unique role of the US

18 inter-ties that we've discussed, and as recommended by

19 the advice of our consultant, Christensen, Manitoba

20 Hydro has elected to functionalize these facilities,

21 continues to functionalise these facilities as

22 transmission, to recognize that they are tariffable

23 under our transmission tariff, but to classify and

24 allocate these resources consistent with our -- with

25 generation that is based on weighted energy.
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1

2                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

3

4                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Most experts here

5 appear to view Manitoba Hydro's treatment of US

6 interconnections as appropriate.  I believe Mr. Bowman

7 appears to believe that US interconnections function

8 no different than grid transmission, the spider web

9 that we talked about, and should be treated consistent

10 with the treatment of our AC transmission network.

11                Turning to the issue of an export

12 class.  Why do we have an export class?  If I can boil

13 it down to two (2) simple points this would be at, and

14 that is to fairly share export revenues among Manitoba

15 customers.

16                The "no export class" treatment option

17 that we used previously, more -- more than a decade

18 ago, led to what Manitoba Hydro viewed to be an unfair

19 sharing of that export revenue among Manitoba customer

20 classes.

21                Is the use of an export class

22 reasonable?  We believe so.  Prior to 2005, as we just

23 talked briefly about, Manitoba Hydro's cost of service

24 study did not define an export class and we did not

25 allocate any fixed imbedded cost to exports.
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1                At that time, export revenue costs were

2 shared among -- sorry, export revenues were shared

3 among domestic customers in proportion to each

4 customer class's allocated share of generation and

5 transmission costs.  This resulted in what Manitoba

6 Hydro viewed to be an unfair sharing of export revenue

7 and cost of service results that Manitoba Hydro could

8 not support.

9                To address this fairness issue,

10 Manitoba Hydro adopted an export class.  And this

11 occurs because those classes, with a higher share of

12 G&T costs, benefit to a much greater degree than

13 classes that make greater use of the distribution

14 system.  And export revenue was -- was growing at a

15 pace far greater than imbedded generation and

16 transmission costs.

17                Manitoba Hydro's con -- considered, we

18 have analyzed, and we have debated extensively the use

19 of an -- of an export class.  While export revenue has

20 declined in recent years, Manitoba Hydro continues to

21 believe that it is our best option and appropriate to

22 continue with an export class concept.

23                Exports and their revenue continue to

24 be significant to Manitoba Hydro's operations, to our

25 net income and our financial position and can have a
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1 significant impact on cost of service results if left

2 unaddressed, and particularly impactful when new

3 generation is added in the upcoming years.

4                We continue to believe that the use of

5 an export class is reasonable, it's transparent, and

6 it's intended to moderate the unfair sharing of export

7 revenue between domestic customer classes.

8                The use of an export class shares all

9 export revenues with Manitoba customers in two (2)

10 ways.  First, by allocating a reasonable share of

11 imbedded cost to an export class, we thus reduce

12 Manitoba customer classes' responsibility for those

13 G&T costs.

14                Secondly, the residual export revenue

15 which we have come to know as NER is shared to each

16 Manitoba customer class based on their allocated

17 portion of generation, transmission, and distribution

18 costs.  Manitoba Hydro views this as a more fair way

19 to share export revenue among Manitobans.

20                Returning to Manitoba Hydro's past

21 treatment with "no export class" and sharing export

22 revenue in proportion to G&T costs, by class does not

23 address this potential unfair sharing of export

24 revenue that can and has, in Manitoba Hydro's view,

25 occurred among customer classes.
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1                It is important to note, however, that

2 the use of an export class does not automatically

3 eliminate any concerns regarding the potential for the

4 unfair sharing of export revenue.

5                One can also cause distorted cost

6 allocation results either by over-allocating cost to

7 the export class or by returning net export revenue on

8 the basis of each classes' G&T costs.

9                It is noteworthy that all experts to

10 this proceeding appear to view that the concept of an

11 export class in cost of service is appropriate.

12                Now, where there is less agreement is

13 with respect to the allocation of cost to the export

14 class.  We continue to believe that it is appropriate

15 to acknowledge and recognize the nature of export

16 sales in order to reasonably allocate embedded cost to

17 the export class.

18                So what this slide is -- is attempting

19 to do is just that.  It's to recognize the different

20 nature of the export sales types that we engage in --

21 in between two (2) categories, one (1) dependable and

22 one (1) opportunity.

23                We believe that cost distinction

24 between dependable and opportunity sales as a means to

25 allocate cost to the export class in warranted.  It
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1 recognizes the very different nature, service levels,

2 and therefore cost distinction of export sales.

3                That is a fundamental part of what we

4 do in cost of service.  This is our job as cost ana --

5 analysts.  To not recognize dependable and opportunity

6 sales differences in cost of service would be similar

7 to ignoring distinctions between the -- service-level

8 distinctions between a residential customer and an

9 industrial customer.

10                Dependable sales.  Manitoba Hydro

11 builds to serve Manitobans in the least-cost way that

12 we can.  Manitobans have priority to all energy.  The

13 service level provided to Manitoba customers is

14 greater than that as a result compared to what is

15 provided to dependable export customers.

16                Notwithstanding this, for cost-of-

17 service purposes, however, Manitoba Hydro has elected

18 to treat dependable exports on an equivalent footing

19 to Manitobans by assigning a full share of embedded

20 cost responsibility to dependable export sales.

21                Manitoba Hydro allocates variable costs

22 only to opportunity sales.  This recognizes that while

23 surplus water may be available in most years, Manitoba

24 Hydro does not put in firm, fixed resources to serve

25 these sales.
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1                What appears -- what appears to be of

2 greatest issue is whether the economic business case,

3 and in particular flowing from NFAT, should be the

4 deciding factor of how or if cost distinctions should

5 be drawn between dependable and opportunity sales.

6 And the operating time horizon once the economic

7 decision is made should be ignored in Cost of Service.

8                From Manitoba Hydro's perspective we

9 believe we can look at both together or in isolation,

10 and we believe we come to the same conclusion that

11 it's reasonable to distinguish, as we have done,

12 between dependable and opportunity sales.

13                With respect to opportunity sales in

14 particular, we note the following:  Opportunity sales

15 may occur when there's favourable water conditions.

16 They result from salvaging temporary energy and

17 capacity that is unused by Manitoba -- by Manitobans.

18                While surplus water is expected in most

19 years, what is not predictable is whether that surplus

20 water will be used for Manitobans, will be sold as an

21 opportunity sale, and the price that can be commanded

22 for that particular sale, or whether that energy is

23 spilled.

24                From an economic perspective, the vast

25 majority of our generating facilities did not consider
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1 potential opportunity sales revenues as part of system

2 planning.  Opportunity sales revenues are also not the

3 only driver of current hydro.  There, in fact, were

4 many factors that led to the decision to proceed with

5 Keeyask, including environmental considerations,

6 Manitoba overall economic impacts, and fuel price

7 uncertainty to name a few, and those also influenced

8 the decision.

9                Additionally, system planners do not

10 expect that opportunity sales revenues in the

11 remaining three (3) facilities, those being Limestone,

12 Wuskwatim, and Keeyask, that appear -- appear to be of

13 greatest issue will make a full contribution to

14 embedded cost of those facilities.  Rather the

15 expectation is that they would cover variable cost and

16 make some partial contribution toward fixed cost.

17

18                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

19

20                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   This next slide,

21 slide number 31, what we're attempting to pick -- to

22 depict is sort of the significance of how one

23 determines net export revenue based on how we allocate

24 cost to the export class.  The less cost that you

25 assign to the export class will produce a much greater
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1 net export revenue and Cost of Service.

2                Based on PCOSS-14, greater than $250

3 million.  And conversely, the more export cost

4 assignments -- sorry, the more embedded fixed cost

5 assignment that you make to the export class, the

6 lesser that net export revenue will be and as a result

7 of Board Order 116/08 can have the potential outcome

8 of negative export revenue.

9                We believe for these reasons that our

10 approach to cost allocation of exports provides a

11 reasonable approximation of the costs incurred to

12 facilitate export sales.  We believe treating

13 dependable exports, which are not equivalent to a firm

14 Manitoba -- Manitoba customer equally in Cost of

15 Service, for simplicity reasons as we will talk about,

16 likely quite extensively, likely overstates the cost

17 of these sales.

18                Conversely, there could -- may be a

19 case that assigning variable cost only to opportunity

20 sales may understate, to some degree, the cost

21 attributable to opportunity sales, but on balance we

22 believe that the allo -- allocated costs in total to

23 exports are reasonable.

24                There are different views on the

25 appropriate approach to assigning cost to exports that
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1 can have a significant range -- range of outcomes in

2 NER, as we've just talked about.  We believe that the

3 methodology that we incorporate in PCOSS14-Amended

4 strikes a reasonable balance between the potential

5 extreme approaches.

6

7                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

8

9                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Is cost

10 distinction of export sales reasonable?  Dependable

11 and opportunity sales are sufficiently different to

12 require different cost allocation treatments, as we

13 have discussed, but we note that the perspectives --

14 and we note that the perspectives of most experts in

15 this proceeding agree with that perspective.

16

17                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

18

19                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   This includes LEI,

20 who appear to conceptually believe that dependable and

21 opportunity sales are different products requiring

22 different cost treatment, but land on a slightly

23 greater level of -- of dependable sales compared to

24 the Manitoba Hydro approach.

25                The only party that has not accepted
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1 this approach is Mr. Bowman.  We believe that he

2 asserts that all exports should attract full fixed

3 costs on the ground that opportunity sales were

4 considered in the choice between building higher

5 capital cost hydro and lower capital cost thermal

6 resources.  In his rebuttal evidence, however, it

7 appears that he, too, acknowledges that some level of

8 opportunity sales should be assigned variable cost

9 only, and Manitoba Hydro is hopeful to get clarity of

10 -- of his position.

11

12                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

13

14                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   In terms of our

15 approach to returning NER on the basis of allocated

16 generation, transmission, and distribution costs, we

17 believe it is reasonable.  And we believe that most

18 parties here also believe it's most reason --

19 reasonable, and it -- I have a few notes.

20                It appears only that the details of how

21 one defines GT&D that experts appear to have differing

22 perspectives.  Mr. Harper appears to agree with

23 Manitoba Hydro's approach.  Mr. Todd and LEI support

24 the allocation of NER on total cost, including

25 dedicated and directly assigned cost, which would be
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1 particularly -- particularly beneficial to the area

2 roadway and lighting class.

3                Mr. Chernick is largely -- has a

4 consistent view but would also apply the reve --

5 revenues we believe against dedicated costs that are

6 related to utility service.  While it is apparent on

7 this screen -- on this particular slide that Mr.

8 Bowman has been excluded from this table, we have

9 demonstrated in our rebuttal evidence that Mr. Propo -

10 - Mr. Bowman's proposal will have the identical, or

11 nearly identical, results for most customer classes

12 compared to Manitoba Hydro's approach.

13                This suggests to us implicitly, at

14 least, that Mr. Bowman supports the return of NER

15 consistent with Manitoba Hydro's treatment.  We do

16 recognize, however, that he does not agree explicitly,

17 and so on that basis, we couldn't category --

18 categorically conclude that he supports our treatment,

19 but nor could we categorically conclude that he

20 disagrees with it either.

21

22                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

23

24                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   I added this

25 slide.  It's an issue that has been raised in some of
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1 the -- I -- I guess you could call it final written

2 argument, and it's about Manitoba Hydro's treatment

3 about the curtailable rate program costs.

4                Manitoba Hydro uses curtailable load to

5 maintain operating and contingency to min -- minimize

6 disruption to firm customers in the event of a loss of

7 generation or transmission facilities.  For purposes

8 of Cost of Service we assume the participating

9 customer classes are firm.

10                Unlike other DSM programs or classes,

11 lower loads are reflected in Cost of Service, and

12 which result in low -- in a lower allocation of

13 generation transmission and distribution costs.  There

14 is no lower cost allocation recognized with the

15 curtailable rate program.

16                Instead, we compensate these customers

17 because of their less -- lesser level of service with

18 a monthly credit on their bill.  These credits are

19 paid in -- the credits that we pay these customers in

20 a year represent the value of that curtailable load

21 available to Manitoba Hydro in that year.

22                And in Cost of Service this annual

23 credit provided to the curtailable rate program

24 customers is shared among all customer classes as part

25 of the generation pool.  From an accounting



      DIGI-TRAN INC. 1-800-663-4915 or 1-403-276-7611
      Serving Clients Throughout Canada

56

1 perspective, the monthly credits that we provide to

2 these customers, because of this low -- this lesser

3 level of service, are capitalized and amortized over

4 ten (10) years.

5                The amortization expense in Cost of

6 Service has been directly assigned to the curtailable

7 rate program customer classes offset by the annual

8 credit.  While the current year's credits were greater

9 than the accounting costs in the early years of the

10 program, it has now reached a point where the

11 amortization and finance expense exceeds the annual

12 credit provided to the participating customer classes.

13                In effect, the participating classes

14 are paying more today for the program than the credits

15 they receive monthly on their bill.  And in our

16 written argument we have accepted Mr. Bowman's

17 recommendation to include the full amortization and

18 finance expense in the generation pool to be shared

19 among all customer classes.

20                This was -- we did this to correct what

21 we believed the illogical outcome that otherwise

22 occurs, that would have participating CRP customer --

23 customer classes charged more for the program than the

24 credit provided, because of the divergence between

25 accounting cost and annual credits.



      DIGI-TRAN INC. 1-800-663-4915 or 1-403-276-7611
      Serving Clients Throughout Canada

57

1                As noted by the reply submission of the

2 Coalition, the GSL 30, the one hundred (100) and

3 greater than 100 KV classes did benefit from this

4 lower amortization and finance expense and higher

5 resultant RCCs in Cost of Service in the past.

6                The previous overstatement -- sorry,

7 excuse me, the previous overstatements of RCC

8 identified by the Coal -- Coalition, however, resulted

9 in little, if any at all, impact to past rate changes

10 and should not be a determinant in the more reasonable

11 treatment moving forward.

12                The treatment of DSM costs:  Manitoba

13 Hydro directly assigns DSM costs based on class

14 participation, or in other words, the class that

15 benefits from the program spending is charged for the

16 costs of that program.

17                Manitoba Hydro believes that this is

18 the superior approach.  We've identified that in our

19 materials and in responses to Information Requests.

20 And primarily, for two (2) reasons.  First, we

21 recognize that there is a reasonable case that DSM

22 substitutes for GT&D (phonetic).  However, the effect

23 of DSM on non-participating classes is not necessarily

24 aligned with their allocated cost of these resources.

25                And, secondly, timing.  Some programs
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1 can favour a class measurably through reduced usage

2 and, therefore, a less allocated cost while other

3 classes are allocated much of the cost of that program

4 in the short-term if they were treated as a system

5 resource even if over the long-term that program

6 benefits the entire system.

7                And this is, in part, what led to our

8 current treatment, our direct assignment approach in

9 the mid-1990s, when we were moving to new street

10 lighting technology.  And there was a very significant

11 benefit to the class -- the street lighting classes

12 that was being reflected through their lower usa –

13 loose -- usage and, therefore, low -- lower allocated

14 cost.  But because we had been treating it as a system

15 benefit, all other customer classes were essentially

16 paying for the cost of that program.

17                Mr. Harper and LEI take the view that

18 DSM is a system resource and it should be socialized

19 across all classes.  Mr. Chernick appears to be

20 supportive of both approaches, or a combination of

21 both approaches, pending further analysis to determine

22 whether any class is disadvantaged by one (1) approach

23 or the other.

24                In rebuttal, Mr. Harper has suggested a

25 simple test to see if an allocation as a system
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1 resource is likely to have an adverse effect impact on

2 nonparticipating classes.  He concludes that, because

3 the rim of the 2014/'15 DSM programs overall equal one

4 (1), that over the long-term there should be no

5 material concern regarding the impact on

6 nonparticipating customers.

7                However, unfortunately, as he suspected

8 and discussed with Mr. Chernick at the June workshops,

9 looking at rim overall to provide guidance on costs --

10 on cost allocation may be indicative, it is not

11 conclusive.  While, yes, overall programs collectively

12 meet a rim of one (1) or greater and over the long-

13 term the overall system is better off as a result, the

14 programs individually may not, and nor are there

15 programs even distributed among the customer classes.

16                This suggests that one cannot conclude

17 that each customer class is also better off and that

18 nonparticipating classes may be negatively impacted by

19 Mr. Harper's suggested approach.

20                For this reason, we have conceptual

21 concern, at least in the context of cost of service,

22 with Mr. Harper's proposal, although we do recognize

23 it is a commonly adopted approach -- approach in

24 industry.

25                With respect to Mr. Chernick's
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1 recommendation, we -- Manitoba Hydro finds it very

2 difficult on how one might operationalize what he --

3 even his simplified approach, as he suggested with Mr.

4 Harper at trans -- at transcript page 616, and the

5 complexity arises in how to translate avoided cost

6 which is based on an economic analysis that looks at

7 marginal cost avoided over a long term if load

8 reductions occur and to translate that into an

9 imbedded cost of service study that looks at financial

10 costs or accounting costs in a particular year that

11 are, in large part, historical.

12                And this is because cost of service and

13 economic studies are fundamentally different studies;

14 they serve different purposes and they do not

15 accomplish the goals of each other.

16                On the face of it, it appears to be

17 mixing apples to oranges.  And we are hopeful to get

18 some clarity through this process on how one could

19 actually accomplish this approach that Mr. Chernick

20 appears to be supportive of.  But we also ignore --

21 excuse me, we also acknowledge that that approach is

22 rare in industry.

23                As we sit here today, we continue to be

24 comfortable with our current direct assignment

25 approach for the treatment of DSM costs, as we believe
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1 it's the fairest way -- the fairest approach to

2 sharing those costs to the customers.

3                And I think I've got, if I'm reading

4 the time right, five (5) minutes to spare.  So with

5 that, I conclude this morning.

6

7                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

8

9                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Ms.

10 Derksen.  The panel doesn't have any questions right

11 now.  I have some questions, but I think they may be

12 covered during cross-examination.  So I'll hold the

13 right to ask them after if they haven't been answered.

14                So with that, I suggest we take a

15 fifteen (15) minute break and come back between five

16 (5) and ten (10) after.

17

18 --- Upon recessing at 10:54 a.m.

19 --- Upon resuming at 11:09 a.m.

20

21                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.  Mr. Peters,

22 please.

23                MR. BOB PETERS:   Yes.  Thank you,

24 Madam Chair.  Good morning to the witness panel.  At

25 the outset, I want the Manitoba Hydro witnesses to be
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1 aware that none of my questions are designed to elicit

2 commercially-sensitive information onto the public

3 record, so that if any of the witnesses feel that in

4 giving their full and complete answers and succinct

5 answers to the Board they need to provide

6 commercially-sensitive information, I suggest that you

7 speak privately to your counsel, allow her to propose

8 a method of getting that information before the Board.

9                Would that be acceptable, Ms.

10 Fernandes?

11                MS. ODETTE FERNANDES:   Yes.  Thank

12 you, Mr. Peters.

13                MR. BOB PETERS:   All right.  And

14 additionally, should any witness want to draw the

15 Board's attention to any specific chart, table, or

16 reference in the materials as the Chair has indicated

17 are extensive, they're welcome to do so.  And we'll do

18 our best efforts to put them up on the monitors.

19                But if the answers are not immediately

20 forthcoming, please consider whether or not, rather

21 than take time to find them, perhaps a written

22 undertaking would be the approach.

23                And lastly, by way of preliminary

24 matters, Ms. Fernandes and -- and Ms. Hammond, the

25 questions are for the panel and not for any specific
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1 individual.  So if any panel member feels they can

2 provide the best corporate information to the Board,

3 that person should feel free to speak up.

4                That's also understood and acceptable?

5                MS. ODETTE FERNANDES:   Yes, it is.

6 Thank you.

7                MR. BOB PETERS:   All right.  Thank

8 you.

9

10 CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MR. BOB PETERS:

11                MR. BOB PETERS:   So seeing they're all

12 addressed to the panel, Ms. Derksen, let's talk.

13 Let's -- in -- Manitoba Hydro introduced an export

14 class.  It was back in 2004, approximately?

15                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Give or take a

16 year, yes --

17                MR. BOB PETERS:   All right.

18                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   -- Mr. Peters.

19                MR. BOB PETERS:   And -- and we're

20 going to talk about the key issue of the treatment of

21 net export revenue and the allocation of it, and we're

22 going to put that issue up front.

23                You had commented in your slides this

24 morning that the export class was introduced, but it

25 was introduced to -- to address what Manitoba Hydro
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1 considered a price distortion to some of the classes.

2                Would that be a fair statement?

3

4                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

5

6                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   I'll see where

7 you're going.  I'll accept that for now, yes, Mr.

8 Peters.

9                MR. BOB PETERS:   Would it -- would you

10 be more inclined to agree with me if I suggested that

11 the concern that Manitoba Hydro had was some customer

12 classes, including the large industrial general

13 service large, a lot of their costs were -- ended up

14 being paid by the net export revenue credit.

15                And that resulted in that -- perhaps

16 their revenue-to-cost ratio wasn't -- wasn't as high

17 as one might otherwise thought it should have been.

18                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   To be clear, all

19 customer classes' costs are -- were being and continue

20 to be subsidized by export revenues.  The large indu -

21 - the largest industrial customer costs, because

22 they're predominantly generation and transmission,

23 were receiving what we viewed a disproportionate

24 benefit of export revenue because of the cost

25 allocation treatment at the time.
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1                MR. BOB PETERS:   And so Manitoba Hydro

2 decided that introducing a net -- sorry, introducing

3 an export class and then allocating the net export

4 revenue based on that class's contribution to the

5 generation, transmission, and distribution costs would

6 be a fairer way to return the net export revenue.

7                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   I suppose one

8 could ultimately conclude that I would say it

9 differently.  I would say that once you determine a

10 reasonable sharing of cost allocated to the export

11 class, the residual net export revenue is available to

12 return to customers on a basis, in our minds, to

13 moderate the -- the distortion that was -- was

14 occurring.

15                MR. BOB PETERS:   And that was Manitoba

16 Hydro's interpretation of the distortion?

17                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes.  Those were

18 our views back then, yeah.

19                MR. BOB PETERS:   Ms. Derksen, without

20 relying too heavily on Mr. Cormie, do the conditions

21 today exist that also existed back in the -- in the

22 early 2000s that provided Manitoba Hydro with the

23 impetus to create an export class?

24                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   I think generally

25 speaking, yes.  The magnitude of those issues may have
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1 been moderated since that time, in particular because

2 of lower export revenue, but I think the issues still

3 exist.  And they will continue to exist, and --

4 particularly when we add new generation in the

5 upcoming years.

6                MR. BOB PETERS:   The point you make is

7 that export revenues are lower now than they -- they

8 were back when the class was created?

9

10                     (BRIEF PAUSE)

11

12                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   That's fair.

13                MR. BOB PETERS:   And -- and generally

14 there were higher export prices back in 2004 than

15 there -- there were now?  And, Mr. Cormie, I wasn't

16 trying to exclude you by all means but you -- you know

17 this in your sleep.

18                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   Mr. Peters, you --

19 you're correct.  Prices have changed significantly

20 since -- in the last ten (10) years but -- but in

21 addition to that Manitoba load has continued to grow.

22 And so the volume of exports today has gone down

23 significantly compared to the volumes that we had

24 twelve (12) -- twelve (12) years ago.

25                So it's a combination of lower prices



      DIGI-TRAN INC. 1-800-663-4915 or 1-403-276-7611
      Serving Clients Throughout Canada

67

1 and lower volumes resulting in lower revenues, and --

2 and so it's a combination of both factors.

3                MR. BOB PETERS:   And, Ms. Derksen, is

4 it acknowledged by Manitoba Hydro that it's only

5 Manitoba Hydro's generation and transmission assets

6 that are used by Mr. Cormie to effect the export

7 sales?

8

9                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

10

11                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   I was debating how

12 -- how to message this, and I think generally --

13                MR. PATRICK BOWMAN:   Yes or no works.

14                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   -- there's --

15 there's a little bit of a 'but' and I'm afraid if I

16 don't get the but on the record I won't have the

17 opportunity.  Generally, yes, that's true.  The

18 generation and transmission investment that we make on

19 behalf of Manitobans is the -- are the facilities that

20 we use to generate export sales, and therefore

21 revenues.

22                But it doesn't stand -- you can't

23 conclude from that that -- at least in my mind, that

24 because those facilities are the facilities used to

25 generate those revenues that the most cost causal
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1 approach to return those revenues is only -- is on the

2 basis of those facilities that Manitobans use.

3                MR. BOB PETERS:   Let me explore that

4 with you, Ms. Derksen.  I hear you tell the panel --

5 the Board that it's the generation and transmission

6 assets that are used to effect the actual export sales

7 and get the export revenue, but when it comes time to

8 giving back any net export revenue Manitoba Hydro

9 believes that the Board should also consider spreading

10 it over a class as contribution to the distribution

11 assets?

12

13                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

14

15                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   I'll say yes for

16 now and we'll see where you're going, Mr. Peters,

17 thanks.

18                MR. BOB PETERS:   Well, I'm not going

19 very far, but -- but it -- it's not -- it's not any

20 technical dispute amongst anybody that Manitoba

21 Hydro's distribution assets are not required to affect

22 the export sales.  And I -- I thought that would be a

23 -- a given.

24                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   I don't disagree

25 with that.  My -- the point that I was trying to make



      DIGI-TRAN INC. 1-800-663-4915 or 1-403-276-7611
      Serving Clients Throughout Canada

69

1 has in the past, which is where -- where you started

2 with me this morning is that previously we

3 acknowledged that the most cost-causal approach to

4 return export revenues was on the basis of the

5 allocated cost by customer class of those generation

6 and transmission resources.

7                And one (1) in my mind doesn't

8 automatically leap to the other.

9                MR. BOB PETERS:   All right.  Thank you

10 for that, Ms. Derksen.

11                Manitoba Hydro's proposal before this

12 Board is to allocate the net export revenue based on

13 what sometimes have been called the total allocated

14 costs.

15                Have I got that right?

16                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes.

17                MR. BOB PETERS:   And those allocated

18 costs include the generation, transmission, and

19 distribution that we -- that we have details about in

20 the materials?

21                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes.

22                MR. BOB PETERS:   But Manitoba Hydro's

23 total allocated costs is not the same as Manitoba

24 Hydro's total costs, is it, Ms. Derksen?

25                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   That's true, yes.
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1                MR. BOB PETERS:   Because Manitoba

2 Hydro's total costs include things like the direct

3 assigned costs that Manitoba Hydro makes in its -- in

4 its Cost of Service model?

5                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes, that's true.

6                MR. BOB PETERS:   So if Manitoba Hydro

7 believes it's fair to return the net export revenue

8 based on generation, transmission, and distribution as

9 allocated, why is it not fair to return the net export

10 revenue based, instead, on the total costs, which

11 include the generation, transmission, distribution,

12 and the direct assigned costs?

13                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Net export revenue

14 is the residual of export revenue once you assign emb

15 -- embedded cost against that class.  And it's the

16 quantum of dollars, or revenues, if you will, that is

17 available to be returned in a way that doesn't

18 necessarily need to be related explicitly to the

19 resources that gave rise to that revenue.  In other

20 words, generation and transmission.

21                So, on that basis, it's this quantum of

22 dollars that's there.  It's not unreasonable to take

23 the perspective that the treatment of net export

24 revenue be made available to those customer classes,

25 including direct assigned cost, which was the -- the
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1 premiss of your question to me.

2                We think what we're doing is

3 reasonable.  We -- I'm not sure that we have landed on

4 a position explicitly.  As -- as we sit here we're

5 listening to perspectives.  We're listening to the

6 perspectives of the City of Winnipeg in particular, to

7 Mr. Bowman, and Mr. Harper.

8                And once we hear from them our

9 perspective at the end of the day may be different

10 than -- than as I'm sitting here today.  I do note

11 that what we do today we believe to be reasonable.

12                MR. BOB PETERS:   You're telling the

13 Panel that they should stay tuned for your September

14 28th written report -- a written submission, just so

15 that you can dot the i's and cross the t's on some of

16 these points that you're gathering materials on over

17 the next three (3) days?

18                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   That's fair.  This

19 one is particular is -- is more subjective, like I

20 said, because it's this quantum of money sitting there

21 available to be used to offset cost for Manitobans.

22 And so I -- you know, we didn't -- when we -- when we

23 decided on the GT&D allocator way back when, it wasn't

24 explicitly with the intention of excluding directly

25 assigned costs.
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1                And so -- but we also have to hear from

2 all parties because there are differing views, I

3 believe, on this matter.  And we think what we're

4 doing is reasonable, subject to the -- the views of

5 other parties.  And, yes, I think that's -- my answer

6 to your question is, yes, Mr. Peters.

7                MR. BOB PETERS:   Thank you.  Ms.

8 Derksen, Manitoba Hydro has included class metering

9 costs in its allocation of net export revenue, has it

10 not?

11                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes.

12                MR. BOB PETERS:   And street lighting

13 is not metered, is it?

14                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   It is not.

15                MR. BOB PETERS:   And is it fair to the

16 area and roadway lighting class to allocate it less of

17 the net export revenue just because Manitoba Hydro

18 doesn't use metering for this class?

19

20                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

21

22                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   We've defined the

23 point to return that export revenue up to the point of

24 delivery at the -- at the customer's premi -- premise.

25 We think that's reasonable.  We certainly don't think
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1 it's unreasonable.

2                Could there be a case made to extend

3 those customer classes who don't have metering

4 explicitly and to offer -- to assign or return net

5 export revenue to those -- those classes, also?

6 There's a rational argument to be made, I think.

7                MR. BOB PETERS:   Ms. Derksen, if net

8 export revenue was credited to customer classes based

9 only on generation and transmission, doesn't that

10 eliminate much or most of the debate as to what costs

11 get allocated to what export class or classes?

12                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   I don't think it

13 serves any fun -- real function at all, Mr. -- Mr. Per

14 -- Mr. Peters, quite frankly.  If we were to assign

15 net export revenue on the basis of generation

16 transmission assets we're left with an outcome where

17 we, in effect, are assigning all export revenue on the

18 basis of each class's allocation of generation and

19 transmission resources, which is exactly where we were

20 a decade ago.  And so -- so that's issue number 1 for

21 me.

22                Issue number 2 is, I'm not sure why we

23 would go through such an extensive effort to place a

24 fine point on determining export cost responsibility

25 if this is ultimately about how we share export
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1 revenue.  And if ultimately it's not sharing it in any

2 different way than where we were ten (10) years ago,

3 I'm not sure why we would go through that significant

4 process, quite frankly, Mr. Peters.

5

6                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

7

8                MR. BOB PETERS:   Ms. Derksen, while I

9 can't readily put my finger on the slide that you had,

10 you showed a slide -- oh, I can -- your slide 31, if -

11 - if it helps the panel.

12                You showed that under various

13 methodologies you could drive the net export revenue

14 to a negative number, correct?

15                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes, sir.

16                MR. BOB PETERS:   Ms. Derksen, does

17 Manitoba Hydro consider it fair to allocate net export

18 revenue based on the allocated costs of generation,

19 transmission, and distribution in circumstances where

20 the net export revenue would be a negative number?

21                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Frankly, Mr.

22 Peters, we should never have net export revenue that

23 is negative.  The only reason we would have negative

24 net export revenue, particularly in a cost-of-service

25 study based on median flow conditions that's forward
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1 looking in a particular test year, the only reason

2 that we would have that likely is an -- is an artifact

3 of an -- an inappropriate cost allocation methodology

4 related to assigning cost against the export class.

5                So I have struggled with what even

6 negative next export revenue in the co -- in the

7 context of cost of service is.  Like, I -- I just -- I

8 can't wrap my head around what that means.

9                MR. BOB PETERS:   Well, I'm not sure I

10 -- I understood the answer to the question.  But what

11 would happen if there were lower prices?  Are you

12 saying that under circumstances that Manitoba Hydro

13 proposes, under no circumstances could -- could lower

14 export prices result in negative net export revenue?

15

16                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

17

18                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   I guess we're

19 talking at a revenue requirement level now as opposed

20 to with respect to cost of service.

21                MR. BOB PETERS:   Well, no, no.  I

22 think you're jumping -- and we have to be careful we

23 don't mix it.  And I'm sorry to interrupt, Ms.

24 Derksen, but I am on the clock.  I do want to talk

25 cost of service-wise that if net export revenue can go
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1 negative if the prices collapse or if the generation

2 and transmission costs escalate, isn't that

3 intuitively correct?

4                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   This is not

5 delinkable from what we see in revenue requirement,

6 though.  However, Mr. Peters, in the context of a test

7 year, I suppose one could make the argument that

8 export revenue be negative.  And -- however, it's

9 forward looking -- it's a forward-looking forecast, so

10 on that basis I'm not sure how we would forecast

11 export revenue to be negative.

12                And so from a cost allocation

13 perspective, I take what's in revenue requirement,

14 which I can't really conceive will be negative in most

15 circumstances.  And then we decide that we should

16 allocate some level of cost responsibility against an

17 export class.

18                And if you decide on a cost allocation

19 methodology which over-assigns embedded cost

20 responsibility against that class, then absolutely you

21 could be left with negative export revenue.  But

22 again, from a revenue requirement perspective, from a

23 financial perspective, I'm not sure how we would be

24 forecasting that to be negative.

25                MR. BOB PETERS:   I want to make sure -
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1 - if I could ask Ms. Villegas to turn to page 14 of

2 PUB Board counsel book of documents PUB Exhibit 23.

3 This, Ms. Derksen, may have -- may have been helpful

4 to you before your last answer, but we're looking here

5 on an Information Request.

6                And at the bottom of it, you show under

7 three (3) calculations similar to that slide 31 that

8 we just saw that under various circumstances we could

9 -- we could see a negative net export revenue.

10                And if we look at the top of the chart,

11 gross export revenue of $345 million, if that number

12 collapsed, it could end up resulting in a negative net

13 export revenue.  You concede that's possible?

14                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   For cost

15 allocation purposes, that's possible.  But my point is

16 that I can't conceive of that even if a cost-of-

17 service context because if you have an appropriate

18 cost allocation methodology that you believe in, there

19 shouldn't be negative export revenue even in the

20 context of cost of service.

21                MR. BOB PETERS:   All right.  I got

22 that point from your last answer, Ms. Derksen.  And

23 before I leave this, on page 6 of PUB Exhibit 23,

24 there's an excerpt from an undertaking from Mr. Bowman

25 and MIPUG.  And I believe it's probably a MIPUG
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1 position -- possible position.

2                Would you agree, Ms. Derksen, that the

3 export class is not a class in the same sense as a

4 domestic customer class?

5                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   I agree that it's

6 simply a means to an end, Mr. Peters.

7                MR. BOB PETERS:   The costs that are

8 assigned to the export class don't drive the rates

9 that Mr. Cormie goes out and charges to his export

10 customers, do they?

11                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   That's correct.

12                MR. BOB PETERS:   And in this

13 undertaking that I've put on the screen in the right-

14 hand column, a third of the way down the page, there's

15 a suggestion that consideration could be given as to

16 whether or not the export class could be eliminated,

17 correct?

18                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes.

19                MR. BOB PETERS:   And I'm not going to

20 put words in your mouth, although that's what I'm

21 supposed to be doing.  At one (1) of the workshops, I

22 think you suggested that if net export revenue was

23 going to be assigned based on generation and

24 transmission, which is certainly not the Corporation's

25 position, then you maybe don't even need an export
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1 class.

2                Do you recall saying something to that

3 effect?

4                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes.  In fact, I

5 said that to you this morning.

6                MR. BOB PETERS:   And -- and at the --

7 in -- in answer to me you did although that -- that

8 wouldn't be your -- your preferred approach, and I

9 understand that.

10                If that was the approach that was

11 taken, what options would exist for addressing export

12 revenues and crediting those export revenues back to

13 the customers?

14                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Well, we certainly

15 haven't led any evidence as to what potential

16 treatments exist in any meaningful kind of way.

17 Certainly you could return it -- that export revenue

18 let's say less variable cost, which is what we did

19 prior to 2004 on the basis of generation and

20 transmission because there is appeal to --

21 conceptually that those are the assets that give rise

22 to the revenue.

23                You could take another perspective, and

24 that is because export revenue is such a fundamental

25 component to -- to the Company's net income and to the
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1 Company's financial circumstances that you could

2 allocate it on the same basis that you allocate net

3 income, and that's strictly on a generation,

4 transmission, and distribution basis essentially.

5                There -- there could be other -- there

6 could be other -- a number of mechanisms that you

7 could employ by constraining, let's say, a zone of

8 reasonableness or constraining -- yeah, for a

9 particular class, for example, in terms of how one

10 then sets rates.  So there's probably a number of

11 mechanisms.

12                We've concluded that what we have is

13 probably our best option.

14                MR. BOB PETERS:   And do the mechanisms

15 that Manitoba Hydro has considered have included just

16 increasing retained earnings by the amount of the next

17 export revenue?

18

19                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

20

21                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Net export revenue

22 in the context that we're talking about is an artifact

23 of a cost of service outcome and methodology, and to

24 use it then to generate your revenue requirement --

25 the -- the validity of your revenue requirement or
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1 your financial situation, I think is a very difficult

2 and circular way of -- of accomplishing it.

3                Could you take export revenues as they

4 sit in a revenue requirement out of revenue

5 requirement, and put them into a reserve fund of some

6 sort?  That's a plausible -- that -- that's plausible.

7 That's a discussion for revenue requirement to be had.

8                But to use cost of service to generate

9 an outcome for net export revenue because you can't

10 agree on how to allocate net export revenue in order

11 to drive what your revenue requirement is or is not,

12 that's really diff -- that -- in -- in concept the --

13 the complexity of that is just so great and that's not

14 the role -- that's not the function of cost of

15 service.

16                MR. BOB PETERS:   All right.  Thank

17 you.  I've got your point.  I'd like to turn to the

18 issue of the treatment of export cost, including the

19 number of export classes and the allocation of fixed

20 and variable cost -- cost to that.

21                I -- I think we could start at page 8

22 of Board counsel's book of documents.  I just

23 reproduced a chart from -- from your materials, Ms.

24 Derksen.  I don't think I'm going to take much time on

25 -- on this.
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1                But to be clear the generation costs in

2 pool 1 are allocated across all the domestic classes

3 as well as the export class, but only by the

4 proportion that it pertains to dependable exports.

5                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes.

6                MR. BOB PETERS:   And the costs in pool

7 2 are allocated across all the domestic classes as

8 well as the export class but this time by the

9 proportion that pertains to all exports, including

10 both dependable and opportunity.

11                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes, sir.

12                MR. BOB PETERS:   So any costs that are

13 shown on this table in pool 1 are not going to be

14 allocated to opportunity cost under Manitoba Hydro's

15 proposal?

16                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes, that's

17 correct.

18                MR. BOB PETERS:   And you showed, and I

19 do on page 9 of 33 of the book of documents, although

20 not quite as large as your chart, it's the same one.

21 When we talk about the generation costs and the

22 allocation of them, that's the -- I think you said 65

23 percent this morning, or the 1.1 billion out of a $1.7

24 billion revenue requirement, correct?

25                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes.
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1                MR. BOB PETERS:   Now, if we turn to

2 page 10 of Board counsel book of documents this was

3 just a spreadsheet that was put together and shared

4 only recently with Manitoba Hydro.

5                And I -- I wonder, Ms. Derksen, if you

6 can confirm that in this chart we can see the

7 mechanics of what was depicted by your checkmarks and

8 your X's on the previous table where the weighted

9 energy allocators are shown for each of the generation

10 pool, domestic, dependable exports, as well as

11 domestic total exports in those columns.

12                So you see that?

13                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes, I do.

14                MR. BOB PETERS:   And, Ms. Derksen, if

15 we look to approximately the middle of the page, look

16 down the column that says, "Domestic/Dependable Export

17 Allocator," would the Board be correct in concluding

18 that under Manitoba Hydro's proposal, 16 percent of

19 generation costs are allocated to the export class?

20                Would you take that subject to check?

21

22                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

23

24                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes, I'll take

25 that subject to check, Mr. Peters.  The math works.
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1                MR. BOB PETERS:   And in the column

2 next to it, "Domestic/Total Export Allocator," when

3 the general costs, Ms. Derksen, are allocated to both

4 opportunity exports and dependable exports, that

5 amounts to 27 percent of generation costs going into

6 this export class.

7                Do you agree with that, again, subject

8 to check?

9                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes, with respect

10 to the previous slide that showed where the various

11 costs are going and which -- is -- is it dependable

12 versus opportunity or a combination thereof, yes.

13                MR. BOB PETERS:   And -- and the order

14 of magnitude on these charts doesn't surprise Manitoba

15 Hydro.  That's -- you suggest that would be -- again,

16 subject to check, that seems reasonable?

17                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   I'm not sure that

18 the inference that's being drawn here, but yes, the

19 math works.

20                MR. BOB PETERS:   Ms. Derksen, Manitoba

21 Hydro is not maintaining that the utility investments

22 aren't make to realize opportunity exports, is it?

23

24                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

25
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1                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   There's a couple

2 double negatives in there.  Can you ask me that again,

3 please?

4                MR. BOB PETERS:   When Manitoba Hydro

5 invests in new generation, some of that investment is

6 so that Manitoba Hydro can realize opportunity sales.

7                Is that correct?

8                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   For the benefit of

9 domestic customers for Manitobans, yes.

10                MR. BOB PETERS:   The benefit to

11 Manitobans is the revenue that'll flow back to them

12 from the opportunity sales and the export sales, the

13 dependable sales?

14                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes, it's part of

15 the least cost, or the -- the low cost option of

16 providing electrical needs to Manitobans.

17                MR. BOB PETERS:   Manitoba Hydro's

18 decision to build hydraulic generation means that

19 Manitoba Hydro has made a decision to invest in assets

20 that create opportunity sales.

21                Is that correct?

22

23                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

24

25                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   The decision to
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1 build hydraulic facilities on behalf of Manitobans is

2 because we need to provide the electrical needs of

3 Manitobans and we do intend to provide that service at

4 low cost -- at the lowest cost that we can.

5                And part of the equation is tapping

6 into potential opportunity revenues that can flow from

7 that type of facility.  It's one (1) part of the

8 decision making process.  And the decision making

9 process is how do we serve the electrical needs of --

10 of the province.

11                MR. BOB PETERS:   If we turn to page 11

12 of Board counsel's book of documents.  I just want to

13 see the reaction on your face for a minute before I

14 ask my questions.  But maybe Mr. Rainkie's the one

15 that would most closely recognize this -- this quilt.

16                Ms. Derksen, in fairness, I know you

17 weren't a witness at the NFAT proceedings.  And you

18 are aware that this quilt to this -- this document did

19 come from Manitoba's presentation at the NFAT, are

20 you, ma'am?

21                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes, I am.

22                MR. BOB PETERS:   And Mr. Rainkie and

23 Mr. Cormie, if -- if you feel you need to interject,

24 by all means, you're welcome to do it, of course.  But

25 would it be correct to your understanding that this
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1 shows the results of Manitoba Hydro's uncertainty

2 analysis of various resource plans in the NFAT?

3                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   Yes, it does.

4                MR. BOB PETERS:   And each coloured

5 cell of the matrix is the net present value of a

6 development plan over seventy-eight (78) years under a

7 given set of assumptions, Mr. Cormie?

8                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   Yes.

9                MR. BOB PETERS:   And the three (3)

10 major assumptions that Hydro varied, you can find

11 those in the left-hand columns being energy prices,

12 discount rates, and capital costs, correct?

13                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   Correct.

14                MR. BOB PETERS:   And Manitoba Hydro

15 defines energy prices.  Those energy prices referred

16 to natural gas prices as well as the export prices,

17 Mr. Cormie?

18

19                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

20

21                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   I believe that's

22 correct, Mr. Peters.

23                MR. BOB PETERS:   All right.  And if

24 your -- if your view changes on that, you certainly

25 should let Ms. Fernandes know, and she can --
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1                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   Yeah, the issue was

2 whether -- I know it's export prices.  I'm -- and I'm

3 assuming that the export prices are linked to the

4 natural gas prices, so.

5                MR. BOB PETERS:   So cases with low

6 energy prices have much lower prices for opportunity

7 sales to MISO, Mr. Cormie?

8                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   Yes.

9                MR. BOB PETERS:   And if we compare two

10 (2) cases for the Board, and only two (2) cases if we

11 can, we look to the middle of the page, and with the

12 purple boarder around it is what we call the Ref, Ref,

13 Ref case which those from the NFAT will be quite

14 familiar with.  And that was Manitoba Hydro presenting

15 base case planning assumptions relative to an all gas

16 plan?

17                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   Yes, that's

18 correct.  And if you look at column 1 for the Ref,

19 Ref, Ref, it is the base against which all these other

20 numbers are calculated, and it shows it as zero.  So

21 an all-gas scenario does not have a zero NPB.  It's

22 just we assume that that's the base, and so all the

23 other cells are measured relative to that.

24                MR. BOB PETERS:   Thank you.  And

25 looking at the Ref, Ref, Ref case as we move further
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1 right on this quilt  we can see at the very top of the

2 page there were different development plans identified

3 by numbers, also identified by those acronyms that Mr.

4 Gabor worried about.

5                But all those other development plans,

6 Mr. Cormie, had some aspect of hydraulic generation in

7 them?

8                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   Yes.

9                MR. BOB PETERS:   And the numbers in

10 that Ref, Ref, Ref line increase in terms of millions

11 of 2014 net present value dollars, showing that those

12 plans with the hydraulic components were considered

13 favourable to all gas by various hundreds of millions

14 of dollars?

15                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   Yes.

16                MR. BOB PETERS:   Now, if we take a

17 second and compare those rows up to the one that's

18 bordered in red where the energy prices are low but we

19 still deal with references discount rates and

20 referenced capital costs.  So what we've changed, Mr.

21 Cormie, is only the energy price, correct?

22                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   That's correct.

23                MR. BOB PETERS:   And in this

24 particular circumstance, what we see here is that the

25 all gas plan had a net present value of $208 million,
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1 correct?

2                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   Correct.

3                MR. BOB PETERS:   And all of the

4 hydraulic plans that followed it start with a negative

5 number, meaning that they were not as economically

6 attractive as the all gas plan under this assumed

7 situation of low energy prices, reference discount,

8 and reference capital costs?

9                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   That's correct.

10                MR. BOB PETERS:   And based on these

11 results, Mr. Cormie, can the panel conclude that the

12 export prices were a key determinant of the economic

13 value of the Keeyask and Conawapa projects compared to

14 a development plan that only includes new gas

15 resources?

16                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   Yes.  It's -- it is

17 -- it is one (1) of the key variables that drives the

18 -- the investment choice.

19                MR. BOB PETERS:   You'd agree then, Mr.

20 Cormie, that the low power prices for opportunity

21 sales significantly impacts the economics of the new

22 hydraulic developments, even so far as making the

23 developments of those resources result in a lower net

24 present value than the All Gas Plan?

25
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1                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

2

3                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   Should the world

4 turn out to be exactly as indicated in your scenario,

5 low ref -- ref scenario, I think you're correct.

6                MR. BOB PETERS:   All right.  Maybe

7 back to you, Ms. Derksen.  If we see that opportunity

8 sales are important to the economics of the new hydro

9 dams, why not allocate any fixed costs of those hydro

10 dams to those opportunity sales?

11                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Let's take this

12 back to what we're trying to accomplish I think first,

13 and that is:  How do we best share export revenue

14 among Manitoba customers?  And if that is the goal,

15 which for Manitoba Hydro it has always been the goal,

16 that to ignore the revenue requirement outcome on a

17 year-to-year basis, which is what generates in part

18 revenue requirement which flows into cost of service,

19 to ignore what occurs on an actual basis because

20 opportunity sales were one (1) of the factors that

21 influenced our decision to proceed with that

22 particular investment to me is -- is not reasonable.

23                We're trying to take a balanced

24 approach here.  We're trying to say, Look, from year

25 to year -- once this devel -- once this plant goes
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1 into place, we have to acknowledge in -- in some

2 respects the operating conditions.  And it is the

3 operating conditions that drives the revenue

4 requirement as it relates to export sales.

5                MR. KURT SIMONSEN:   Excuse me, Mr.

6 Peters. In case you can't see the clock, about ten

7 (10) minutes.

8                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   And --

9                MR. BOB PETERS:   Yeah.

10                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   -- the idea here,

11 Mr. Peters, is to have some kind of balance between

12 the -- the economics that influence our decision and

13 the operating conditions that -- that exist.  All that

14 we know from what you see in this quilt is that we

15 expect some water.

16                We have made a decision at a point in

17 time as to how that water might -- that surplus water

18 might be valued.  Whether that happens and what price

19 that happens and the timing of what that -- when that

20 happens, we don't know.  What we do know is, on an

21 annual basis, what we can expect in terms of -- of

22 export sales.

23                And so we've attempted to take a

24 balance between what we expect will affect our revenue

25 requirement on an annual basis and the economics that
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1 underlie Keeyask in particular.

2

3 CONTINUED BY MR. BOB PETERS:

4                MR. BOB PETERS:   And, Ms. Derksen, in

5 that answer, you're acknowledging that opportunity

6 export revenues are included in the revenue

7 requirement?

8                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   As part of that

9 economic evaluation, opportunity sales revenues are

10 forecast or expected to occur.  And it is part and

11 parcel of -- it's one (1) of the decisions of that

12 went into the decision to proceed with -- with

13 Keeyask.

14                MR. BOB PETERS:   And turning to

15 another key issue, I want to look to the -- the Dorsey

16 station that you talked about this morning.  The Board

17 would be correct in understanding, Ms. Derksen, that

18 Hydro is proposing to functionalize only the HVDC

19 portion of Dorsey as generation, while the AC

20 component, such as the switch yard, are to be

21 functionalized as transmission.

22                Have I got that right?

23                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes, you do.  And

24 that also applies, then, to Riel.

25                MR. BOB PETERS:   The mirror image
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1 would apply to Riel.

2                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes, sir.

3                MR. BOB PETERS:   And would the Board

4 also be correct that prior to PCOSS14-Amended,

5 Manitoba Hydro functionalized the HVDC equipment at

6 Dorsey as transmission?

7                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes, that's true.

8                MR. BOB PETERS:   Are there substantial

9 benefits -- and, Dr. Swatek, I know this is right down

10 --right down the pipe for you, but are there not

11 substantial benefits to the transmission system in

12 terms of avoided transmission costs due to the nature

13 of the HVDC system?

14                DR. DAVID SWATEK:   The -- that -- that

15 is correct due to the nature of the HVDC -- HVDC

16 system.  There are avoided costs on tielines, but the

17 HV -- but the assistance that the HVDC system brings

18 is in the way of a generator.  It helps the system

19 just like a generator would, yes.

20                MR. BOB PETERS:   In that answer, Dr.

21 Swatek, you're acknowledging that the HVD system --

22 the HVDC system allows Manitoba Hydro to avoid other

23 transmission expenditures?

24                DR. DAVID SWATEK:   Tielines, yes.

25                MR. BOB PETERS:   And is it correct,
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1 Dr. Swatek, that in the 2012 Christensen Associates's

2 report to Hydro, it was Christensen Associates's

3 recommendation that Dorsey be functionalized as

4 transmission?

5                DR. DAVID SWATEK:   Sor -- sorry, which

6 report of theirs?

7                MR. BOB PETERS:   2012.

8                DR. DAVID SWATEK:   '12...

9                MR. BOB PETERS:  We'll have a chance --

10                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Their -- their --

11                MR. BOB PETERS:   -- to talk to them

12 about that, but --

13                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yeah.  The --

14 their advice to us was that we ought to reconsider the

15 functionalization of the DC facilities at Dorsey as

16 100 percent transmission, and recommended or provided

17 their advice that we undertake a review or a study of

18 that portion of our system to confirm or -- or

19 otherwise whether that it was appropriate to continue

20 to functionalize those facilities as 100 percent

21 transmission.

22                MR. BOB PETERS:   In the few minutes I

23 have left, Mr. Cormie, can you tell the Board what's

24 the annual dollar amount paid by third parties to

25 Manitoba Hydro under the open access transmission
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1 tariff?

2                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   I don't -- I don't

3 know that answer, Mr. Peters, but we will -- we'll get

4 you that number --

5                MR. BOB PETERS:   And --

6                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   -- if it's --

7                MR. BOB PETERS:   -- when I said --

8                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   -- if it's

9 available.

10                MR. BOB PETERS:   Thank you.  And those

11 third parties are paying Manitoba Hydro to wheel

12 transmission -- wheel energy through Manitoba Hydro --

13 sorry.

14                Those third parties are using the

15 transmission system to wheel their energy through

16 Manitoba Hydro's transmission system?

17

18                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

19

20

21                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   Yes.  We have an

22 open access transmission tariff that anyone can use to

23 move electricity in and out of -- and through

24 Manitoba, and they pay Manitoba Hydro a rate -- a rent

25 for -- for the use of that transmission service.
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1                MR. BOB PETERS:   That's been in effect

2 since 2001?

3                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   Yes, I think so.

4 But I can -- I -- I don't know if I can give you the

5 exact number, but I can tell you that it's relatively

6 small.  I would suggest less than $10 million a year.

7 But subject to check, I'll -- I'll confirm that.

8                MR. BOB PETERS:   Is that $10 million a

9 year number, Mr. Cormie, third parties external to

10 Manitoba Hydro, or does that include Manitoba Hydro?

11                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   That would be

12 additional -- that would be new revenue to the

13 Corporation.

14                MR. BOB PETERS:   Okay.  So Manitoba

15 Hydro was also paying itself to use the transmission

16 facilities.  Is that --

17                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   Not -- notionally,

18 yes, but there's no money transferred.

19                MR. BOB PETERS:   Is there a dollar

20 amount that's notionally talked about by Mr. Rainkie?

21                MR. DARREN RAINKIE:   We could provide

22 that, Mr. Peters.  Can I just go back to the quilt for

23 one (1) second, Mr. Peters?  I'm getting a little slow

24 reacting, and I know I'm chewing into your last few

25 seconds, but I just wanted to make sure this is clear
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1 for the Board.

2                MR. BOB PETERS:   Yes, Mr. Rainkie, you

3 can have my last minute --

4                MR. DARREN RAINKIE:   Like, if the prem

5 --

6                MR. BOB PETERS:   -- or two.

7                MR. DARREN RAINKIE:   If -- if the

8 premise of the question was that the negative number

9 in that one (1) particular scenario out of the

10 hundreds that are on there is determinate of the

11 situation, or -- or the question of whether or not you

12 should fully allocate costs to opportunity exports, I

13 would note there's numerous other combinations on

14 there of capital costs and discount rates that would

15 result in a negative number.

16                So saying that that is determinative of

17 the issues would be a little bit like saying that the

18 Bombers won the Labour Day Classic because they kicked

19 a field goal in the last two (2) seconds of the game,

20 and that what happened in the first fifty-nine minutes

21 and fifty-eight seconds (59:58) had no bearing on the

22 game whatsoever.

23                So I'm not sure what the premise of

24 your question is, but I didn't think I wanted to leave

25 the Board with the impression that that -- looking at
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1 that one (1) data point would be determinative of

2 anything.

3                MR. BOB PETERS:   All right.  Thank

4 you, Mr. Rainkie.  The premise of my question, I don't

5 think, is where you went, but I think the Board is

6 impressed with your football acumen, so.

7                I will at this point, Madam Chair,

8 stand down for the lunch break, and recognizing after

9 lunch, My Friend Mr. Williams will have the

10 microphone.

11                And in terms of any housekeeping

12 matters, I believe Mr. Monnin has a -- a point to make

13 at this point in time.

14                MR. CHRISTIAN MONNIN:   Well -- well,

15 actually, I -- I hate to ruin everyone's lunch, but I

16 would suggest that the discussion that Board counsel

17 is having with Hydro on this particular issue was

18 helpful to what I wanted to achieve today, so I only

19 have fifteen (15) minutes, but I'd -- I'd be open to

20 providing five (5) extra minutes to Board counsel to -

21 - to close off that -- that particular issue.

22                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Do you want to do

23 that now, Mr. Peters?

24                MR. BOB PETERS:   I'll -- I'll continue

25 if -- if I may, then.  Under -- and -- and the -- the
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1 discussion I was having, I take it, was the -- I want

2 to make sure I'm -- I'm clear, it was a discussion

3 relative to the -- the Dorsey and Riel HVDC systems?

4                MR. CHRISTIAN MONNIN:   No, it ended

5 off with football, but I think you wanted to get to

6 exports.

7                MR. BOB PETERS:   Then, Madam Chair, I

8 think I will stand down.  I'll speak to Mr. Monnin to

9 find out what his -- whether -- where I -- I wasn't

10 going to go further into the -- into the quilt than I

11 did.  It was only to be illustrative of a -- of a

12 point, not determinative of a point.

13                And I think that was Mr. -- Mr.

14 Rainkie's view.

15                MR. CHRISTIAN MONNIN:   Very well.

16 I'll take my five (5) minutes back.

17                MR. BOB PETERS:   Okay.  Thank you.

18                THE CHAIRPERSON:   All right.  So we'll

19 return at one o'clock, please.

20

21 --- Upon recessing at 12:01 p.m.

22 --- Upon resuming at 1:00 p.m.

23

24                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Good afternoon,

25 everyone.  Just before we start, I was remiss earlier
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1 in not being clear about an undertaking that was

2 discussed between Mr. Peters and Mr. Cormie and Mr.

3 Rainkie.

4                So, Mr. Peters, could you just clarify

5 that?

6                MR. BOB PETERS:   Thank you, Madam

7 Chair.  Perhaps it was I who was remiss.  The

8 undertaking that I will -- that I believe was asked

9 was for Manitoba Hydro to advise the Board as to what

10 annual dollar amount is paid to Manitoba Hydro by

11 third parties under the open access transmission

12 tariff, and also to advise as to what amount is

13 notionally transferred internally in the Corporation

14 for Manitoba Hydro's own use of the open access

15 transmission tariff.

16                That's my recollection of the

17 undertaking that I'd like to put on the record.  And

18 I'd just ask that Ms. Fernandes check the transcript

19 and consult with her witnesses and advise us tomorrow

20 morning if they agree that was the undertaking, and

21 then to -- to commence work on it as soon as they can.

22                MS. ODETTE FERNANDES:   We can do that.

23 Thank you, Mr. Peters.

24                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.  Excellent.

25 Thank you.  And for the court reporter, if anyone else
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1 -- if there are other undertakings, we need to make

2 them explicit at the time.  And I will try not to be

3 remiss again.

4                So, Mr. Williams, over to you.

5                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Yes.  Good

6 afternoon, members of the panel.  I do wish on behalf

7 of our clients to welcome the new Board chairperson

8 and to bid a fond adieu to the -- his predecessor.

9                Madam Chair, just preliminary matters.

10 The Coalition wishes to introduce two (2) exhibits.

11 They've shared them with Manitoba Hydro.  The first is

12 an Information Request from the 2010/'11, '11/'12

13 General Rate Application, CAC to Manitoba Hydro, First

14 Round 66.  And we ask that be marked as Coalition

15 Exhibit 27.

16

17 --- EXHIBIT NO. CAC-27:    Information Request from

18                             the 2010/2011, 2011/2012

19                             General Rate Application,

20                             CAC to Manitoba Hydro,

21                             First Round 66

22

23                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And the -- the

24 second is a table prepared by the Coalition called

25 Comparison of Marginal Costs and Average Revenue by
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1 Customer Class.  And we ask that that be marked as

2 Coalition Exhibit 28.

3

4 --- EXHIBIT NO. CAC-28:    Table Prepared by the

5                             Coalition Entitled

6                             Comparison of Marginal

7                             Costs and Average Revenue

8                             by Customer Class

9

10                MR. KURT SIMONSEN:   Thank you, Mr.

11 Williams.

12

13 CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:

14                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Mr. Rainkie, I

15 did over lunch crank out about thirty (30) minutes of

16 cross-examination about the Blue Bombers game.  But

17 mindful of time, I think I'll -- you'll -- perhaps

18 we'll adjourn that to a discussion in a more relaxed

19 setting.

20                Ms. Derksen, I suspect many of my

21 questions will be directed to you.  Mr. Cormie may

22 wish to jump in from time to time, or others from the

23 panel.

24                And just to let you know where we're

25 going, I do want to start out with a discussion in
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1 terms of the status of prior directives from the

2 Public Utilities Board in terms of marginal cost of

3 service studies.  But we're going to do a bit of

4 context of background before we -- we get there, okay?

5                And just for the -- mindful of the

6 guidance to avoid acronyms, and just focussing on the

7 supply side and leaving aside questions for the time

8 being of short run or long run, can we agree to define

9 marginal costs as the costs or value to the system of

10 an incremental quantity of energy and/or capacity?

11                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   I think that's

12 generally true.  The -- the caveat is that we at some

13 point need to add time in -- into that definition.

14                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And we'll --

15 perhaps we should go there right now, and thank you

16 for that direction.  Often when we speak of marginal

17 costs we may speak of short run marginal costs or long

18 run marginal costs.

19                You're familiar with those terms at a

20 general level?

21                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   At a general

22 level, yes.  I'm an accountant, Mr. Williams, so my

23 background isn't necessarily marginal cost.

24                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And Mr. Cormie is

25 there to assist you, although I'm sure you won't
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1 require it.  In terms of short run marginal costs, can

2 we agree that that's the change in cost with respect

3 to a short-term change in the level of output?

4                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes.

5                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   So in the case of

6 electricity, for example, that might relate to

7 variable production cost, such as water rentals.  Fair

8 enough?

9                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes, sir.

10                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And in terms of

11 long run marginal costs, at least at the conceptual

12 level, that would refer to a time frame sufficiently

13 long for all resource components and costs to adjust

14 to a lease cost configuration.  Agreed?

15                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes, I do.

16                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And staying for a

17 moment at the high level of theory, not yet at the

18 level of practicality, conceptually setting prices

19 according to properly defined marginal cost is

20 generally recognized as facilitating efficient market

21 outcomes.  Agreed?

22                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes.  I think the

23 economists would agree with that, yes.

24                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   In essence we

25 expect demand, in the context of electricity, to use
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1 electricity up to the level at which the value to the

2 consumer arising from a small increment or increase in

3 consumption approximates the price paid.  Agreed?

4                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes.  This notion

5 of efficiency, yes.

6                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And similarly we

7 expect generators to provide incremental sucly --

8 supply up to levels where incremental supply costs

9 approximate mark -- market prices.  Agreed?

10                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes, sir.

11                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And that's

12 assumed in neoclassical economics to produce economic

13 welfare, and an optimal -- optimal amount of

14 consumption and production.  Agreed?

15                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes.

16                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Getting a little

17 more practical, the theory underlining market --

18 marginal cost base pricing is condit -- contingent

19 upon a couple conditions, I'll suggest to you.  The

20 first is that no single entity can sustain prices at

21 levels which depart from marginal costs through the

22 exercise of market power.  Would that be fair?

23                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yeah -- yes, sir.

24 Yes.

25                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And second that
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1 the prices for substitute commodities, in the case of

2 electricity such as natural gas, also approximate the

3 respect of marginal supply costs.  Would that be fair?

4                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes, sir.

5                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And, Mr. Cormie,

6 at a general level both of those conditions are

7 generally held to apply to the MISO, M-I-S-O, energy

8 market.  Would that be fair, sir?

9

10                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

11

12                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   It's generally

13 considered an efficient market.  There may be some

14 capacity constraints from --

15                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   Yes, I think it's -

16 -

17                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   -- time to time?

18                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   -- that's correct,

19 yes.

20                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And, Ms. Derksen,

21 I'd like for a moment to try to distinguish between

22 the concept of embedded costs and marginal costs.

23                Would you be prepared to agree that

24 embedded costs are the Utility's costs, as measured

25 for accounting purposes?
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1                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes, I would.

2                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And recognizing

3 you're an accountant I don't mean that in any

4 derogatory way, you understand that, Ms. Derksen?

5                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   I understand

6 embedded costs, yes.

7                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And they've been

8 traditionally used, certainly in the Manitoba Hydro

9 context, to establish the Utility's revenue

10 requirement.  Agreed?

11                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   In fact, most

12 utilities do, yes.

13                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And embedded

14 costs can be either historical or, in the case of

15 Manitoba Hydro, forecast where they would be based on

16 the forecast accounting costs for future years.

17 Agreed?

18                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes, sir.

19                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And just by way

20 of example, and not speaking to the specifics of

21 Manitoba Hydro but of any electric utility, in terms

22 of generation, imbedded costs would be the accounting

23 costs, such as depreciation, interest, O&M associated

24 with plants in service for the year in question or the

25 projected year, agreed?
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1                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes, that's true.

2                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And by contrast

3 and to draw this contrast, marginal costs might be

4 considered the cost of a least cost alternative for

5 providing that additional unit of generation?

6

7                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

8

9                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes, sir.

10                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   I'm not used to

11 be calling sir.  I hope in my class tonight I get that

12 as well, but I'm not optimistic.  Genera -- since

13 generation stations are in service for a long period

14 of time, the marginal cost is typically expressed, Mr.

15 Cormie, as a levelized cost over the years concerned.

16                Would that be fair?  I could put that

17 to you, Ms. Derksen, too.

18                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   That would be

19 fair, Mr. Williams.

20                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And just again by

21 way of example, the determination of the marginal cost

22 for generation could be based on, I'm going to suggest

23 to you two (2) or three (3) options, the cost of

24 building new generation, the cost of obtaining

25 additional DSM, or the cost of obtaining additional
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1 import commitments.

2                Those are conceivable ways by which

3 that could be determined?

4                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   I believe that to

5 be true, yes.

6                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Okay.  And

7 Manitoba Hydro uses long-run marginal costs for the

8 evaluation of DSM initiatives, agreed?

9                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes.

10                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And that marginal

11 cost includes a generation component as well as

12 transmission and distribution com -- components as

13 they are applicable?

14                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes, sir.

15                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And subject to

16 check, you'll agree with me that the levelized

17 marginal value used in the 2015 Power Parts -- Power

18 Smart plan is seven point six seven (7.67) cents per

19 kilowatt hour at meter, subject to check?

20                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   I believe that to

21 be true, yes.

22                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And in terms of

23 Hydro's evaluation, the marginal cost of generation is

24 largely based upon the expected value of electricity

25 exports, agreed?
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1                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes.

2                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Okay.  And we

3 can't probe too deeply into that because, at a

4 disaggregated level, that information is commercially

5 sensitive?

6                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes, sir.

7                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   So that's an

8 example of a long-run marginal cost approach.  I'm

9 going to be a little more precise here, I hope.  For

10 the purposes of allocating imbedded generation costs,

11 Manitoba Hydro also examines differences in short-run

12 relative costs over different periods and different

13 seasons, agreed?

14                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes, we do, yeah.

15                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And that's the

16 weighted energy allocator of which you were speaking

17 this morning?

18                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes, sir.

19                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And, as you

20 discussed, I think, with Mr. Peters, dating back for

21 about a decade Manitoba Hydro has allocated the

22 financial costs of its generation resources according

23 to this weighted energy allocator, agreed

24

25                       (BRIEF PAUSE)
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1                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes, sir.

2                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And at least as -

3 - I'll suggest to you that, under this approach, the

4 differences in the short-run relative cost to serve

5 across peak, shoulder, and off-peak periods, and also

6 across seasons, are determined largely on the basis --

7 or are determined on the basis of SEP  prices which

8 are largely based on market prices, agreed?

9                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes, sir.

10                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Again, there may

11 be some time conspra -- constraints at certain times

12 where they're not based upon MISO prices, agreed?

13                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes, they're not

14 always based on MISO prices.  That's correct.

15                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Now, you

16 mentioned earlier that most utilities do rely upon --

17 primarily upon imbedded costs for the purposes of Cost

18 of Service.

19                Do you recall making that statement?

20                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   I did not make

21 that statement.  I said for the purposes of

22 determining revenue requirements for --

23                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   I apologize and I

24 misspoke.  At a general level, you're familiar with

25 the Cost of Service literature, including the NARUC,
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1 or National Association of Regulatory Utility

2 Commissioners Electrical Utility Cost Allocation

3 Manual?

4                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   I am, yes.

5                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:    That's a bit of

6 an older document dating back to around 1992.  Agreed?

7                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   It's -- it's old,

8 but it's good.

9                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   That's what --

10 I'll just move on.  You get yourself into so much

11 trouble on that, especially sitting beside Mr. Harper.

12 Would it be fair to say based upon your review of

13 NARUC that even dating as far back as the early 1990s,

14 literature such as the NARUC manual recognized two (2)

15 major types of cost studies, embedded and marginal?

16                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   I think that's

17 fair, yes.

18                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Ms. Derksen,

19 we're going to turn to -- we don't need to turn there

20 specifically, but go back about a decade to about the

21 time of Public Utilities Board Order 117/06, the --

22 the famous Cost of Service order, which you have no

23 doubt almost memorized.

24                You're -- you're familiar with that

25 document?
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1                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   I am, yes.

2                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And without

3 asking you to elaborate, I'll ask you to confirm that

4 the issue of marginal cost received some attention

5 during the proceedings leading up to Order 117/06?

6                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes, I would

7 accept that.

8                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And as we look

9 back a decade in 2006, that was a time of significant,

10 perhaps fundamental change in the export market in --

11 including events such as FERC's decision to open up

12 wholesale open access back in 1996, as well as the

13 creal -- creation of electricity markets such as those

14 in the midwest or MISO, agreed?

15                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   We are talking

16 about the 2006 Board Order 117/06 and I'm not certain

17 that there were fundamental shifts in the market at

18 that time, or at least anymore fundamental than what

19 may have been occurring in -- in the earlier part of

20 the 1990s.

21                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Let me -- let me

22 try that a different way.  And in the decade leading

23 up to Order 2006 there were two (2) fundamental

24 changes in the marketplace, I'll suggest to you, one

25 (1) being the FERC opening up wholesale open access
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1 tariff in 1996 and secondly, the creation of

2 electricity markets such as MISO.  Agreed?

3

4                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

5

6                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   I think we can

7 agree to that, Mr. Williams.

8                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Thank you.  And -

9 - and, Ms. Derksen, going back to 2006, one (1) of the

10 factors that the Board specifically commented upon in

11 that order was that average export prices were

12 exceeding, for the first time, the average price for

13 domestic electricity.  Agreed?

14                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   I recall that,

15 yes.

16                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And indeed,

17 average export prices were significantly higher than

18 the average prices being charged to transmission

19 customers -- G&T customers such as large industrials.

20 Agreed?

21

22                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

23

24                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   I'm quibbling with

25 your word 'significant'.  I -- I don't recall the
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1 magnitude of the difference.  I -- I also don't recall

2 at that time period whether it -- it -- if we're

3 talking on a forecast basis or if we're talking on an

4 actual basis, because those things also are different.

5                I can accept, though, the premise of

6 your question, which is that average export prices at

7 that time were exceeding average domestic --

8                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Okay.

9                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   -- prices or

10 rates.

11                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   We'll come back

12 to that point and I'll refresh your memory.  But just

13 for the purposes of time, we'll -- we'll move on for a

14 second.

15                It would be fair to say that, on or

16 about 2006, effectively Hydro had the opportunity to -

17 - to make more on US sales per kilowatt hour than it

18 did on domestic sales, agreed?

19                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   I believe, from an

20 opportunity sales perspective.  Now, Mr. Cormie would

21 have to speak to from -- from a dependable export sale

22 perspective.

23                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Mr. Cormie, back

24 in 2006, both in terms of opportunity and dependable

25 sales, Manitoba Hydro had the opportunity to earn more
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1 than average domestic prices per kilowatt hour, and

2 significantly more than the prices being charged to

3 large industrials, agreed?

4                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   Yes.

5                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And so, Ms.

6 Derksen, that was raising a question in the context of

7 that decision in whether allocating costs on an

8 embedded cost of service approach as it related to

9 export revenues was sending a distorting economic

10 signal, agreed?

11

12                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

13

14                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   I think the

15 premise of your question was from an embedded cost

16 perspective.  And I suspect -- my intuition is it had

17 as much to do with the cost allocation methodology

18 underlying that embedded cost of service study as it -

19 - I'll -- I'll stop there.

20                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   So you'll accept

21 that premise with the caveat that you just added, Ms.

22 Derksen?

23                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes.  Yes, I will.

24                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And I'll thank

25 you for that.  And as an outcome of that decision --



      DIGI-TRAN INC. 1-800-663-4915 or 1-403-276-7611
      Serving Clients Throughout Canada

118

1 and if you need a reference, I'll be happy to provide

2 it to you -- but the Board concluded that the cost of

3 service should continue to be prepared using embedded

4 costs.

5                But it directed that high-level

6 marginal costs and notional environmental cost

7 information should be provided to supplement the cost

8 of service filing, agreed?

9                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   I recall, yes, Mr.

10 Williams.

11                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And indeed, if

12 you scroll -- that's right there, perfect.  You'll see

13 at the top of that Board Order you'll -- you'll agree

14 that the Board directed the filing of supplemental

15 information, including the inclusion of marginal cost

16 information, agreed?

17                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes.

18                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Mindful of the

19 time and moving quickly, I -- I head to the 2008

20 orders, being 116/08 and 150/08, Ms. Derksen.  You're

21 familiar with both those orders?

22                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes, I am.

23                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And hopefully, to

24 make a long saga short, Manitoba Hydro did file some

25 cost of service information with the Board in that
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1 hearing.  There was a suggestion by the Board in Order

2 116/08 that refinements were needed to this study,

3 agreed?

4                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   I just want to

5 clarify here.  We're not talking embedded cost of

6 service.  We're talking about the directive to prepare

7 a marginal cost of service study.  The Corporation did

8 prepare that study and file it as part of the 2008

9 GRA, yes.

10                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And the Board

11 directed that that study needed some refinement,

12 agreed?

13                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes, sir.

14                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And again,

15 jumping ahead to Order 150/08 -- I can provide you the

16 reference if you require it -- prior to the filing of

17 that additional information, the Board directed that

18 there should be a clarification meeting between its

19 staff and Hydro, agreed?

20                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes.  150/08 was

21 the order flowing from Manitoba Hydro's application to

22 review and vary 116/08, and in particular with respect

23 to the direction regarding the marginal cost of

24 service study.  And, yes, I accept that that was the

25 direction provided flowing -- that was their order
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1 flowing out of that Review and Vary Application, sir.

2                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Thank you.  And

3 we'll -- we'll give you a chance to elaborate in just

4 a couple of minutes but it would be fair to say that

5 in support of the 2016 cost of service review,

6 Manitoba Hydro did not file an updated cost of service

7 -- marginal cost of service filing.  That would be

8 fair?

9                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   That is fair, yes.

10                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Diana, if you

11 could pull up Appendix 5 to this year's Application,

12 the evidence -- the 2012 information from Christensen

13 and (sic) Associates, page 36?

14

15                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

16

17                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And just stay

18 right there.  That's perfect.  And, Ms. Derksen, I'm

19 really directing your focus to the -- the first

20 paragraph.  The folks from CA Energy Consulting, I

21 believe some of them are -- are with you here this

22 week, agreed?

23                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes.

24                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And their advice

25 to Manitoba Hydro was that marginal costs would be a
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1 valuable addition to the cost of service and rate

2 design process.  Agreed?

3

4                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

5

6                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Very first line,

7 Ms. -- Ms. Derksen.

8                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   It's talking about

9 marginal cost.  I was reading further to see the

10 implication -- or the extension of that is a marginal

11 cost of service study but, yes.  Marginal costs are a

12 valuable addition to cost of service and rate design.

13                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And that was the

14 advice you received from Derks -- or from CA Energy

15 Consulting back in 2012.  Agreed?

16                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes, sir.

17                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And you'll see

18 some of the rationale in that first paragraph in terms

19 of the utility of this -- this information, but I'll

20 suggest to you that one of the reasons might be to

21 identify particular classes with marginal cost

22 distinctly different from other rate class's marginal

23 costs, and the implications of any of that for the

24 embedded -- or for the -- for rate setting and for

25 cost of service.  Agreed?
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1                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes, sir.

2                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And just to go --

3 go down to -- a bit farther on the page, Diana, you'll

4 see that Christensen in -- in recommendation 1

5 recommended to Hydro, we'll leave aside Centra, that

6 Hydro implement a marginal cost base allocation in

7 parallel -- in parallel with the existing embedded

8 cost base approach.  Agreed?

9                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes, sir.

10                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And Manitoba

11 Hydro, I can give you the reference if you require it,

12 but it has accepted that recommendation.  Agreed?

13                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   It's caveated but,

14 yes.

15                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And again we're

16 going to come to the caveat in just a minute, Ms.

17 Derksen, but it would be fair to say that in support

18 of the 2016 cost of service review Manitoba Hydro did

19 not file a marginal cost base -- cost allocation in --

20 in the -- in the manner contemplated by Christensen

21 and (sic) Associates?

22                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   No, we did not.

23                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   If we can very

24 quickly turn to Coalition Exhibit 27.  Thank you.

25 And, Ms. Derksen, you understand that this is an
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1 information response prepared by the Corporation for

2 the purposes of the 2010/11, '11/'12 General Rate

3 Application?

4                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes, I am aware.

5                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And what it

6 provides in essence is the Corporation's generic

7 estimate at that point in time of its long-run

8 marginal costs.  Would that be fair?  That's the first

9 two (2) paragraphs of this answer.

10                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes, sir.

11                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And it -- and

12 then at the bottom of the paragraph you'll see a

13 comparison between the average revenue calculated

14 based upon the proposed interim rates, which to be

15 effective April 1st, 2010.  Agreed?

16                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes.

17                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And just to -- to

18 take a look at this for one (1) quick second -- and

19 let's be clear, Ms. Derksen.  I don't want to be

20 unfair.  This is not a marginal cost study.  It's just

21 a generic look at marginal costs for the Corporation

22 as compared to average revenue for different classes

23 of consumers, agreed?

24                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes.  This is not

25 a marginal cost of service study that would look at
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1 marginal cost broken down by customer class.

2                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   It's -- it's a

3 much more generic benchmark?

4                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Based on function,

5 yes.

6                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And if we did

7 though compare that for a moment, Ms. Derksen.  I'll

8 suggest to you that you would see the average revenue

9 per residential consumer has been about seven (7)

10 cents per kilowatt hour as compared to the all-in

11 seven point seven nine (7.79) cents per kilowatt hour

12 as the estimated marginal cost for generation,

13 transmission, and distribution, agreed?

14                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes, sir.

15                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And, similarly,

16 if we took the large industrials, their three point

17 five three (3.53) cents per kilowatt hour average

18 revenue projected, we would compare that only to the

19 estimated generation and transmission marginal costs

20 totalling about seven point two nine (7.29) cents,

21 agreed?

22                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Very loosely, yes.

23 Yeah.

24                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And if we could

25 just turn to Coalition Exhibit 28 for a second, Ms.
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1 Derksen.  You've had a chance to review this.  And you

2 don't take any issue with the calculations, I take it?

3                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   We actually do,

4 sir.

5                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Well, that's

6 upsetting.  But in -- in terms of -- in terms of the

7 mathematical calculations?

8                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Define

9 'mathematical'.  There are a few issues that we take

10 in terms of the representation of marginal cost say at

11 the generation level that is consistent by customer

12 class; it's not quite right.  Similarly, at the

13 transmission level and distribution level there's some

14 issues there, but if we want to talk in broad terms,

15 it's not too bad.

16                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And -- and thank

17 you for that.  And that goes back to my question

18 before.  This is not a marginal cost study, it's more

19 of a generic benchmark, agreed?

20                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Fair enough.

21                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And if we just

22 look, recognizing that well put caveat, to the bottom

23 line for residential we'll see a comparison between

24 the generic marginal costs over the revenue, and you

25 have a ratio of about zero point nine (0.9).
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1                Do you see that, Ms. Derksen?

2                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes, I do.

3                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And you don't

4 quibble with the calculation, the math -- the pure

5 mathematical calculation of that?  You're not

6 disagreeing with the zero point nine (0.9) ratio?

7                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   No.  What it's

8 sort of broadly saying is that the residential

9 customers' imbedded costs are about 90 percent of --

10 of the marginal cost at this particular point in time.

11                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Okay.  And just

12 let's go to large industrials.  You're seeing them

13 being at -- at about 50 percent of the estimated

14 marginal cost?

15                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes.

16                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Before Mr. Der --

17 Mr. Simonsen gives me my ten (10) minute warning, Ms.

18 Derksen, I'm going to pull you back to the

19 Corporation's response to Appendix -- in -- found in

20 Appendix 4, page 16, in terms of the recommendations

21 of Christensen and Associates.

22                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yeah, I'm -- I'm

23 aware of that, yes.

24                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And, Diana, could

25 you pull that up, Appendix 4, page 16?  And we're
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1 going to quickly flip to -- to page 17.  Go right to

2 the bottom, please.

3                So -- so you'll see that there's a

4 discussion by Manitoba Hydro in terms of the marginal

5 cost studies that it did file with the Board back in

6 20 -- 2008 and 2010.

7                Do you see that, Ms. Derksen?

8                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes, I do.

9                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   If we go to the -

10 - the next page, please, being page 17.  Ms. Derksen,

11 in -- in that first full paragraph on page 17 you're

12 flagging a request for -- from Manitoba Hydro to the

13 Public Utilities Board in terms of getting a better

14 sense of the refinement that it was seeking in terms

15 of filing cost of service studies.

16                Is that right, Ms Derksen?

17

18                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

19

20                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   You're indicating

21 that the PUB has yet to indicate the types of

22 refinements its seeking, agreed?

23                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   There's -- I -- I

24 don't know when you're going to let me message it, so

25 maybe I'll just jump in at -- at this point.  Flowing
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1 out of 150/08, as we have talked about, the Board

2 requested -- pardon me -- that -- in that order that

3 Manitoba Hydro meet with it and Board advisors to talk

4 about what these refinements ought to be.

5                And I wasn't part of those discussions.

6 I don't even think that I was involved in cost of

7 service at that point, but it is my understanding that

8 the outcome of those discussions were not that

9 Manitoba Hydro was going to undertake to prepare a

10 marginal cost of service study, but instead that it

11 was going to undertake a fulsome review under -- to be

12 undertaken by an external independent consultant of

13 Manitoba Hydro's entire cost of service methodology.

14                And so it's unclear based on those

15 discussions.  And like I said, I wasn't involved

16 explicitly in them or at all in them at the time.  But

17 it's my understanding it was sort of a quid pro quo.

18 And so I'm not -- my sense, and I think we've put this

19 on the record in -- in argument in -- in August, is

20 that we are of the view that we have satisfied our

21 obligation with respect to the preparation of marginal

22 cost of service.

23                But, that said, there are advantages to

24 preparing marginal cost of service.  Our consultant

25 has identified them.  We don't disagree.  We agree,
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1 but we are not prepared, like this paragraph says, to

2 go any further until we better understand what it is

3 that the regulator is requesting of us in terms of

4 refinement.

5                Given that we're talking about almost a

6 decade ago now, I'm not sure that anyone in the room

7 will remember what refinements were being sought or

8 required.  So, you know, it's sort of -- I don't

9 really know what -- what to do with that other than to

10 say, Yes, we accept that a marginal cost of service

11 study is -- is useful.

12                And one (1) other point is that it's

13 really important, from Manitoba Hydro's perspective,

14 that we are able to bring some closure to long-

15 standing cost of service issues from an embedded cost

16 of service basis, so what we're here about today

17 talking about, before we possibly undertake anything

18 with respect to further marginal cost of service

19 studies.

20                So that would be my long-winded caveat.

21                MR. KURT SIMONSEN:   Mr. Williams,

22 about eight (8) minutes, please.

23                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Yeah.  I'm --

24 thank you, Mr. Simonsen.

25
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1 CONTINUED BY MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:

2                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And, Ms. Derksen,

3 recognizing that I only have eight (8) minutes, you

4 indicated -- I take it you would agree that the

5 fulsome review of cost of service that Hydro agreed to

6 undertake was satisfied by the work of Christensen and

7 Associates in terms -- in their 2012 study and their

8 subsequent 2015 study?

9                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   They undertook to

10 review cost of service methodology of the Corporation

11 and to provide advice as to its appropriate -- its

12 appropriateness.  And, yes, from that perspective, we

13 accept that that obligation has been satisfied.

14                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And has -- since

15 that filing of the Christiansen research, including

16 the work on cost of -- marginal cost of service, being

17 recommendations 34 and 35, has Manitoba Hydro gone

18 back to the Public Utilities Board and sought

19 additional guidance?

20                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   No.  The focus is

21 on getting resolution to these issues.  We can't move

22 forward until that's done, and it doesn't seem

23 appropriate to add yet another layer of complexity

24 onto an already significant complex issue until we get

25 some resolution out of our cost of service embedded
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1 methodology.

2                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And you have not

3 sought input from Intervenors such as the Coalition or

4 GAC in terms of marginal cost studies who have in the

5 past expressed an interest in that type of evaluation.

6                Would that be fair?

7                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes, I say that's

8 fair and with -- with the same caveats that I provided

9 before.

10                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   We're going to

11 very quickly turn to Coalition request to Manitoba

12 Hydro 37.  And hopefully this will satisfy the

13 interests of Mr. Peters, Mr. Monnin, and Mr. Harper,

14 but I'm not that optimistic.

15                Directing your attention to the second

16 page of this Information Request, Ms. Derksen, you'll

17 see the Corporation in the first paragraph indicate --

18 indicating that its -- its relationship with MISO is:

19                   "Governed by a coordination

20                   agreement that does not give MISO,

21                   M-I-S-O, authority to determine the

22                   classification of Manitoba Hydro

23                   facilities for purposes of the

24                   OATT."

25                Do you see that -- that statement, Ms.
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1 Derksen?

2                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   There's a strong

3 legal aspect, I think, to the question you're asking

4 me.  From a business perspective, we believe that to

5 be the case.

6                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Okay.  And just

7 for the purposes of the record, OATT stands for the

8 Open Acc -- Acc -- Open Access Transmission Tariff.

9 Agreed?  You're nodding your head.  Is that a yes?

10                DR. DAVID SWATEK:   Yes, that's true.

11 And that's loud.

12                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Recognizing -- so

13 from the perspective of the business of Manitoba

14 Hydro, who does have sign off in terms of the OATT?

15 Is it Manitoba -- who has authority to determine the

16 classification?

17                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Mr. Williams, I

18 think this is where -- the area that we're getting

19 into the legal argument, I believe.  This matter was

20 argued a number of years ago.  And the authority over

21 the OATT is subject, I believe, to a legal opinion,

22 which we are not prepared to file on the record at

23 this point.

24

25                       (BRIEF PAUSE)
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1                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   For the purposes

2 of continuity and for my clients to better understand

3 the issues, perhaps, Ms. Fernandes, off record, you

4 and I will -- can discuss reviewing that

5 documentation.

6                Ms. Derksen, or Mr. -- Dr. Swatek,

7 you'll see in the second paragraph that Manitoba Hydro

8 relies on the FERC, F-E-R-C, seven (7) factor test as

9 well as used and useful criteria.  Agreed?

10                DR. DAVID SWATEK:   Agreed, yes.

11                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   So I'll -- I'll

12 indicate that my client has had no problems

13 identifying the seven (7) factor test.  In terms of

14 the used and useful criteria, Dr. Swatek, where would

15 we find that?

16                DR. DAVID SWATEK:   It's a -- it --

17 it's a common term used throughout the industry.  I'm

18 -- I'm not sure if I could point you to the primary

19 source.  It's -- it's a common term.

20                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   So you're drawing

21 an analogy used and useful.  An analo -- analogous

22 term not necessarily exactly the same might be

23 reasonable and prudent.  That's -- that kind of --

24 that kind of industry standard term.

25                Is that what you're referencing?
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1                DR. DAVID SWATEK:   Something -- sort

2 of industry standard term.  Used and useful, we can --

3 we can define it here if you like, but --

4                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   That would be

5 great, Dr. Swatek.

6                DR. DAVID SWATEK:   It's what -- act --

7 it's -- I would say it's a -- it's exactly how it

8 sounds, that these assets are -- these transmission

9 assets are simultaneously used and useful to serve all

10 transmission customers.

11                Transmission customers are served by a

12 grid and if -- okay.  As Ms. Derksen pre -- presented

13 this -- this morning, if you lose one (1) strand in

14 that grid, the power -- the power is instantaneously

15 redistributed over the grid to maintain continuity of

16 supply.

17                So every element in the grid is used

18 and useful to all -- is used and useful simultaneously

19 to all transmission customers.

20                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Thank you.  And -

21 - and just recognizing this is probably my last couple

22 of questions, if we can go to Mr. Harper's evidence,

23 page 47?  Scroll down to Table 7.

24                We're jumping all over the place but,

25 Ms. Derksen, you'll under -- you've refer -- reviewed
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1 Mr. Harper's evidence?

2                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   I have.  I haven't

3 looked at this particular table in the last couple of

4 days admittedly.

5                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   But you

6 understand that it represents the implications of Mr.

7 Harper's recommendations with regard to the allo --

8 the treatment of DSM as represented in its impact on

9 the revenue cost coverage ratio.  Agreed?

10                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Right.  He's

11 saying this is the impact from an RCC perspective of

12 moving away from Manitoba Hydro's approach to direct

13 assigned DSM costs to sort of a system benefits

14 approach where all customers would contribute through

15 generation, transmission, and distribution resources.

16 And this would be the consequence of making that

17 methodology change.

18                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And you

19 understand that according to Mr. Harper's

20 calculations, the mathematical outcome is that the

21 class that would suffer in terms of RCC coverage would

22 be the residential class itself, Ms. Derksen?

23                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   That's the math.

24 It is a point in time calculation.  It is -- it would

25 likely fluctuate over time, and in particular as old
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1 programs fall off and new programs are undertaken.  So

2 at ths particular point in time, given the suite of

3 DSM programs that underpin occ -- that amortize --

4 amortized DSM expenses, this is the outcome.

5                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And you don't

6 take issue with his calculations?

7                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   No.  The -- they

8 appear odd, or counter-intuitive but I don't take

9 issue with them.

10                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Thank you.  And

11 recognizing the time limits, we'll conclude our

12 discussion.

13                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr.

14 Williams.  Ms. Pambrun, please.

15                MS. DENISE PAMBRUN:   Thank you very

16 much, Madam Chair.

17

18 CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MS. DENISE PAMBRUN:

19                MS. DENISE PAMBRUN:   I think most of

20 my questions will be directed at Ms. Derksen but

21 anyone else, feel free to jump in.  I think you'll

22 find my questions are rather less complex in nature

23 than those of my colleagues, no doubt as a result of

24 my complete and total lack of understanding of much of

25 what has -- has been said today, and will be said
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1 later today.  I hope that comes as a relief to you.

2 It certainly is to me.

3                I'd like to start first with some

4 questions that have to do with very basic

5 understanding of the hydroelectric system in order to

6 come to some questions following up on My Learned

7 Friend, Mr. Peters, questions first thing this

8 morning.  I had to grill Mr. Todd very, very carefully

9 over the lunch hour to even be able to put these

10 together, so bare with me.

11                So we start with the asset which

12 generates the hydroelectric power, which is the water.

13 And that generates hydroelectric power, and that moves

14 through the system through a generating station to a

15 transmission system.  Power is generated -- not gener

16 -- transmitted via transmission towers to the

17 distribution system.  Really basic.

18                Any disagreement so far?  I'm sure you

19 want to add a lot of things but is anything actually

20 wrong in what I've said so far?

21                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   That's about what

22 I understand also.

23                MS. DENISE PAMBRUN:   Good.  You and I

24 -- you and I are on the same page.  Excellent.  And so

25 then you have the power in the distribution system,



      DIGI-TRAN INC. 1-800-663-4915 or 1-403-276-7611
      Serving Clients Throughout Canada

138

1 and -- and of course it's being stepped down to lower

2 voltages, I understand.  I hope.

3                And it gets to transformers.  And I

4 understand transformers are these weird looking shapes

5 that reduce the voltage so that it can actually be at

6 a level that it can be used on something like a

7 fridge.

8                Does that sound right to you?  Anyone

9 jump in.

10                DR. DAVID SWATEK:   Sure.  I can say,

11 yeah, that sounds right.  When -- when you mentioned

12 that the -- that the voltage is being reduced along

13 the way, it's transformers that -- that's reducing the

14 voltage.  If you're thinking of a water analogy, the

15 voltage -- voltage is analogous to pressure.

16                MS. DENISE PAMBRUN:   Okay.

17                DR. DAVID SWATEK:   So high voltage is

18 like high pressure.  And then as you want to -- to

19 distribute the power to general users, you reduce that

20 pressure to a level that they can use, yes.

21                MS. DENISE PAMBRUN:   Okay.  That's

22 helpful, then.  So by the time you get to your average

23 residential customer, it's gone through a series of

24 steps which starts at generation down to -- and I use

25 'down' very generally, down to transmission, down to
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1 distribution, going through various levels.  But,

2 eventually, just before it gets to a residential

3 customer, there is a transformer which makes the

4 ultimate reduction to a voltage level so it can be

5 used in somebody's home to power their -- their

6 refrigerator, right?

7                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes, that's about

8 right.

9                MS. DENISE PAMBRUN:   Okay.  And so it

10 goes -- there's a -- there's a -- a wire that carries

11 the electricity from the transformer to the customer's

12 home, which I understand can be referred to as a line

13 drop.

14                Is that correct?

15                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes.

16                MS. DENISE PAMBRUN:   All right.  And

17 the line drop then connects to a meter which measures

18 the amount of electricity used by the customer and

19 forms the basis of that residential customer's bill.

20                Is that correct?

21                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes.

22                MS. DENISE PAMBRUN:   All right.  And

23 then on the customer side of the meter, there is a

24 wire in their home, and it then -- or a number of

25 wires, and they -- it connects to the lights, and it
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1 connects to the fridge, and the stove, and any number

2 of other appliances.

3                Is that correct?

4                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   That's true.

5                MS. DENISE PAMBRUN:   All right.  And

6 so let's just then think about it from Hydro's point

7 of view, that the customer pays for the wire on their

8 side of the meter.  It's their own wire and they pay

9 for their own appliances.

10                And -- is that -- that's correct?

11                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes, that's true.

12                MS. DENISE PAMBRUN:   But everything on

13 the Hydro side of the wire is owned by and the

14 responsibility of Manitoba Hydro, is that correct, for

15 residential customers?

16                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   For residential

17 customers?  Yes, that's true.

18                MS. DENISE PAMBRUN:   Okay.  And so

19 that line drop from the pole to the residential

20 customer's house, that would be exclusively used only

21 for that house.  Is that correct?

22                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   I think there

23 could be different configurations.  But hi --

24 generally speaking, that's true.

25                MS. DENISE PAMBRUN:   But that line



      DIGI-TRAN INC. 1-800-663-4915 or 1-403-276-7611
      Serving Clients Throughout Canada

141

1 drop is still considered part of the distribution

2 system of Manitoba Hydro, correct?

3                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes.

4                MS. DENISE PAMBRUN:   And it is not

5 directly allocated to either that individual

6 residential customer or to the residential class for

7 cost-of-service purposes.  Is that correct?

8                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Well, now we're

9 getting into semantics or definitions of -- of how one

10 defines directly assigned in -- from the perspective

11 of the -- the -- it's not directly assigned to a

12 residential customer because, of course, we don't

13 charge individual rates to individual customers at

14 that level.

15                But if we back up to the class level,

16 what we attempt to do is to assign the cost of that

17 service drop, the line that feeds from the transformer

18 to the -- to the customer's meter, we attempt to

19 assign the costs that belong or directly assign, or

20 allocate, however you want to call it, in -- in terms

21 of terminology, to the residential class.

22                MS. DENISE PAMBRUN:   It is not

23 directly assigned to the residential class.  It is

24 assigned by way of an allocation of the costs to the

25 class.  Isn't that right?
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1                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yeah, you know, I

2 -- I'm not sure that I can completely agree with that.

3 I -- I think we're -- I -- I think we're splitting

4 hairs.  If we had a meter and we know the cost of that

5 meter, and we know that that meter belongs to the

6 residential customer, if you want to call it allocated

7 to the residential customer, sure.

8                You could also say, because I know the

9 cost of that meter, I know that it belongs to the --

10 the residential customer, you can also call it direct

11 assigned.  So --

12                MS. DENISE PAMBRUN:   Well, let me put

13 --

14                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   -- I think we're

15 going to have to agree to disagree because I'm -- I'm

16 not entirely certainly that I -- I can agree.

17                MS. DENISE PAMBRUN:   Well, let's put

18 it another way.  We know that the area and roadway

19 lighting class has certain costs directly allocated to

20 it.  And we know that because we're having a

21 disagreement about net export revenue and what revenue

22 -- what -- how that revenue is treated, correct?

23                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   I think that's

24 fair, yeah.

25                MS. DENISE PAMBRUN:   All right.  And I
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1 am suggesting to you that line drops are not treated

2 the same way that those directly allocated costs are

3 treated the way area and roadway lighting costs,

4 directly allocated costs, are treated.

5                Are you telling me that I am wrong?

6                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yeah, I -- I think

7 so.

8                MS. DENISE PAMBRUN:   So you think line

9 drops are treated the same way directly allocated

10 costs -- poles and wires and that kind of things --

11 are treated?

12                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Again, yeah, in --

13 in concept, they're treated identically.  To the

14 extent that we can identify a service drop cost

15 belonging to a residential customer, if you want to

16 call it direct assigned or if you want to call it

17 allocated in concept, we are streaming that cost

18 because we know it belongs to the residential customer

19 to that class.

20                MS. DENISE PAMBRUN:   Ms. Derksen, I'm

21 not interested in concepts.  I'm interested in

22 accounting because, for accounting purposes, certain

23 costs are treated certain ways.

24                We can all agree that, in concept, line

25 drops are exclusively used by residential customers.
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1 And we can all agree that poles and wires on which

2 only luminaires are located are exclusively used by

3 the City of Winnipeg in the City of Winnipeg.

4                But past evidence in the workshops here

5 have indicated that they are treated differently.  And

6 now you're telling me differently?

7                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   No.  I just think

8 it's -- it's a question of definition.  And in

9 concept, they're attempting to do the same thing which

10 is we know that this cost belongs to the area and

11 roadway lighting, and we allocate or direct assign

12 that cost to that class.

13                We also know what the cost of services

14 are to this residential customer.  And to the extent

15 that we are able to know what those costs are and that

16 they belong to the residential class, we are

17 attempting to do the same thing, so in concept really

18 doing the same thing.

19                And even at the accounting level, if I

20 know a cost belongs to a particular customer class, we

21 attempt to stream it.  And this conversation we're

22 having, it's the same thing.  So I'm sort of

23 struggling with -- you know, I think --

24                MS. DENISE PAMBRUN:   Ms. Derksen,

25 we're not having a conversation.  I am asking you a
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1 question, and I want you to answer the question.

2                MS. ODETTE FERNANDES:   Ms. Pambrun,

3 Ms. Derksen has been providing the responses.  You may

4 not agree with her responses, but she has provided the

5 responses on the record.

6                MS. DENISE PAMBRUN:   Ms. Fernandes,

7 actually, this witness is not answering the question.

8

9 CONTINUED BY MS. DENISE PAMBRUN:

10                MS. DENISE PAMBRUN:   I'm not

11 interested in the concepts.  I want to know if

12 allocated costs in your own accounting system includes

13 the costs of line drops in the residential class.

14                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   We know the costs

15 --

16                MS. DENISE PAMBRUN:   No, that was not

17 my question.

18                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   -- of line --

19                MS. DENISE PAMBRUN:   I want to know if

20 line drops are included -- are directly allocated to

21 the residential class, not if they're -- not if

22 they're part of the allocation.

23                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Ms. Pambrun --

24

25 CONTINUED BY MS. DENISE PAMBRUN:
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1                MS. DENISE PAMBRUN:   Are they directly

2 allocated?

3                THE CHAIRPERSON:   -- maybe you could

4 let Ms. Derksen finish her answer?

5

6 CONTINUED BY MS. DENISE PAMBRUN:

7                MS. DENISE PAMBRUN:   I'd like an

8 answer.

9                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   I provided the --

10 an answer, and I'm going to provide the same one

11 unfortunately because this is, quite frankly, what we

12 do and you can call it what you want, and you can

13 argue how you -- and characterize and argue how you

14 see fit, I guess, at the end of the day.  And that is

15 if we know -- if we have a cost sitting in our

16 accounting records with respect to meters and we know

17 that that meter, because we have billing systems also,

18 belong to the residential class, we will allocate,

19 directly assign, whatever terminology that you want to

20 place on it, that cost to that class.

21                If you want to take a very -- a very,

22 very narrow view that if you look in my Cost

23 Allocation Study and say, Here's the cost of a meter

24 it's thirty-five dollars ($35).  Here's the

25 residential class.  You might not find that.
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1                And so if you want to argue it on that

2 basis, okay.

3                MS. DENISE PAMBRUN:   All right.  Well,

4 then we know that -- well let's -- let's keep going

5 then.  The area and roadway lighting system, there are

6 no meters.

7                Is that correct?

8                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   That's fair.

9                MS. DENISE PAMBRUN:   And so what we

10 have to do is find a demarcation point to determine

11 what the cutoff point is between what Manitoba Hydro

12 is responsible for and what the City of Winnipeg is

13 hydro -- City of Winnipeg is responsible for.

14                Isn't that right?

15                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Okay.  I'll accept

16 that.

17                MS. DENISE PAMBRUN:   And there are two

18 (2) kinds of poles that are in the system.

19                Isn't that right?  Exclusive poles and

20 shared poles.

21                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes.

22                MS. DENISE PAMBRUN:   And exclusive

23 poles are those on which there are only luminaires,

24 streetlights.

25                Is that correct?
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1                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes.

2                MS. DENISE PAMBRUN:   And then shared

3 poles are ones that are shared between City of

4 Winnipeg luminaires and other types of services.

5                Is that correct?

6                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes.

7                MS. DENISE PAMBRUN:   Are the shared

8 poles -- is any part of the cost of the shared poles

9 directly allocated to the City of Winnipeg, or are

10 they all part -- entirely of the distribution system?

11                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Shared poles

12 presumably are -- are common -- common used equipment,

13 so we don't direct assign them in your concept,

14 because they're not there for a specific customer or

15 group of customers.

16                MS. DENISE PAMBRUN:   Okay.  Presumably

17 or do you actually know?

18                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   I think generally

19 that's the case.  I can't say for certain every

20 situation is that -- that way.

21                MS. DENISE PAMBRUN:   Now, your

22 rationale for the treatment of the allocation of net

23 export revenue against costs, excluding directly

24 allocated costs, was the analogy of fridges and

25 stoves?
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1                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yeah, that was my

2 analogy, yes.

3                MS. DENISE PAMBRUN:   And so let's go

4 back to -- a little bit to what we were talking about

5 in the context of that rationale.  In a residential

6 property the costs that would be allocated to the

7 residential class would consist of no costs being --

8 sorry, of the line drop being directly allocated,

9 according to your earlier evidence.

10                Is that right?

11                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Can you ask me

12 that again?

13                MS. DENISE PAMBRUN:   Well, I'm --

14 we're talking now about the allocation of net export

15 revenue against the costs, but not the total costs,

16 the costs minus the directly allocated costs, correct?

17                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes, that's

18 correct.

19                MS. DENISE PAMBRUN:   Right.  And so

20 what I'm interested in is what 'directly allocated'

21 means.  And so my question is:  For residential

22 property what would be included in directly allocated

23 for residential properties would be the line drops,

24 according to  your earlier evidence.  That is correct?

25                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Allocated directly
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1 assigned, I -- I don't know any more.  In concept, we

2 attempt to stream cost to those classes that they

3 belong to.  How -- what terminology you want to put

4 around that, I'll leave that up to you.

5                If the argument is should we look

6 beyond the meter and consider sort of broadly utility

7 monopoly services as a better allocator in terms of

8 distributing net export revenues, yeah, I think you

9 can make -- you could make a case.

10                MS. DENISE PAMBRUN:   Well, it -- I'm

11 not sure you can leave it up to me, Ms. Derksen,

12 because as Mr. Peters pointed out this morning it is

13 Manitoba Hydro that has determined that it is not

14 going to be net export revenue allocated against total

15 cost but total cost minus directly allocated costs.

16 And I'm trying to explore exactly what that means, and

17 I'm not entirely clear now on hearing your evidence.

18                So would you like to check and get back

19 to me on what that means in the context of residential

20 properties, or are you able to give me an answer right

21 now?

22                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   No, I -- I pretty

23 much know what I'm -- I'm doing and --

24                MS. DENISE PAMBRUN:   Okay.

25                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   -- and saying, so
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1 --

2                MS. DENISE PAMBRUN:   Well, then in

3 residential properties are line drops included in

4 directly allocated costs, or are they not?

5                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   They would be

6 included in as part of distribution, and allocated a

7 portion of net export revenue as part of the GT&D

8 allocator that the Company uses today to share net

9 export revenue.

10                So if that is what you're looking for,

11 they would be included so the residential customer

12 meter service drop, if you will, whatever terminology

13 you want to place on that, is included in the sharing

14 of net export revenue today.

15                MS. DENISE PAMBRUN:   In that sense,

16 they are not treated identically to the poles and

17 wires that are direct -- the costs of the poles and

18 wires that are directly allocated to the area and

19 roadway lighting class.  Is that correct?

20                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   The poles and

21 wires that are directly assigned to the area and

22 roadway lighting, so the exclusive ones --

23                MS. DENISE PAMBRUN:   Yes, I'm talking

24 exclusive ones.

25                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   -- are excluded
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1 from the allocator --

2                MS. DENISE PAMBRUN:   Right.

3                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   -- with respect to

4 net export revenue, yes.

5                MS. DENISE PAMBRUN:   Okay.  So -- so

6 let's come back to the fridges and stoves analogy.  We

7 have the transformers, and they will have a line drop

8 to a residential property, and I compare that to a

9 wire that goes to the luminaire on the pole.

10                Would you agree with me that that is a

11 fair analogy?

12

13                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

14

15                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   It's -- it's

16 possible that it's reasonable, yeah.

17                MS. DENISE PAMBRUN:   And if you carry

18 that analogy along, then the luminaire itself is

19 analogous -- analogous to the fridge itself, I

20 suggest.

21                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes, we -- we --

22 well, we have taken the perspective that we are going

23 to define the point of delivery at the meter to be the

24 point where we're going to -- the demarkation point

25 where export revenues in terms of services or other
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1 investments made beyond that point will be excluded.

2                So everything up to and including the

3 meter are included in the allocation of net export

4 revenue.  Beyond that point, we don't include any

5 sharing of net export revenue on the basis of those

6 assets.

7                MS. DENISE PAMBRUN:   Thank you, Ms.

8 Derksen.

9

10                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

11

12                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.  Mr.

13 Gange, please.

14

15                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

16

17                MR. BILL GANGE:   Madam Chair, I do

18 have one (1) housekeeping matter.  And that is -- I've

19 discussed this with Mr. Simonsen.  Tomorrow during --

20 or the -- the schedule has Mr. Chernick giving his

21 evidence, his presentation at 11:40 tomorrow morning.

22 That -- that timing doesn't work for Professor Miller,

23 so we've made arrangements with Mr. Monnin and Mr.

24 Hacault, who both have very kindly agreed to bump them

25 -- their presentations up.
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1                And so the Green Action Centre's

2 presentation will be the last presentation before the

3 break, ending about 3:05.

4                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.  Thank you,

5 Mr. Gange.

6

7 CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MR. BILL GANGE:

8                MR. BILL GANGE:   Ms. Derksen, just

9 some -- some basic principles.  And -- and I -- I

10 think that -- that you started off your testimony

11 saying some of these same things.  The principle

12 objective of a cost of service study is the fair and

13 equitable sharing of imbedded costs.

14                Would you agree with that?

15

16                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

17

18                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes, I do.

19                MR. BILL GANGE:   And -- and the devil

20 in that is the fact that 'fair and equitable' is

21 subject to multiple interpretations?

22                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes, that's

23 correct.

24                MR. BILL GANGE:   The cost-of-service

25 allocation splits costs among the classes, but it does
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1 not directly determine rate designs or provide price

2 signals to customers.

3                Is that a fair statement, as well?

4

5                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

6

7                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   I'll say it this

8 way.  Maybe we come to the same thing at the end of

9 the day.  Cost of service is the key benchmark by

10 which fair and equitable rates are -- are determined.

11 Whether they directly or implicitly reflect the

12 outcome of the cost allocation study, I'm talking

13 about the rates now, I -- will vary, I -- I suppose,

14 between -- from utility to utility.

15                MR. BILL GANGE:   Yes, after -- after

16 the cost-of-service study is done, the next step along

17 the line is -- is always the implementation of -- of a

18 rates application, correct?

19                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Right.  I -- I

20 view these things as working in concert with each

21 other.  And so, you know, you don't look at them in

22 isolation and say, Here's cost allocation, and only

23 look at it in the absence of understanding what you're

24 doing at the revenue requirement level, or in absence

25 of what your goals are from a rate making -- or a rate
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1 design perspective.

2                You sort of have these overall rate-

3 making objectives, and cost-of-service is one (1)

4 piece in that process.

5                MR. BILL GANGE:   All right.  And would

6 you agree with me that cost causation should be

7 assessed by using the most realistic practical

8 analysis of cost drivers?

9

10                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

11

12                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   To the extent

13 practical, I would accept that.

14                MR. BILL GANGE:   Yes.  And -- and

15 following up on that.  To the extent possible, costs

16 should be allocated on the best available data?  And I

17 -- and I'm putting emphasis on 'available',

18 recognizing that -- that there is eventually a limit

19 in terms of -- of how much information can be

20 obtained.

21                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Similar to my --

22 my previous response to you, I'll accept that, subject

23 to this caveat, and that is, to the extent practical,

24 there's always tradeoffs.  And more detail or data

25 isn't necessarily better data, and you have to always
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1 be mindful that there's a cost to data and there's a

2 cost to analysis.

3                And at the end of the day, if we could

4 drill down as far as we possibly could go, having no

5 regard to cost in terms of the data that is available

6 to us, we are likely still not going to be able to say

7 unequivocally that this is a better cost allocation

8 approach compared to another.

9                There will be some element of judgment

10 even -- even inherent in that.

11                MR. BILL GANGE:   And -- and following

12 up on that, would you agree that -- that the Cost of

13 Service Study should incorporate and best reflect the

14 best feasible estimates of cost responsibility?

15

16                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

17

18                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   I think that's

19 fair, yes.

20                MR. BILL GANGE:   And would -- would

21 you agree with me if I go one (1) step further and say

22 that -- that the Cost of Service Study should at the

23 end of the day reflect the best feasible estimate of

24 cost responsibility regardless of the effect on the

25 RCCs?
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1                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   No, I wouldn't go

2 that far, Mr. Gange.

3                MR. BILL GANGE:   Why not?

4                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Results matter.

5 And it shouldn't be the driver.  It may not be a

6 significant influence as to the methodology accepted,

7 but it would be naive and unrealistic to think that

8 results don't matter, they -- they do.

9                MR. BILL GANGE:   But if you're not

10 taking into account the effect of the RCC on one (1)

11 particular class, then you're also, by -- by default,

12 affecting all of the -- the other classes, are you

13 not?

14                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   What I'm trying to

15 say is if you are as a cost analyst having before you

16 two (2) methodologies which appear to be rationale and

17 reasonable in the context of your cost allocation --

18 well, accepted cost allocation practice, but the

19 outcome of one (1) generates very little difference

20 compared to what you do today, that could be a

21 deciding factor in what you ultimately -- what path

22 that you ultimately choose to go.

23                MR. BILL GANGE:   But wouldn't the

24 effect upon the RCCs be better dealt with through a

25 rate application than through this analysis of the
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1 Cost of Service Study?

2

3                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

4

5                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Here -- here's how

6 I come from it.  There are two (2) ways -- the

7 ultimate goal out of all of this is to get rates that

8 the Utility and -- and the regulator ultimately

9 believe to be fair -- fair and equitable.

10                And there's two (2) ways to get there.

11 The first way is take a very pure, arguably narrow,

12 maybe a combination of both of those things approach

13 in Cost of Service and let that subjectivity form part

14 of the ultimate determination of what is viewed to be

15 fair and reasonable at the rate design level.

16                The other way is to look at it from a

17 cost allocation perspective and say, If my ultimate

18 goal is this conclusion, how do I get there?  And one

19 (1) of the ways that I might get there is by

20 implementing a cost allocation methodology that might

21 not be the, there is such a thing, textbook definition

22 of cost causation, but might -- might have attributes

23 of -- of efficiency within that methodology.

24                That's another way that you can -- that

25 you can handle getting to your ultimate goal, which is
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1 getting rates that are what you believe to be fair --

2 fair and equitable.  And perhaps arguably, once you

3 know the rules of the game, let more transparent at

4 the cost of service level, because that sort of

5 subjectivity is pulled out of the -- the rate design

6 level.

7                So there are a couple of ways that you

8 could approach it, always recognizing that the -- the

9 outcome of what you want to get is fair and equitable

10 rates, so how do you get there?

11                MR. BILL GANGE:   Okay.  And following

12 up on that, would -- would you agree with me that the

13 -- that the cost of service study provides guidance

14 with respect to the class revenue requirements?

15                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   As I said, I -- I

16 look at it as -- that cost of service is the key

17 benchmark by which fair and equitable rates are

18 determined.

19                MR. BILL GANGE:   Okay.  So let's say

20 that we suppose that a change in method results in the

21 RCC of a particular class declining from point nine-

22 five (.95) to point eight-five (.85), okay?  That's --

23 that's the assumption.

24                If the Board accepted this change in

25 method, would the Board have to increase the RCC to
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1 point nine-five (.95) in setting the rate for that

2 class, or are there other factors that the Board would

3 take into consideration such as the need for

4 gradualism, avoidance of disruptive bill impacts,

5 state of the Manitoba economy, those kinds of issues?

6                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   I think the Board

7 always has that discretion at the end of the day.

8                MR. BILL GANGE:   Okay.  On -- on

9 several occasions in the -- the rebuttal and -- and

10 today, you've made a comment about having a small

11 effect.  So suppose change in method best reflects

12 causation and makes use of data that is readily

13 available, but it has only a small effect on the class

14 RCCs.

15                Is there a reason why you would not

16 make that change, or why the Board should not make

17 that change, even though it only has a small effect?

18                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes, and -- and

19 the reason is you always have to be mindful of the

20 cost incurred to get to that small change.  And if it

21 costs ultimately more to get that or equal to, then it

22 would be appropriate in my mind that you -- you may

23 not want to go down that path.

24                MR. BILL GANGE:   Right.  Okay.  But if

25 -- if the -- if the cost of obtaining that information
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1 is not disproportionate to the benefit -- so let me --

2 let me take away that comment that you made, take it

3 out of the equation.

4                So it's -- it isn't more difficult to -

5 - to obtain the data, but you know that the -- the

6 effect is going to be small.  Once that -- once that

7 problem of the data is removed, isn't it best to have

8 the -- the transparency and the accuracy of the cost-

9 of-service study reflect even small changes?

10                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yeah, I -- I think

11 that's fair.  And, in fact, even if there was a small

12 change in the outcome at the end of the day but that

13 small change was because you were changing your

14 methodology to reflect current conditions because the

15 old methodology was based on a circumstance that is no

16 longer existing, then -- then of course you would --

17 you would seek that -- that change in methodology even

18 not withstanding the cost to get there.

19                You wouldn't continue to reflect a

20 methodology that is no longer reflective of your

21 operations in other words so, yes, I agree with that,

22 Mr. Gange.

23                MR. BILL GANGE:   I'd like to talk a

24 little bit about DSM, Ms. Derksen.  Perhaps this is a

25 trite statement but for the purposes of cross-
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1 examination would you agree with me that -- that DSM

2 reduces -- or has the potential to reduce total system

3 costs net of the DSM costs?

4                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Over the long

5 term, yes.

6                MR. BILL GANGE:   And we're in

7 agreement that the participants in the DSM benefit

8 from reduced bills.

9                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   We agree, yes.

10                MR. BILL GANGE:   And can you confirm

11 that the participating class benefits from reduced

12 cost allocators?

13                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   I -- I accept

14 that, yes.

15                MR. BILL GANGE:   And would you agree

16 that as a result of that the system as a whole

17 benefits from increased DSM?

18

19                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

20

21                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   We undertake DSM

22 to -- as the least cost option in terms of providing

23 electrical service to Manitobans, and in the long term

24 we would expect that that generates lesser costs to

25 the customers system wide.
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1                MR. BILL GANGE:   System wide.  So

2 that, for instance, when the City of Winnipeg switches

3 in its luminaries from high usage bulbs to LEDs there

4 is -- there is a significant decrease in the use of

5 electricity by that class.  Is that -- that --

6 potentially?

7                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes.

8                MR. BILL GANGE:   And -- and the hope

9 and expectation is that if you decrease your usage by

10 virtue of the DSM to a significant degree,

11 construction of new projects can be delayed?

12                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Overall our DSM

13 plans, our programs, pass the RIM test which suggests

14 that the system overall benefits in the long term.

15 Now, there may be programs like the change from HPS to

16 LED lights for street lights that may not pass the RIM

17 test, and therefore the system overall may not benefit

18 but that particular customer class participating it

19 would through lower usage, and therefore lower

20 allocated costs.

21                So overall the system benefits but that

22 doesn't necessarily mean that each individual program

23 undertaken passes the RIM test, for example.

24                MR. BILL GANGE:   Yes, and thanks, Ms.

25 Derksen, but that -- that wasn't really what I was



      DIGI-TRAN INC. 1-800-663-4915 or 1-403-276-7611
      Serving Clients Throughout Canada

165

1 focussing on.  What I was focussing on was that if --

2 if over the years that the DSM programs have been in

3 place there has been a reduction in the need for

4 energy by the system as a whole, correct?

5                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   That's why we

6 pursue DSM, yes.

7                MR. BILL GANGE:   Yes.  And as a result

8 of that, the -- the projected values for what is

9 required in terms of capacity in -- in the

10 construction of new projects can be pushed back over a

11 period of years if you look at the system as a whole?

12                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   I think we're

13 talking about avoided cost.  And, yes, that -- that's

14 true.

15                MR. BILL GANGE:   And that avoided cost

16 is something that is -- is a benefit for each class,

17 correct?  Because if -- if the -- if the syst -- if --

18 if Hydro is not incurring those costs, then all of the

19 classes are not incurring the increased costs of -- of

20 producing electricity, correct?

21                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   And that's where

22 it starts falling apart for me, Mr. Gange.  Is that,

23 on a system-wide basis, yes, I accept that over the

24 long-term DSM is undertaken to avoid or defer costs

25 that system wide are beneficial.  That doesn't mean
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1 individual customer classes are going to benefit.

2                There could be winners and losers

3 within the classes dependent on avoided costs, did

4 they occur, did they not occur, did the loads occur,

5 did the -- did the avoided loads occur, did they not

6 occur, and there's so many variables at play and,

7 also, what programs that we're undertaking and who the

8 dir -- they're directed to and, ultimately, how

9 successful those programs are.

10                So that's where it starts falling apart

11 for me.  And I'm talking from a cost allocation

12 perspective.  And so I wanted to make certain that

13 that was understood.

14

15                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

16

17                MR. BILL GANGE:   Under the direct

18 assignment of DSM costs, participant classes pay all

19 of the DSM costs.  That's -- that's the idea?

20

21                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

22

23                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   They pay the costs

24 because that's where the benefits are, through reduced

25 loads and lesser sharing of the overall -- overall pie
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1 and -- and so forth, so, yes.

2                MR. BILL GANGE:   Sure.  So I don't

3 know -- I don't -- the -- the re -- the rationale that

4 Hydro uses for that -- that's not the question.  The

5 question is:  That -- that the participant class does

6 -- is the one that pays all of the costs under the

7 direct assignment methodology?

8                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes.

9                MR. BILL GANGE:   Okay.  And you'd

10 agree with me that -- that it's possible that other

11 classes may benefit from the reduction in the system

12 costs?

13

14                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

15

16                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   They could or

17 could not, yes.

18                MR. BILL GANGE:   And -- and in the

19 scenario in which they could benefit they aren't

20 paying any of the costs for the benefit that they

21 could be receiving, correct?

22

23                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

24

25                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   I think the
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1 question is better asked whether the participating

2 class is -- is better off.  And if they're better off

3 ultimately, then I think that's the first test that

4 you need to get over, is the participating class and

5 whether that the programs that are directed at the

6 customer classes that partake in those programs

7 overall generate an outcome more than it costs them,

8 that's the -- the first issue that we have to get

9 over.

10                And once -- once you can satisfy

11 yourself that, I think then that would suggest a

12 direct assignment approach, like Manitoba Hydro does

13 today, as probably the most fair and -- fair and

14 reasonable.  It's hard to get there though.

15

16                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

17

18                MR. BILL GANGE:   Thank you, Ms.

19 Derksen.  I'm going to go to the allocation of

20 generation.  The -- the rationale that Hydro uses in

21 this Cost of Service Study for a capacity adder --

22 adder, is it once the MISO capacity market was

23 established, the market energy price no longer

24 reflected the capacity component of energy supplied.

25                Is that accurate?
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1                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   I don't -- I don't

2 believe so, no.  Mr. Gange -- Gange, the issue is not

3 just the establishment of the voluntary capacity

4 auction market that occurred in -- around 2009, but

5 simultaneous with that were very dramatic changes in

6 the economic circumstances of -- related to the

7 decline in -- of electricity.

8                And so there were -- electricity prices

9 and so there were a number of things sort of competing

10 at the same.  To point your finger on one (1) thing,

11 I'm not sure that we could.

12

13                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

14

15                MR. BILL GANGE:   What were the other

16 factors other than the MISO capacity market that --

17 that required the capacity adder?

18

19                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

20

21                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   We just talked

22 about one (1) of them and that is in around that time

23 there was a dramatic decline in electricity expor --

24 in electricity prices, perhaps influenced to a

25 significant degree.  With respect to shale gas and its
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1 inner connection or inner relatedness.

2                And so at least a -- a coup -- a couple

3 of issues were competing in and around the same time

4 to point at one (1) thing to say, Well, capacity is

5 not -- is -- is no longer being adequately reflected

6 in the value of -- of energy in -- in that market is

7 probably -- it -- it wouldn't be fair for us to do

8 that, because a number of things were occurring at the

9 time.

10                MR. BILL GANGE:   Mr. Cormie, can you

11 tell me, did Manitoba Hydro sell capacity to MISO or

12 any MISO participants in 2009 other than through firm

13 contracts?

14

15                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

16

17                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   Mr. Gange, I -- I

18 believe in those years, there was -- we weren't able

19 to participate in the voluntary auction because

20 external entities were not allowed to offer their

21 capacity in.  More recently, we have been able to

22 participate in the auction and -- and we do that

23 routinely now.

24                Prior to that, we were in the -- the

25 capacity that we were selling was generally long-term
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1 -- long-term capacity.

2                MR. BILL GANGE:   And are -- are you

3 able to tell me, Mr. Cormie, and if not, could you

4 provide me with an undertaking, when -- when that

5 started?

6                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   The voluntary

7 auction?

8                MR. BILL GANGE:   Yes.  Pard -- pardon

9 me, when you started selling capacity.

10

11                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

12

13                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   We've been selling

14 short-term capacity in the old MAPP market for as long

15 as I can remember, Mr. Gange, but with the -- the

16 demise of MAPP and the establishment of MISO that

17 capacity market disappeared.

18                And I think the MISO energy market was

19 established in 2005, and so after 2005, until we were

20 able to participate as an external participant in the

21 voluntary auction, I don't believe we sold any short-

22 term capacity.

23                MR. BILL GANGE:   If domestic load were

24 lower, would you have been able to have sold more

25 capacity?
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1                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

2

3                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   In the opportunity

4 market, no.

5                MR. BILL GANGE:   Thank you.  Those are

6 my questions.  Thank you very much.

7                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Me. Monnin, did you

8 want to proceed now or would you like to go after the

9 break, as per the schedule?

10                MR. CHRISTIAN MONNIN:   I'll -- I'll

11 defer the panel and also, too, the -- the Hydro panel

12 may want a break from -- from being questioned, but

13 I'm in your hands.

14

15                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

16

17                MS. ODETTE FERNANDES:   If it's

18 acceptable to the panel, maybe we can break now.

19                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Sure.  So fifteen

20 (15) minutes, please.

21

22 --- Upon recessing at 2:42 p.m.

23 --- Upon resuming at 3:03 p.m.

24

25                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.  Me. Hacault,
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1 s'il vous plait -- oh, no, pardon.  Me. Monnin, s'il

2 vous plait.

3

4 CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MR. CHRISTIAN MONNIN:

5                MR. CHRISTIAN MONNIN:   Merci beaucoup,

6 Madam President.  Thank you very much.  I'm going to

7 be asking a -- a few questions today.  I'm going to

8 try not to bounce around but I'm -- I'm going to

9 regardless.  There's a method to my madness, well, at

10 least in my mind.

11                Starting off with treatment of export

12 costs, and -- and I just -- the first few questions I

13 wanted to throw your way are just really to confirm or

14 clarify what I believe to be Manitoba Hydro's position

15 on a -- a certain few things.

16                Firstly, do I understand correctly that

17 it's Hydro's view that it's -- it's most appropriate

18 that the assignment of fixed cost to the export class

19 is based on water flows rather than export volumes?

20 Is that a safe assertion to make?

21

22                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

23

24                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Water flows

25 determines the split between dependable and
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1 opportunity in the context of the cost-of-service

2 materials that are before the -- this Board.  Volumes

3 or energy is -- is the ultimate basis by which total

4 exports sales are determined in the context of the

5 rate-setting period that -- that underpins cost of

6 service.

7                MR. CHRISTIAN MONNIN:   And -- and I --

8 I would ask that you -- you help me out a little bit

9 on that.  I appreciate the answer.  So was the

10 assertion that I put to you earlier incorrect, or did

11 it just need a little bit more qualifying?

12                And that is that Hydro views that it's

13 -- it's most -- the most appropriate manner to proceed

14 is the assignment of fixed costs to the export -- to

15 the export class is based on water flows rather than

16 export volumes.

17

18                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

19

20                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Export volumes

21 drive the allocation of the fixed cost against

22 dependable exports, if that answers your question.

23                MR. CHRISTIAN MONNIN:   Thank you.  And

24 -- and I just want to make sure that I've -- I've

25 properly understood what I believe to be Manitoba
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1 Hydro's evidence earlier today when discussing the

2 contents of slide 30.  Now, there's no need to go to

3 slide 30 just yet.  If you want slide 30 in front of

4 you, of course we'll go there.

5                And -- and I just wanted to confirm

6 what -- that I understood that it was Hydro's evidence

7 today that the business case in NFAT opportunity sales

8 can be ignored when it comes to fixing of costs in a

9 cost review.

10                Was that -- did I hear that correctly

11 earlier today?

12                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Can you ask me

13 that again, please?

14                MR. CHRISTIAN MONNIN:   Certainly.  I

15 believe I heard evidence that was given earlier today

16 when dealing with this slide that's in front of you,

17 one (1) particular piece of the -- piece of the

18 evidence that -- that stuck out to me was a comment

19 along the lines of that Manitoba Hydro states that the

20 business case in NFAT, particularly with regard to the

21 opportunity sales, can be ignored when it comes to

22 fixing of costs and the cost-of-service review.

23                Did I hear that correctly?

24                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Those were

25 certainly never my words.  I didn't say that.  Perhaps
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1 it may have sounded like I implied it.

2                It may be a factor in -- in the

3 decision, but it's caveated from the perspective that

4 we also cannot no -- ignore, from an operational

5 perspective, once that business case is decided upon,

6 once that capital plan is approved, that suggests

7 that, over the long term, Manitobans are better off

8 with that particular investment once that decision is

9 made.  And over the long term, therefore, Manitobans

10 are -- are better off.

11                That is the implication of the decision

12 made, and so now we need to look at, from an

13 operational perspective, how actually that we pursue

14 export sales.  And that needs also to be a

15 consideration when determining a reasonable approach

16 to assigning cost to the export class, in my view.

17                MR. CHRISTIAN MONNIN:   And -- and your

18 view being -- being the Corporation's view as well?

19                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes, sir.  Yes.

20                MR. CHRISTIAN MONNIN:   There's

21 difficult questions on -- and I guess it's -- it's a

22 little bit more esoteric or vernacular.  In -- in the

23 slide today -- first of all, I thought it was an

24 excellent presentation, and I appreciated it.

25                In -- in the slides, on a few
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1 occasions, you -- you made comparisons with the

2 Intervenors, and -- and you had these -- these decks.

3 For example, at page 15, you had, "Supportive

4 overall," and then, "Disagree."  I didn't know Mr.

5 Bowman was so disagreeable, but I'll leave it at that.

6                And -- and I notice that the

7 Corporation specifically chose 'supportive', and then

8 'supportive overall', but were -- firmly chose

9 'disagree'.  And -- and I just want to make sure that

10 I understand.  Well, I'm going to suggest to you that

11 being supportive is -- is not as much as -- it's not

12 as committed as -- as agreeing to something.

13                Does that make sense to you?

14                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   I suppose we can

15 debate the semantics of what that means.  I was trying

16 simply to be helpful to condense this very complex set

17 of topics that the regulator has before it and -- and

18 where parties seem -- seem to be at.

19                It was on that basis that we made the

20 decision to put that kind of slide in.  And I thought

21 that I reasonably represented any caveats that I

22 thought were necessary to either soften the disagree

23 or to soften the support or to bolster the support as

24 -- as necessary.

25                So it -- it certainly was my inte --
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1 attempt not to be unreasonable or, you know, our view

2 of where we thought that parties were generally

3 sitting in -- in terms of their perspective.

4                So I -- I don't know if that answers

5 your question very specifically, but that was the

6 method to my madness.

7                MR. CHRISTIAN MONNIN:   Well, let me

8 may -- maybe look at it from another angle, and it'd

9 be the following.  Is -- is what you intended to do by

10 using the word 'supportive' rather than 'agree' is you

11 -- you -- and I think I heard the word 'conceptually'

12 a lot in the evidence, was that, conceptually, these

13 parties were supportive.

14                But if you got really granular into the

15 issue they might not necessarily agree entirely and,

16 therefore, they're more -- there's -- there's an

17 alignment, and that's why you're supportive rather

18 than the hard and fast committed agree.

19                Would that make sense to you?

20                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   I think so.  And -

21 - and part of the rationale for having done that also

22 is we've got a very -- a very at the highest level

23 concept here that we think parties generally are

24 supportive of, but we now need to sort of iron through

25 the -- the details.
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1                And so, you know, I thought it'd be

2 reasonable to say, like, look, parties generally

3 support this.  There's some differences of

4 perspectives in terms of the refinements.  But let's -

5 - let's understand that -- not to throw the baby out

6 with the bathwater, so to speak, to say, at the very

7 granular level, that that should be the deciding

8 factor to throw something out or to adopt a different

9 methodology.

10                It's a refinement.  And so that was

11 part of it all, so.

12                MR. CHRISTIAN MONNIN:   Thank you for

13 your answer.  Diana, could you please go to

14 Undertaking 34 of GSS/GSM?  And on the second page,

15 please.  And you can stop there for now.

16                I -- I just want to clarify something

17 here.  On the first paragraph it's symbolled in

18 italics:

19                   "Extra year of advancement would

20                   allow the profit -- profitable sale

21                   of additional interruptible --

22                   interruptible energy."

23                And -- and I just want to understand

24 for my edification that, for the purpose of the

25 record, interruptible energy, that -- that's the same
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1 thing as opportunity experts -- exports.

2                Is that -- is that right?

3                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   In that context,

4 yes.

5                MR. CHRISTIAN MONNIN:   Okay.

6                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   And it's also

7 important to note, once that facility actually came

8 online in around 1990, that we were really unable to

9 export any opportunity sales, or very little, because

10 we were in a drought circumstance at the time.

11                MR. CHRISTIAN MONNIN:   And again in --

12 in Undertaking 34, GSS/GSI, they identified Wuskwatim

13 and Limestone as existing facilities where opportunity

14 exports played a role in their advancement.

15                Would you -- would you agree with that

16 assessment?

17

18                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

19

20                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   Could you repeat

21 the question again?

22                MR. CHRISTIAN MONNIN:   Certainly.  In

23 Undertaking 34, Wuskwatim and Limestone were

24 identified as existing facilities where opportunity

25 exports played a role in their advancement.
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1                Is Manitoba Hydro prepared to

2 acknowledge that opportunity exports were a driver in

3 their advancement?

4                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   Yes, I think if --

5 if you think back to the station prior to Limestone,

6 which was Long Spruce, and prior to that Kettle, we

7 were -- we were building those to keep up with

8 aggressive load growth.  And -- and it was only in

9 these stations at Limestone and at Wuskwatim where --

10 and -- and in the Keeyask where there is the

11 advantages of advancement from the opportunity sales

12 were an issue.

13                MR. CHRISTIAN MONNIN:   Thank you.  And

14 the same question, Mr. Cormie, with regards to -- to

15 Keeyask.  Would you agree that opportunity exports

16 played a role in the advancement of Keeyask?

17

18                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

19

20                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   I believe

21 opportunity exports played a role in the economics,

22 the advance -- the timing of Keeyask was to achieve

23 what was necessary to get the new transmission line in

24 service, and meet the requirements of the power

25 purchase agreement with Minnesota Power.
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1                MR. CHRISTIAN MONNIN:   Mr. Simonsen,

2 I'm mindful of my time allotment and I'm -- I'm moving

3 on at a clip to finish within the fifteen (15)

4 minutes.  Diana, if you could please go to page 3 of

5 the GSS/GSM rebuttal.

6

7                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

8

9                MR. CHRISTIAN MONNIN:   Thank you.  And

10 the first paragraph, the last full sentence:

11                   "While Manitoba Hydro may dispute

12                   the approach in determining the

13                   proportion of opportunity exports

14                   such that carry fixed costs, it's

15                   July 29th, 2016, rebuttal evidence

16                   does not refute the underlying

17                   rationale of LEI's recommendation."

18                And so would it be safe to suggest that

19 Manitoba Hydro is supportive of -- of that statement

20 right there?

21

22                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

23

24                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   Could you provide

25 the reference again, Mr. Monnin?
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1                MR. CHRISTIAN MONNIN:   Certainly.  Do

2 you have it in front of you, sir, and the first

3 paragraph.

4                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   So -- so this is

5 your rebuttal evidence then of August something?

6                MR. CHRISTIAN MONNIN:   August 8th,

7 2016.

8                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Okay.  Thank you.

9                MR. CHRISTIAN MONNIN:   And the last

10 sentence of the first full paragraph.

11

12                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

13

14                MR. CHRISTIAN MONNIN:   And the

15 question being, is it safe to suggest that Manitoba

16 Hydro is supportive or overall supportive of the

17 statement that's contained therein?

18                That is a safe statement to make?

19

20                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

21

22                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   I'm not certain

23 what I know -- that -- that I know what underlying

24 rationale means in its entirety.  We believe that the

25 position of LEI is that opportunity export sales
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1 deserve variable cost assignment only assigned against

2 them.

3                And what is at issue, I believe, in the

4 minds of the -- of the firm is that we've under

5 quantified how much dependable sales are -- well, how

6 -- how much of -- of export sales are determined to be

7 dependable.

8                So if that's what this means then, yes.

9 But without going back in the specifics of the

10 evidence, I -- I'm not prepared to go farther on that

11 at this point.

12                MR. CHRISTIAN MONNIN:   Okay.  And

13 again, being mindful of the time, I'll move on.

14 Thank you for your answer.

15                Again on the issue of -- of supporting

16 or being supportive -- overall supportive, I recall

17 your evidence was that GSS/GSM, and I believe Mr.

18 Harper, were not supportive -- or overall supportive

19 of a capacity adder.

20                Is that fair to say?

21

22                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

23

24                MR. CHRISTIAN MONNIN:   In fact, the

25 evidence was that LEI said it was premature to -- to
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1 maybe consider that.  Do you recall that evidence

2 being provided?

3                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   I do recall that,

4 yes.

5                MR. CHRISTIAN MONNIN:   And do you

6 recall the evidence you gave that -- I believe it was

7 this, that Manitoba Hydro would nevertheless be

8 prepared to -- to further examine the capacity adder

9 at a later date.  Do you agree with that?

10                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   The application of

11 the capacity adder, yes.

12                MR. CHRISTIAN MONNIN:   And, Diana, if

13 you could go to page 5 of the rebuttal of GSS/GSM,

14 August 8, 2016, please?

15                MR. KURT SIMONSEN:   Mr. Monnin, how

16 much more time do you need?

17                MR. CHRISTIAN MONNIN:   I have one (1)

18 more question, sir.

19                MR. KURT SIMONSEN:   Madam Chair, one

20 (1) more question.

21

22 CONTINUED BY MR. CHRISTIAN MONNIN:

23                MR. CHRISTIAN MONNIN:   And if you

24 scroll down a little bit more, please?  The last

25 paragraph starts the second sentence:
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1                   "LEI questions whether the use of a

2                   capacity adder is appropriate at

3                   this time, and believes that when

4                   such adders are not market-based

5                   they should be subject to periodic

6                   review.  Consequently, this may be

7                   an appropriate topic for the

8                   forthcoming -- forthcoming General

9                   Rate Application."

10                So -- so that comment there, and based

11 on what you agreed your evidence was, would you agree

12 with my suggestion that you're supportive of that

13 statement there, or that Hydro is, rather?

14                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   I don't believe

15 there's anything in here that suggests to me that

16 there is a fundamental disagreement, and -- and not --

17 so it was from that perspective that we prepared the

18 materials.

19                MR. CHRISTIAN MONNIN:   Thank you for

20 your time.

21

22                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

23

24                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Mr. Orle...?

25                MR. GEORGE ORLE:   Thank you, Madam
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1 Chair, Board members, members of the panel.  Good

2 afternoon.  My name is George Orle.  I represent MKO.

3 And just quickly for the benefit of Board member Ring

4 who joined us after we had started, and for some of

5 the members of the panel, MKO is not a class as such

6 in these proceedings.  It falls into residential

7 class, and into the general, small, and medium

8 classes.

9                As such, we have interests in common

10 with both of those classes, and to the extent that

11 we've been able to support and work with them, the

12 panel can accept and the Board can accept that MKO is

13 adopting the reports of Mr. Harper and the reports of

14 the exports by Mr. Monnin with some minor

15 qualifications that will be dealt within our final

16 submission.

17                And as a housekeeping matter, I might

18 add before Ms. Fernandes gets at me in cross-

19 examination later, insofar as we have accepted those

20 reports we will not be cross-examining any of those

21 experts as part of the proceedings.  So those areas in

22 which we have come to an agreement and that are not

23 going to be dealt with as part of our cross-

24 examination under the other issues, my time will be

25 given up on those matters to be used as the Board
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1 feels fit.

2

3 CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MR. GEORGE ORLE:

4                MR. GEORGE ORLE:   I'll just start with

5 some general questions, and I'm not sure who -- who

6 would reply to it but I just want to make sure my

7 understanding is correct that when we're talking about

8 a cost of service study, we're really attempting to

9 allocate the costs and revenues among the classes of

10 ratepayers.

11                That would be a fair generalization of

12 -- of the process?

13                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes.

14                MR. GEORGE ORLE:   And while this

15 process is -- is important to Manitoba Hydro, I'd

16 suggest that it's just as important or even more

17 important for the classes because it's the rates --

18 the budget that Hydro has set that is actually going

19 to be dealt with by them in terms of who gets

20 allocated the costs and who pays the rates.

21                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   It is equally

22 important to Manitoba Hydro also.

23                MR. GEORGE ORLE:   I'm not saying it's

24 not.  I'm just saying that you've set the amount that

25 you need, and it's now going to be apportioned among
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1 those ratepayers.  And they may have more of an

2 interest as to how it's apportioned between them than

3 Hydro really has.  So to that extent, it might be more

4 important to them.

5                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   I guess it --

6 differences of perspective.  But, no, I don't

7 generally accept that once revenue -- not even

8 generally.  I don't accept the perspective that once

9 Manitoba Hydro's revenue requirement is established,

10 that it is indifferent as to cost allocation, and in

11 part because our job is to provide the electrical

12 service needs of Manitobans.

13                We work with people at the -- and we

14 work with customers at the end of the day, and rates

15 are a significant component of that cost of service as

16 part of that puzzle.  And in part because the

17 decisions of customers to consume have consequentious

18 -- consequences financially speaking to the

19 Organization which has consequences to consumers at

20 the end of the day.  So it's a bit of a circular issue

21 as well.

22                MR. GEORGE ORLE:   Okay.  I'm -- I

23 won't debate that with you.  My experience over

24 thirty-eight (38) years is that those that pay the

25 freight generally have a very important interest in
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1 what's going on.  And we'll leave it at that.  I -- I

2 don't need to debate it with you.

3                In your overview, I was interested in

4 one (1) particular comment, and that was at the

5 Manitoba Hydro cost of service overview, the very

6 first bullet.  There is no right answer.  I -- I

7 remember you saying that particularly, and I believe

8 that you used it as the opening to this whole

9 investigational study that there may be a number of

10 right answers.

11                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   What I did say is

12 there's no one (1) right answer.  I didn't want to

13 ever imply that there is -- that everything that we do

14 is wrong.  In other words, there are different ways

15 that might be viewed to be reasonable.  And so from

16 that perspective, yes, there are different right

17 answers, some of them perhaps more right than others.

18                MR. GEORGE ORLE:   Okay.  And your sub-

19 bullet is that some solutions are better than others.

20 And really the determination of that, which solution

21 is better than the others, would you agree that that's

22 solely the function of Manitoba Hydro?

23                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   No.

24                MR. GEORGE ORLE:   Okay.  Well, we have

25 a number of -- of experts' reports.  And in a number
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1 of them in particular, they're in complete agreement

2 as to the way they'd like to see certain cost

3 allocations made.

4                My rough calculation, subject to check,

5 is that of the costs that are being allocated, the

6 residential and the small and medium general and the

7 roadways and I believe there's one (1) other one

8 included in that group that's under general, that they

9 make up over 76 percent of the allocated costs.

10                Are you prepared to agree with me on

11 that?

12                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Sure, subject to

13 check, yes.

14                MR. GEORGE ORLE:   Okay.  Now, what

15 you're met with is that a particular solution that you

16 have put forward is actually not being supported by

17 over 76 percent of the people that are accumulating

18 that cost.

19                Would you not think that if both of

20 them are potential right answers, that there should be

21 a lot of consideration given to the fact that these

22 ratepayers, these particular classes, are all in

23 agreement as to how they want those costs apportioned

24 among them?

25                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   This a pie -- a
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1 pie, sir.  And so we can't ignore the other 30 percent

2 and the other -- the impact to the other customer

3 classes, and is also a driving factor.

4                And, you know, without knowing

5 specifically what you're speaking to, I -- I don't

6 think that I can comment any further about it.  There

7 may -- there -- there are tradeoffs.  And so without

8 understanding specifically what you're talking about,

9 I can't give you a sense of what the tradeoffs were

10 and why we went down this path or, alternatively, down

11 a different path, so.

12                MR. GEORGE ORLE:   Well, we refer to

13 these as customer classes.  I mean, you -- you

14 acknowledge these are your customer classes.  And if a

15 wide majority of your customer classes are in

16 agreement as to what they'd like to see done,

17 particularly when you admitted that they're potential

18 ways of accomplishing the same goal, would you not

19 give that a very high or -- or a level of importance

20 that -- that ought to be shown somewhere in -- in the

21 -- in the positions that you've taken?

22                MS. ODETTE FERNANDES:   Mi -- Mr. Orle,

23 if I may.  I think your question -- I think the issue

24 we're having is that your question is very broad and

25 very general in nature.  So if you can maybe take us
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1 to a specific issue that you are referencing, then

2 that might assist Ms. Derksen in her responses.

3                MR. GEORGE ORLE:   I'm going to deal

4 with DSM.  And I'm not sure whether all of you were

5 here during the NFAT for the portion dealing with DSM,

6 so I'll maybe preface this with my remarks to -- to

7 Mr. Rainkie so that you can confirm that my

8 assumptions are correct or not.

9                In the course of NFAT, there were a

10 number of independent experts that gave opinion that

11 DSM in relation to Aboriginal and Northern Aboriginal

12 communities was a distinct area of DSM.

13

14                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

15

16                MR. DARREN RAINKIE:   Mr. Orle, I don't

17 think I was here for that part.  I was on the

18 financial panel.  But I wasn't here the whole time, so

19 I don't -- I don't recall the specifics on it.

20                MR. GEORGE ORLE:   All right.  Well --

21                MR. DARREN RAINKIE:   But I think we

22 can continue on and see where we go.

23                MR. GEORGE ORLE:   Well, perhaps one

24 (1) of the other members might.  My -- my

25 understanding and recollection of the evidence was
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1 that DSM as it related to Aboriginal and Northern

2 Aboriginal communities was particularly difficult

3 because they had different needs from other classes,

4 or even people within their own class.

5                Would you be prepared to accept that?

6                MR. DARREN RAINKIE:   I think we've

7 even heard some of that at GRAs, sir, so I -- I think

8 we can -- we can go down that path, yes.

9                MR. GEORGE ORLE:   Okay.  And that the

10 ability to provide those services to these communities

11 was something that was specialized in nature and that

12 it had to be tailor made for these groups.

13                Would that be a correct assumption?

14                MR. DARREN RAINKIE:   I'm not sure

15 about assumption, but I know we have very specific

16 programs at the Company that are tailored towards

17 First Nations, sir.

18                MR. GEORGE ORLE:   Okay.  And would you

19 say, Mr. Rainkie or anyone else on the panel, that my

20 clients, the MKO residents, caused that need for

21 specialized DSM?

22

23                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

24

25                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Maybe I'll come at
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1 it from this perspective.  And that is Manitoba Hydro

2 has taken the approach, as you know, to assign DSM

3 costs to the customer classes that participate in

4 them.

5                MR. GEORGE ORLE:   Thank you.  But --

6                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   If it was...

7                MR. GEORGE ORLE:   I'm sorry, ma'am,

8 but it -- it was -- it was a question that could be

9 easily answered.  Do you think that they've caused the

10 need for that specific DSM?

11                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   You know, I can't

12 comment on that.

13                MR. GEORGE ORLE:   Mr. Rainkie, do you

14 think that they've caused the need for that specific

15 DSM that the experts talked about?

16                MR. DARREN RAINKIE:   Sir, I think

17 we're getting into a realm that isn't within the daily

18 wick of the utility.  I -- I think it's an

19 uncomfortable spot to say that they caused it or

20 didn't, but I'm not sure we can answer that -- that

21 question.

22                MR. GEORGE ORLE:   Okay.

23                MR. DARREN RAINKIE:   It brings up

24 bigger issues than, I think, this hearing.

25                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Here's where I was
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1 going to comment.  Perhaps if you'd just give me a

2 moment.  We can come to the -- to the same conclusion.

3 And that is, if that you under -- if that you could

4 conclude that overall the customer class participating

5 in the DSM of which these communities are partaking

6 are better off, notwithstanding the fact that we've

7 assigned directly the costs to that class, from that

8 perspective it would seem to me to be a reasonable

9 approach to take with respect to the treatment of the

10 allocation of those costs.

11                MR. GEORGE ORLE:   Thank you.  And I

12 know that you appreciate that, so do I.  The next

13 question is going to be:

14                Do you think the residential class is

15 the cause of these communities having to have specific

16 and specialized DSM programs?

17

18                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

19

20                MS. ODETTE FERNANDES:   Mr. Orle, I'm -

21 - I'm not quite sure where you're going with these

22 questions, where you're -- whether you're speaking

23 about these communities specifically.  Like, we're

24 talking here about the allocation of costs with

25 respect to DSM, and I'm not quite sure where you're
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1 coming from in terms of these questions.

2

3 CONTINUED BY MR. GEORGE ORLE:

4                MR. GEORGE ORLE:   Let me round it up

5 then.  Do you think it's fair that the residential

6 class, which includes my clients, is obligated to pay

7 for the programs that are necessary to bring this

8 service that's being brought to other parts of

9 Manitoba and given to other consumer classes, that

10 they should be solely responsible for those DSM

11 programs?

12                Because that's what your current policy

13 is going to be, that they will pay for their share of

14 those services.

15                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   And -- and that

16 was the conversation that I was attempting, and if I

17 haven't done a good job, I apologize, to have with you

18 and that is notwithstanding that the costs are

19 directly assigned to the participating customer class.

20                If over the -- the long-term it is

21 understood that that participating class benefits more

22 than it costs for the program, then that would suggest

23 to me an approach that would be reasonable from --

24 from the perspectives of the people that you

25 represent.
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1                MR. KURT SIMONSEN:   Five (5) minutes,

2 Mr. Orle, please.

3

4 CONTINUED BY MR. GEORGE ORLE:

5                MR. GEORGE ORLE:   Again, I'll make

6 this assumption and hopefully you will not need to

7 contradict it.  But the MKO communities pay

8 significantly higher electrical bills than the rest of

9 the population, particularly those in the south.

10                Anybody take objection to that

11 assumption?

12

13                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

14

15                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yeah -- yes, I

16 don't -- I don't object to that.

17                MR. GEORGE ORLE:   Okay.  And it's not

18 because they're paying higher rates, it's because

19 they're using more energy than comparable residential

20 units further south.

21                Would that be correct?

22                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   That would seem

23 reasonable to me, yes.

24                MR. GEORGE ORLE:   So that a DSM

25 program that goes into these communities could
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1 potentially, on a per unit basis, save more energy

2 than in a unit in the south?

3                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yeah, it really is

4 a function of the program, sir.

5                MR. GEORGE ORLE:   And if that saved

6 energy is then directed towards an export program,

7 then that's additional energy that you've received

8 from the DSM program in these residential communities

9 that can be put into the export program, correct?

10                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   It's an outcome of

11 those activities and the revenue of which that is

12 generated is -- is distributed among all Manitobans --

13 all Manitoba Hydro ratepayers, yes.

14                MR. GEORGE ORLE:   Right.  So the

15 export income that has come from programs that they've

16 paid for is then spread out over the entire Manitoba

17 community?

18                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   That occurs with

19 all programs.

20                MR. GEORGE ORLE:   I'm just going to

21 speak to one (1) other matter and that was something

22 raised by Mr. Harper, and that's the allocation of

23 general consumer adjustments.  And in particular, the

24 late payment fees, several million dollars that was

25 again, allocated throughout all of the classes.
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1                And would agree with me that the

2 numbers used in that report indicate that over 80

3 percent of that revenue generally comes from the

4 residential?

5                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   We've addressed

6 this issue in our -- in our final argument, and so I'm

7 not --

8                MS. ODETTE FERNANDES:   I don't think

9 it's within the scope of this oral process.

10                MR. GEORGE ORLE:   That's fine.  Thank

11 you.  Those are all the questions I have.

12

13                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

14

15                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Me. Hacault...?

16                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Merci, Madam La

17 President.  I see our chair, Mr. Gabor, has left the

18 room and it's probably because he knew I was going to

19 also welcome him before I started my cross-examination

20 and so, please, extend those greetings to him.

21                I would also like to take this

22 opportunity to acknowledge the immense contribution by

23 the past Chair Gosselin.  As I personally witnessed at

24 National Camp It (phonetic) conferences he quickly

25 established a national reputation and recognition, and
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1 to-wit we're actually having the Camp It people here

2 in September, so I'd also like to pipe in to

3 acknowledge his immense contribution over the -- the

4 last years.

5

6 CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:

7                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Now, with

8 respect to the cross-examination this afternoon, it's

9 been a long day, Ms. Derksen.  I'll try and guide you

10 as to what subject matters I'm looking to explore.

11 The same kind of warnings as Mr. Peters indicated, if

12 we're getting close to commercially sensitive

13 information let me know.  If you don't understand my

14 question, let me know.

15                And the first subject that I'd like to

16 broach, and if, Diana, you could put up the last slide

17 of the PUB book of documents, page 33, was PUB Minimum

18 Filing Requirement number 13, I believe.

19                The writing is really small but -- and

20 the colours are somewhat faded.  I don't -- the --

21 what I understand this chart to be is -- and if -- is

22 to give us a quick snapshot of where the cost of

23 service studies have evolved from 2006 to the 2014

24 amended study.  Is that correct?

25                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   I think that's
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1 fair, yes.

2                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.  And the

3 last series of Board orders, firstly as indicated at

4 the very top, if we can kind of zoom -- zoom in, it

5 says "Response" in the second column, Order 117/06.

6 Have you found that?

7                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes.

8                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   And it sets out

9 what Manitoba Hydro did to try and reflect that

10 particular order, correct?

11

12                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

13

14                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   It might help

15 you, under the third column it says "description," and

16 right under it there's the words "reflects Order

17 117/06."

18                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   I'll accept that,

19 yes.

20                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   And if we move

21 onto the right, there's a column "PCOSS08," and it

22 says "Response to Order 116/08," and then under

23 description it says "Reflects Orders 116/08 and

24 117/06."

25                So I gather that was the study that
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1 attempted to reflect what the Board directives were in

2 the 2006 order and the 2008 order, correct?

3                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes.

4                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Now, what I had

5 expected -- being new to this kind of proceeding, what

6 I hadn't find in the -- found in the initial filing

7 was a PCOSS study that reflected those two (2) orders

8 as part of the initial filing.

9                That was not part of the initial

10 filing, correct?

11                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   No, sir, it

12 wasn't.

13                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.  And what

14 has happened, if we take one (1) example, if you

15 scroll down to the bottom where it says, "Dorsey

16 converter facility's functionalization," it's under

17 generation and transmission.  There's -- the second

18 box down says, "Dorsey converter facilities and

19 functionalization."

20                Have you found that?

21                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes.

22                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.  So we see

23 that in 2006, before the 2006 order, Manitoba Hydro

24 functionalized that converter facility as 100 percent

25 transmission, correct?
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1                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes, except that

2 it was always our understanding that, flowing out of

3 Order 7/'03 with respect to the Dorsey DC facilities

4 in which the -- in which the Board suggested or stated

5 to Manitoba Hydro that it ought to review its

6 treatment of the DC facilities related to Dorsey.

7                And I -- I can't comment on why we

8 didn't advance any specific evidence at that time on

9 our view.  But it has -- it had been for quite some

10 time been in our -- in our mind because of that

11 direction to review it.

12                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.  And we

13 have to scroll from 2006 right up to PCOSS14 amended,

14 which is the very last column.  So we've got eight

15 years or eight different studies which says that Hydro

16 believes the appropriate functionalization is 100

17 percent transmission, correct?  So that's one (1), two

18 (2), three (3), four (4), five (5), six (6) studies.

19                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes, that's

20 correct.

21                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Right.  And it

22 is only in December of 2015 that for the first time,

23 Manitoba Hydro suggests that it ought to be

24 functionalized 100 percent generation.

25                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes, sir.
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1                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Now, the one (1)

2 thing that did occur -- and if you can bring up MIPUG-

3 11, please.  That's the prefiled evidence at page 58.

4 And if we can look at the top of the table, we can see

5 that the table sets out -- I'll direct your mind to

6 line 7 on the left-hand side.  It says, "Revenue Cost

7 Ratio."

8                That's what we call the RCCs in this

9 proceeding?

10                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes, we do.

11                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   And it says in

12 parentheses, "(Net of policy adjustments and export

13 credits.)"

14                Do you see that?  That's right by that

15 number 7.

16                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Okay.  I see that,

17 yes.

18                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.  And if we

19 look at the percentages for residential immediately to

20 the right of that, we see a revenue cost ratio of

21 90.21 percent, correct?

22                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Based on this

23 chart, yes.

24                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   And this is

25 based on the December 2015 study that was prepared by
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1 Hydro as an amended PCOSS14, correct?

2                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   As I sit here

3 right now, I'm not certain.  I -- I'd have -- have to

4 confirm if this is Manitoba Hydro's view or the view

5 of the clients that you represent.

6                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Well, if there's

7 any mathematical in -- inaccuracies in that chart,

8 you'll let me know, please?

9                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   It wasn't the

10 mathematical inaccuracies that I was thinking about.

11 It was the -- the methodology that underpins this that

12 drives the 90 percent RCC.  And so I just have to take

13 a moment to look, sir, to confirm.

14                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Well, the -- is

15 that something you can do subject to check or...?

16                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Sure.  Yeah.

17                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.  Because,

18 unfortunately, we're fairly limited in time.  And you

19 explained, I think --

20                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Sorry, is that an

21 undertaking?

22                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   It's not.  I'm

23 just -- I'm going to see where the questioning is

24 going.  And if it becomes an issue, then we can talk

25 about.
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1

2 CONTINUED BY MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:

3                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.  Thank you

4 very much, Ms. Derksen.  If we go to the right side of

5 the graph there are headings, "GSL 30-100 kV."  Do you

6 find that heading, right side?  It's not to the very

7 end, but it's...  And then there's some numbers.

8                And if we scroll down, the pointer is

9 very close to line 7 again showing the revenue cost

10 ratio for that particular class, being GSL 3 -- 30-100

11 kV, before policy adjustments and net -- net -- or

12 export credits.  And that number is 93.82 percent.

13                Do you see that?

14

15                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

16

17                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   It's right

18 beside the cursor.

19                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   I found it, yes.

20                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.  And if we

21 move to the column immediately to the right, the

22 cursor has moved there, we see that for the general

23 service large over a hundred kV, the revenue cost

24 ratio under PCOSS-14 amended is 92.53 percent before

25 policy adjustments and export credits?
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1                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes, I see that,

2 as well.

3                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   So I gather from

4 your testimony this afternoon, that Hydro is satisfied

5 with the reasonableness of this result given that the

6 RCCs under its proposed methodology before policy

7 adjustments and export credits are fairly close, it's

8 within the zone of reasonableness, agreed?

9                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   If the inference

10 is that we were goal-seeking in terms of our

11 methodology in order to drive an outcome, then --

12 then, no, I don't accept that inference.  I do believe

13 the methodology that we have proposed to the regulator

14 is reasonable.

15                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.  We'll let

16 the regulator come to its own conclusion.  I do want

17 to compare it to the results which flow from Board

18 Orders '06 and '08 for those same classes, which was

19 not shared by Hydro until there were some

20 interrogatories asked.  And that's found at page 60.

21

22                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

23

24                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   So if we compare

25 the same line for residential customers, being line 7,
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1 which sets out the revenue cost ratio net of policy

2 adjustments and export credits, we see that the

3 residential customers come to a number of 102 percent,

4 .99 under the Board ordered methods, correct?

5                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Subject to check,

6 yes.

7                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.  And we

8 found these results out as a result of a GAC inquiry

9 question -- coalition, sorry.

10                If we move, then, Diana, to the right

11 of that schedule, to the same headings, GSL 30 to 100

12 kV, the Board ordered methodology results, if we go to

13 line 7 before policy adjustments and export credits,

14 of a revenue cost ratio of 124 percent point two-eight

15 (.28).

16                Do you see that?

17

18                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

19

20                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes, I see that,

21 sir.

22                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   So now, if we

23 had -- if Hydro had been following this methodology

24 for every year including PCOSS-14, we would have had a

25 spread of not -- some two (2) and some percent, but a
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1 spread of over 20 percent between the residential

2 class and the GSL 30 and 100 kV before policy

3 adjustments and export credits, correct?

4                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes.

5                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   And to get that

6 mathematical result, I subtracted from the 124.28

7 percent the 102.99 percent.  And we get a similar

8 result if we compare GSL greater than 100 KV.  Line 7

9 is 125.4 percent.  It is no longer within 1 or 2

10 percent of the RCC for residential customers, correct?

11                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   I think so.  And

12 what this demonstrates is the very fluid nature of

13 what can occur with a specific treatment to the export

14 class.  And again, the more costs that are assigned to

15 the export class, the more beneficial that the lar --

16 large industrial customers will benefit from.

17                And so this is precisely one (1) of the

18 reasons that Manitoba Hydro has -- has taken the

19 perspective that it has in terms of it -- it's

20 approach to handling export revenue in the context of

21 Cost of Service.

22                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Thank you for

23 bringing the subject of exports up.  Let's please just

24 go down this slide a bit to see what the Board results

25 -- Board ordered results of '06 and '08 say with
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1 respect to exports.

2                So if we go to line 7 again, and go to

3 the extreme right under "Exports," under the Board

4 approved methodologies in '06 and '08, exports are

5 only carrying 75.59 percent of their costs, net of

6 policy adjustments and export credits, correct?

7                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   I'm not sure what

8 that means, sir, so I can't -- I -- I can't comment at

9 this point.

10                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Thank you for

11 doing your best to follow me on this.  I appreciate

12 that.

13

14                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

15

16                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   I apologize.

17 Before I do some more, I had some housecleaning

18 things.  There was a MIPUG letter requesting a budget

19 variance.  I think that should be marked as Exhibit

20 23.

21                MR. KURT SIMONSEN:   Correct.  Thank

22 you.

23

24 --- EXHIBIT NO. MIPUG-23:  Letter requesting a budget

25                             variance
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1

2                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Not that I'm

3 going to ask any questions, but it's a housekeeping

4 matter.  I had a sticky here to remind myself.

5

6                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

7

8 CONTINUED BY MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:

9                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   I'm going to

10 switch subjects a little bit and I'll come back maybe,

11 but I'm going to switch to transmission system issues.

12 And I suspect it's Mr. Cormie that might be able to

13 answer some of these, and Mr. Swatek I'm not too sure.

14                There's a Manitoba/Minnesota

15 transmission project that's being built, and in

16 January Manitoba Hydro filed a summary of

17 environmental impact related to that project.  As an

18 introduction, is that -- am I correct so far?

19                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   Are you referring

20 to the environmental impact statement for the route in

21 Manitoba?

22                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Yes.

23                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   Yes.

24                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.  And in

25 that material, am I correct in understanding that
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1 Manitoba Hydro was proposing to build that

2 interconnection to export power to the United States

3 as one (1) of the pro -- purposes?

4                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   Yes.

5                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   And consistent

6 with what Ms. -- Ms. Derksen's been telling us, that

7 would assist in earning revenues that help offset

8 costs and keep rates lower for Manitobans, is what

9 Manitoba Hydro's explanation is, correct?

10                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   Yes.  Without the

11 new interconnection there would be no long-term sale

12 to Minnesota Power, and the associated revenues from

13 that sale.

14                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   And it also is a

15 fairly big line.  I think it's -- is it a 500 kV

16 capacity?

17                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   Yes.

18                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.  And that,

19 in fact, provides room to allow opportunity sales and

20 also future power sales of a firm nature, correct?

21                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   Yes.

22                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   And specifically

23 that line, as I understood I believe your evidence in

24 NFAT proceedings, opens up I'm going to say new client

25 bases or new markets in the States which hopefully
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1 will increase the prices that you can get for the

2 export sales.

3                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   As -- as part of

4 the -- as part of the project in the United States,

5 MISO has granted Manitoba Hydro transmission service

6 reservations in -- into and -- into Wisconsin and also

7 back from Wisconsin to Manitoba, which generally will

8 allow Manitoba Hydro to achieve higher export pries

9 and lower import cost because the market is now much

10 larger.  We have a much larger market.

11                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Yeah.  So more

12 competition, larger market.  Greater opportunity for

13 higher prices on opportunity sales is one of the

14 incidents of this line that we're building, correct?

15                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   Yes.

16                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   And here -- with

17 respect to US connections, we have got a couple of

18 them, I think.  There's Letellier to Drayton firstly,

19 correct?

20                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   Yes.  It's a 230 kV

21 line, yeah.

22                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   And there was

23 one (1) from Richer to Moranville, another 230 kV

24 line?

25                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   Yes.
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1                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Then Glenboro to

2 Rugby, another 230 kV line?

3                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   Yes.

4                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   And finally

5 Dorsey to Forbes, a 500 kV line.

6                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   Yes.  I think it's

7 been re -- renamed now though but essentially there's

8 another 500 kV line, yes.

9                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.  Now,

10 could you explain to this Board why the maximum design

11 power transfer capability from Manitoba to the US for

12 those US connections is 2,100 megawatts excluding what

13 the call a TRM, transmission reliability margin, of 75

14 megawatts but the inverse being the transfer

15 capability from US to Manitoba, so the import, is only

16 700 megawatts.

17                Why do we get to export that much more

18 but import that much less?

19                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   I think that's a

20 question for Dr. Swatek, but I think it's like a car.

21 You can only back your car up so fast comparing to

22 going forward.  You can go much farther -- but it's

23 more complicated than that, and I'll turn it over to

24 him.

25                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   I don't need a
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1 complicated answer, but just --

2                DR. DAVID SWATEK:   The answer is not

3 complicated at all.  The -- the transmission line

4 provides a pathway.  What you can move down that

5 pathway depends on the systems on either end.  And

6 Manitoba Hydro can handle that higher capacity south.

7 The transmission system in the south can only handle

8 so much -- so much capacity north.

9                That capacity could be increased, but

10 it would require transmission improvements in the US.

11                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.  Thank you

12 for that explanation.  Bottom line is, when we build

13 these interconnections, we get to export a whole lot

14 more as far as capacity on those lines than we can

15 import, correct?

16                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   The -- the

17 capability to export is greater than the import.  The

18 -- the -- whether we actually are able to export more

19 is a function of how much surplus generation we have.

20 And the critical -- the important -- the most

21 important benefit of the new interconnection to the

22 United States is that we double our import capability.

23                And although we do get some incremental

24 benefits from being able to export more, most of the

25 value comes from importing from -- increasing our
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1 imports from 700 to 1,400 megawatts.  That's where the

2 vast majority of the benefits are coming from.  And --

3 and so I -- I just wanted to make sure that that

4 benefit was known as well.

5                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   And one (1) other

6 matter that I wanted to point out is that the

7 financial consequences during drought conditions are

8 far greater.  They're not symmetrical, and we

9 therefore rely very significantly on -- on those

10 import capabilities.

11                So just because we see on a piece of

12 paper that you may be able to export more than you can

13 import, there is not a symmetrical financial effect of

14 both of those things.  It -- we will incur much more

15 cost from a financial perspective during drought, and

16 it's important to caveat your comment also with that.

17                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Yeah.  As I've

18 learned over the years, it's never as easy as we

19 thought because I believe Mr. Cormie has also

20 explained that there's a number of occasions when that

21 import -- or there's exchanges.  You kind of import

22 and sell it.  So if it's cheaper to import it at

23 night, you import it.

24                And then you sell it when there's a

25 better on-peak price during the day, correct?
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1                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   Yes, you can do

2 that.

3

4                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

5

6                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   And those would

7 be what I would call opportunity sales, what we just

8 talked about, correct?

9                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   Yes.  To the extent

10 that there's a price differential between the on-peak

11 and off-peak, it creates the opportunity to buy and

12 resell at a profit.

13                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Now, I do want

14 to challenge you a bit on one of your statements, Ms.

15 Derksen, and contrast that to what was said in NFAT.

16 If we can go to the NFAT submission by Manitoba Hydro

17 at page 100.  If we flip back to 98 it gives us the

18 heading.  Further down, 8.3 there's a whole discussion

19 on opportunity in major new transmission is

20 beneficial.

21                And if we go to the next page at 99 at

22 the bottom paragraph, it confirms what you indicated,

23 Mr. Cormie, and I'm quoting, starting in the second

24 line of that last paragraph:

25                   "New transmission allows the surplus
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1                   energy to get to the US market and

2                   export sales revenue to be earned in

3                   the valuable on peak period rather

4                   than the lower priced off peak

5                   period."

6                So that's an additional advantage of

7 this new US interconnection going into the states.

8 You have a bigger pipeline, which allows you to put

9 more valuable on peak sales as opposed to being

10 restricted and not having that opportunity, correct?

11                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   Yes.

12                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   And if we flip

13 to the top of the next page, of 100, the first

14 paragraph, you explained in the NFAT hearing that the

15 transmission used to reach MISO market has to be firm

16 transmission, correct?

17                Because you explained a non-firm

18 transmission is subject to curtailment, because

19 Manitoba Hydro is not on MISO.

20                Was that a correct reflection of your

21 evidence in -- in the submission so far?

22                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   Yes.

23                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.  And you

24 conclude that paragraph, or the submission is

25 concluded by saying:
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1                   "All of Manitoba Hydro's existing

2                   MISO firm transmission is required

3                   to manage Manitoba Hydro's existing

4                   energy surpluses."

5                And when we talk about firm

6 transmission, what firm transmission is that, Mr.

7 Cormie?

8                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   Manitoba Hydro

9 holds transmission rights under the -- firm

10 transmission rights under the MISO tariff that

11 provides a firm path to the market and minimizes the

12 risk of -- of curtailment caused by congestion in

13 MISO.

14                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Now, the next

15 paragraph cites, and this is why I was challenging on

16 the changes of possession in my view, as only an

17 indirect benefit, being the increased import

18 capability and improved real -- reliability at no

19 additional cost.

20                Those are indirect benefits of those

21 lines as submitted in the NFAT proceedings, correct?

22                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   Yes, that -- that

23 is correct.

24

25                       (BRIEF PAUSE)
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1                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Now, if we go

2 further into this submission at page 121, and we see

3 that as part of the NFAT submissions there was a

4 specific discussion about on peak opportunity revenue.

5 There's that heading on page 121.

6                And it was assumed, if we go third

7 paragraph under that heading, that:

8                   "On peak opportunity energy is

9                   assumed to be sold at the on peak

10                   energy price."

11                Correct?

12                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   Yes.

13                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   And also, if we

14 go down further, another paragraph, there's a single

15 line that indicates:

16                   "Off-peak opportunity energy is

17                   assumed to be sold at the off-peak

18                   energy prices."

19                Do you see that?

20                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   Yes.

21                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   now, I'm not

22 going to ask you what the prices were because that's

23 blocked off as commercially sensitive information but

24 it was integral, and the Board saw that information,

25 we didn't, to the NFAT case, that this off-peak and
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1 opportunit -- on-peak opportunity energy numbers were

2 considered in the business cases, correct?

3                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   Yes.  And I think

4 that's consistent with the -- the quilt that Mr.

5 Peters took us through earlier today that showed that

6 depending on electricity prices and -- that you get --

7 you can get a different value out of developing the

8 Preferred Development Plan, depending on what the

9 export market does in the future, amongst other

10 variables.

11                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Yes.

12                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   Yes.

13                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:    Understood.  We

14 had a lot of variables we were -- we were discussing

15 but with respect to the export prices, the price that

16 had the most variability, as far as low, ref, or high,

17 was not the contracted prices.  It was the opportunity

18 prices, correct?

19                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   Yes.  The -- the

20 contract prices are essentially fixed, so they weren't

21 subject to that.

22                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   And if we flip

23 up to page 277 --

24                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   In -- in addition

25 to that Mr. Hacault, that the surplus energy that is
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1 generated from the development plan doesn't

2 necessarily go to the export market in low water

3 conditions, not exclusively in dependable flows.  You

4 have the opportunity of that surplus energy being used

5 to avoid purchases and to avoid thermal generation in

6 Manitoba.

7                So surplus energy doesn't mean just

8 increased opportunity sales.  There are -- there's a

9 suite of benefits associated with reducing production

10 costs, and supplying energy to Manitoba.  So there's -

11 - you know, there are dependable benefits.  There are

12 -- there are efficiency benefits, economy benefits in

13 Manitoba and serving Manitoba load, and there is also

14 the incremental revenue that's generated from the

15 additional surplus that the development plan produces.

16 So it's -- it's not just the export market benefits.

17                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Thank you for

18 that.  There's so much information to try and clarify

19 on this, but those events are not the average event,

20 or the median event.  They're events of extreme

21 drought which are not --

22                MR. DAVID CORMIE:  Well, I think the --

23                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   -- as frequent

24 as the average event, correct?

25                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   The -- the numbers
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1 that are on the quilt are the average of all possible

2 flow conditions, and -- and it looks at the benefits

3 to Manitoba load, the benefits from the export market,

4 reduced fuel costs, and all those.  So our -- our

5 modelling calculates all the value, and so it's hard

6 to point -- you know, what -- what are the specific

7 export benefits by themselves.  We -- we don't -- we

8 didn't show that in the table.  We showed in the quilt

9 the expected values.

10                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   And certainly

11 that was an accepted methodology.  There were some

12 disputes on tweaking it.  But nobody was saying that,

13 hey, you can't even go down the seventy-eight (78)

14 year path, which was the long-term view which Mr.

15 Rainkie advocated.  There was a zone of possible

16 results.

17                And it was advocated, at least in the

18 NFAT, that there was enough certainty for this Board

19 to make a decision as to whether the project should

20 proceed or not, correct?

21                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   There were enough

22 reasons to proceed.  Some of those reasons were

23 economic, some of them were environmental, some of

24 them were economic benefits to the Province of

25 Manitoba.  There was a bunch of reasons for
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1 proceeding, and the economics were dealt through that

2 -- through that analysis of export prices, and

3 construction costs, and interest rates.

4                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   But the question

5 I was asking, and -- and the focus of the question was

6 more on the certainty because there was some evidence

7 today that we don't know what the prices are going to

8 be.  They may be up.  They may be down.

9                But there was enough certainty as to

10 what the average would be going forward to be able to

11 make a business case on economics to proceed with the

12 750 kV line and Keeyask, correct?

13                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   I'll say it this

14 way.  And maybe Mr. Cormie or Mr. Rainkie will want to

15 weigh in.  Once the capital plan is approved, there is

16 a presumption that in the long-term, Manitobans are

17 better off.

18                And I suppose then the corollary of

19 that is that, to the extent that costs of the approved

20 plan may exceed the costs of the alternate plan that

21 didn't involve exports, that that -- that excess will

22 be more than covered by export revenues.  And I think

23 that is the outcome of the NFAT decision, ultimately.

24                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   But I was trying

25 to back it up a little bit more.  And, I guess, I
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1 don't -- you know, if you didn't understand my

2 question, that's okay.  But I was asking whether or

3 not Hydro was advocating there was enough certainty in

4 its numbers on which this PUB could make a decision on

5 an important thing like NFAT to proceed with Keeyask.

6                Is there enough certainty in its mind,

7 in its projections for the Board to rely on to make

8 its decision?  That's -- the focus of the question is

9 different than -- than what you've answered, Ms.

10 Derksen.

11                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   I -- I think my

12 response to that question, Mr. Hacault, is we don't

13 know two and a half (2 1/2) years after the NFAT

14 decision what electricity prices are going to be in

15 twenty-five (25) -- or in seventy-five (75) years, let

16 alone twenty-five (25) years.  And that the twenty-

17 seven (27) different scenarios that we looked at are

18 probably all still possible with the probabilities

19 that we assigned to them between 2 and 3 percent for

20 each of those things.

21                I can't tell you now what's going to

22 happen in seventy-five (75) years.  I don't know.  And

23 I don't think -- and I -- and we just said that under

24 the range of all possible things, when you do the

25 expected value, this is what the economics say.
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1                And -- and given the downside of -- and

2 given the robustness of -- of our plan, and give it

3 all the other benefits that -- that the decision to

4 proceed was a good decision.  And just because for two

5 (2) years now, or for the next five (5) years,

6 electricity -- or ten (10) years, electricity prices

7 are going to be low, may be low, that doesn't mean

8 that ultimately we didn't make the right decision.

9                Well, I don't -- I don't think we know

10 the answer yet.  We will never know that.  And that --

11 that'll take forever to -- to find out.

12                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Thank you for

13 that attempt to answer my question.  I know it was a

14 difficult question.

15                Now, I'm going back to page 277 of the

16 final argument of Manitoba Hydro and NFAT, second full

17 paragraph to confirm that Keeyask was being advanced

18 by five (5) years to allow associated export sales and

19 the new interconnection to proceed.

20                That was a statement made in that

21 hearing, correct?

22                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   Yes.  And I think I

23 spoke to that a few minutes ago.

24                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   And then, of

25 course, it explains there's economic and other
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1 benefits that would result in the decision.  But it

2 was -- Keeyask was actually being advanced by five (5)

3 years under this particular plan, correct?

4                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   Yes.

5

6                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

7

8                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Now, I'm

9 switching to one (1) or two (2) short -- hopefully

10 short questions on bipole.  First, let me establish

11 that, to my understanding, Manitoba Hydro sets long-

12 term development plans for Manitoba Hydro's electrical

13 transmission system.  And those plans are actually put

14 down in a paper format.

15                Can somebody help me on that?

16                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   Mr. Swatek's not

17 here, but we do have a long -- a long-term

18 transmission plan, yes.

19                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   And the first

20 thing, and it'd be subject to check, that I'd like

21 confirmation of is that Bipole III was one of the

22 listed major transmission system developments in that

23 long-term plan.

24                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   Do you have a

25 particular plan that you're referring to?  All I can
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1 say is, generically, it's been in -- it's been part of

2 the transmission plan for many, many years.

3                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   That's

4 sufficient for me.  I was looking at a 2013 devel --

5 transmission development plan, but I'm not stuck on a

6 particular report or year.  And in the one that I'm

7 looking at, at least for 2013, it described Bipole as

8 being a reliability project.

9                Would that be consistent with the

10 Corporation's position?

11                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   That's correct.

12                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   And there are

13 other options that can be checked off as possibilities

14 for what the project is required.  One of them would

15 be to connect new generation such as Wuskwatim.  But

16 that was not one of the reasons which was identified

17 in this plan for the existence of Bipole III, correct?

18                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   The justification

19 for Bipole III is to enhance the reliability of Bipole

20 I and II and -- and so that's why it's a reliability

21 project.  Whether we built another generating station

22 in the north did not affect our need for Bipole III.

23                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   And do I take it

24 the same answer follows for the 2,000 megawatt

25 converter station in the south which we've been
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1 referring to as the Riel converter station?  That was

2 part of the Bipole III reliability project?

3                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   Given that Dr.

4 Swatek is back --

5                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   You'll defer to

6 him?

7                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   -- I'm going to

8 pass the mic.

9                DR. DAVID SWATEK:   If you could repeat

10 the question.  Thanks.

11                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Sorry.  You were

12 out.  We were talking Bipole III, reliability project

13 set out in the long-term development plan.  I was

14 looking at the 2013 version, and we had identified

15 that there were a number of drivers of need that could

16 be associated with the various facilities, and that

17 for Bipole III it was identified as reliability was

18 the driver of the need.

19                Do you follow me so far?

20                DR. DAVID SWATEK:   Yes, yes.

21                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   And things that

22 were not identified were to connect new generation was

23 -- was not a driver of the need for Bipole III.

24                DR. DAVID SWATEK:   It was advanced as

25 a re -- reliability project, yes.



      DIGI-TRAN INC. 1-800-663-4915 or 1-403-276-7611
      Serving Clients Throughout Canada

231

1                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.  And where

2 I was getting to with Mr. Cormie after that line of

3 questioning was that the Bipole III reliability

4 project didn't only involve the 500 kV, 2,000 megawatt

5 HVDC line, but it also included the 2,000 megawatt

6 converter station in the south, which is the Riel

7 converter station.

8                DR. DAVID SWATEK:   You can -- you

9 can't separate the two (2) of those.  And -- and this

10 is an HVDC system, so it involves converters in the

11 north and -- and south, and a transmission line to

12 connect them, yes.

13

14                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

15

16                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   And another

17 project that was being talked about in -- in that

18 planning document was the 500 kV line that we've been

19 talking about, the AC transmission line to the States.

20 And modifications were made to Dorsey converter

21 station equipment to be able to handle that, correct?

22                DR. DAVID SWATEK:   Are you referring

23 to the Riel sectionalization project where the -- the

24 500 KV line that ran between Dorsey and Forbes was

25 sectionalized at a new station called Riel.  So that -
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1 - that provided one (1) more -- one (1) more inlet for

2 that 500 kV line and that added an additional 300

3 megawatts of reli -- reliability.

4                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.  So that's

5 tied into these US interconnection issues?

6                DR. DAVID SWATEK:   Well, that -- that

7 was done to improve the reliability of imports, yes.

8                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   And there were

9 also modifications done to the Dorsey station with

10 respect to increasing reliability for the 500 kV AC

11 line link to connect the Dorsey station to the US

12 border?

13                DR. DAVID SWATEK:   I don't recall

14 exactly what was in the 2013 report.  But if it says

15 there was -- there was work done at Dorsey as well as

16 Riel, that probably was the case.

17                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Yeah, okay.  I'm

18 good with -- with 'it's probably the case' in time so

19 thank you for that answer.

20

21                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

22

23                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Now, I have a

24 short clarification question with respect to slide 30

25 of the hydro deck.  It's Exhibit 74.  Slide 30.  Under



      DIGI-TRAN INC. 1-800-663-4915 or 1-403-276-7611
      Serving Clients Throughout Canada

233

1 the heading "Economic Considerations" there's a point

2 that's made:

3                   "Most, i.e., thirteen (13) of

4                   sixteen (16) generating facilities

5                   did not consider potential

6                   opportunity sales revenue

7                   economics."

8                Have you found that line, Ms. Derksen?

9                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes, sir.

10                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   And -- and my

11 question of clarification, and I suggest it be done by

12 way of an undertaking, and hopefully I'm going to

13 properly describe it, is can Manitoba Hydro provide

14 the net book value of the plants pre-1970s and also

15 the net book value of the generation plants post-

16 1970s, including Keeyask?

17                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   I'm not sure that

18 we can.  Just let me confirm one (1) -- one (1)

19 matter, please.

20

21                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

22

23                MS. ODETTE FERNANDES:   Mr. Hacault,

24 maybe what we can do is take that under advisement

25 because I think we'll have to go back and figure out
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1 what we can provide in terms of your undertaking.

2

3 CONTINUED BY MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:

4                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   I'm okay with

5 estimates if you can't give me a precise number.  I

6 thought there's previous IRs and GRAs.  We had those

7 numbers in depreciation tables.  The point I'm getting

8 at, and I don't know the exact numbers, is I think the

9 value of all the pre-1970s plants is about the same as

10 the three (3) post-'70s plants, excluding Keeyask.

11                Once you put Keeyask, it's heavily

12 weighted towards the post-1970 plants because they're

13 all -- the other ones are all older plants with lower

14 net book values.  So that's the purpose of trying to

15 get the information is to get the approximate numbers

16 to either confirm or not confirm what I believe to be

17 the case.

18                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   You know --

19                THE CHAIRPERSON:   So, Ms. Derksen,

20 could you clarify for the reporter what it is you're

21 going to try and produce then for Me. Hacault?

22                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Here's my comment,

23 and maybe we can avoid preparing an undertaking.  You

24 know, we're prepared to acknowledge that the net book

25 value of the historical generating facilities today is
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1 much lesser than the -- the upcoming Keeyask, for

2 certain, likely without question with respect to

3 Wuskwatim.

4                Limestone is now twenty-five (25) years

5 old, so it's going to be fairly depreciated, but

6 admittedly to a much lesser extent to some of the

7 other facilities.

8

9                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

10

11                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   I think our -- our

12 point in this slide and that bullet, Mr. Hacault, is

13 that, regardless of whether the plants have been --

14 those -- those legacy plants have been depreciated or

15 not, the megawatt hours that they produce today, half

16 of them are generally dependable energy and half of

17 them are surplus energy.

18                And so regardless of how much has been

19 depreciated, they still contribute a significant

20 amount of surplus energy to the system.  And so the

21 argument that they're opportunity sales should have a

22 full share of embedded costs when they were never --

23 the opportunity sales were -- opportunity sales were

24 never part of their investment decision I think breaks

25 down there as opposed to the more recent generating
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1 stations where the economics were affected by the

2 amount of additional surplus that those facilities

3 brought.

4                But I'm not sure -- like, yeah, we can

5 give you the book value of those facilities, but

6 that's -- we're not -- we don't depreciate the

7 megawatts.  Megawatt hours are generated every day

8 just like the brand-new plants, and they all

9 contribute to the surplus.

10

11 CONTINUED BY MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:

12                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Thank you for

13 that answer, Mr. Cormie.  I still make -- am making my

14 request for --

15                MS. ODETTE FERNANDES:   Mr. Hacault,

16 maybe if I can interject here, I'm advised that the

17 information you're looking for may already be on the

18 record in response to PUB-MH IR number 56.  Now, it

19 doesn't divide them between pre-1970 or post-1970, but

20 I'm -- I'm assuming you can figure that information

21 out.

22                I think the only plant that's missing

23 from this is Keeyask, and that also is on the record

24 in one (1) of our Information Requests.

25
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1 CONTINUED BY MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:

2                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   I -- given the

3 majority of the information is there and it appears to

4 be a fairly easily answered undertaking, I would ask

5 that Hydro answer the question that I've asked by

6 segregating the pre-1970 facilities and the post-1970

7 facilities.

8                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Why pre-1970s?  If

9 it's an issue of distinguishing between those

10 facilities prior to Limestone, which is based on our

11 rebuttal evidence, we could do that.  I'm not certain

12 about why pre-1970s, which suggests to me the 1960s.

13                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   I didn't make a

14 note of where I got the pre-'70s from in Manitoba

15 Hydro's submissions in evidence but I took that

16 specifically -- or that - - that date wasn't pulled

17 out of a hat.  It was pulled out from Manitoba Hydro

18 positions as to when it started to plan and take into

19 account the export sales in deciding when -- whether

20 to build a plant or not.  So that's where the

21 information came from.

22                Given my time limits though, I'm not

23 too sure how to best do this.  We've been spending a

24 lot of time on what I thought would be a fairly easy

25 undertaking.  I'd like to move on -- actually Mr.
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1 Bowman fall -- found on page 5 of 30 of the rebuttal

2 evidence of Manitoba Hydro, line 17, and I'm quoting:

3                   "It is only partially collect --

4                   correct because explicit formal

5                   consideration of potential

6                   opportunity sales revenue and system

7                   planning only became -- only began

8                   sometime in the 1970s, or later."

9                That's where I got the 1970s number.

10 At least it's there on one (1) occasion, and I think

11 it's found elsewhere in your materials, too.

12                MS. ODETTE FERNANDES:   Can you

13 reference that page again, Mr. Hacault?

14                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   It's on the

15 screen, page 5.

16

17 CONTINUED BY MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:

18                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   You can pick a

19 date if -- if that date isn't accurate in your

20 materials -- in your evidence.  You can pick the date

21 which is accurate.

22                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   That's fair.

23                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.  So can

24 you -- you restate the undertaking, please, so we can

25 -- so I can move on with my questioning?
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1                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

2

3                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   I think what

4 you're looking for is -- is the net book value of the

5 generating facilities, the date at which is a little

6 bit undetermined, but separated between the facilities

7 prior to when opportunity sales revenues became a

8 factor, potentially in -- in the economic evaluation

9 and that is -- that -- that date in particular we're

10 not entirely certain of at -- at this date and -- but

11 generally that captures, I think, what you're asking.

12                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Correct.  With

13 the only other addition that I specifically asked to

14 include Keeyask.

15                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes, sir.

16                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.

17

18 --- UNDERTAKING NO. 1:     Manitoba Hydro to provide

19                             the net book value of the

20                             generating facilities, the

21                             date which is a little bit

22                             undetermined, but

23                             separated between the

24                             facilities prior to when

25                             opportunity sales revenues
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1                             became a factor, including

2                             Keeyask

3

4 CONTINUED BY MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:

5                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   I'll move on now

6 to another subject, which is understanding some of the

7 history of the export class issue.  And to be able to

8 do that -- and I ask Diana to, please, bring up the

9 Board Order 117/'06 which is filed in this proceeding.

10

11                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

12

13                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Firstly at page

14 11, third paragraph down under the listing of numbers,

15 I'm quoting from the Board decision, "Although NERA,"

16 and let's clarify for the record what NERA referred

17 to, please.

18                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   It's actually

19 NERA, and they were consultants that provided a couple

20 of reports to us but in particular with respect to our

21 generation, transmission classification allocation

22 methodologies that was prepared in about 2003.

23                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   So we have those

24 consultants propose a single export class during the

25 May and June 2006 hearings --
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1                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   That's not quite

2 true, Mr. Hacault.  NERA subsequently followed up to

3 the report in around 2003 to endorse -- to acknowledge

4 and endorse that it would be appropriate to

5 distinguish between dependable and opportunity sales.

6 And that was discussed in the 2005 cost-of-service

7 process.

8                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.  So you

9 believe that that part of the decision is not

10 accurate.  Now, three (3) sentences -- or three (3)

11 lines down I see, and I'm quoting:

12                   "NERA also recommended allocation of

13                   full costs against the export class.

14                   As with domestic sales, costs

15                   associated with export activities

16                   include generation, transmission,

17                   operating, maintenance, finance and

18                   administrative costs, water rentals,

19                   energy purchase, capital taxes and

20                   treated as a cost for C-O-S-S, COSS,

21                   purposes, the provision for net

22                   income."

23                Is that part of the decision accurate,

24 at least?

25                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   In part.  The
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1 initial report that NERA prepared -- prepared for

2 Manitoba Hydro in 2003, I believe, did provide this.

3 This -- this was part of that report.  But, as I said,

4 NERA did follow up.  And we discussed at length for

5 the regulator in 2005 that they subsequently

6 acknowledged and supported Manitoba Hydro's

7 distinction between dependable and opportunity sales.

8

9                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

10

11                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   But I just want,

12 then, a clarification as to whether you believe the

13 decision inaccurately records that NERA also

14 recommended allocation of full costs against the

15 export class.  Do you think that that's inaccurate?

16                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes, I believe

17 that is inaccurate, because a subsequent -- a

18 subsequent advice that we received from them

19 superceded that particular report.

20                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   And so Manitoba

21 Hydro was able to put its views forward.  And your

22 belief is that NERA was persuaded by Manitoba Hydro's

23 view.  And at page 13 of this Board decision, in the

24 first full paragraph, it reflects that Manitoba

25 Hydro's preferred model modified the NERA recommended
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1 one (1) export class, so you believe that's incorrect,

2 by proposing two (2) export classes, firm and

3 opportunity.

4                And then the next sentence:

5                   "Manitoba Hydro proposed directly

6                   assigning only variable costs to the

7                   opportunity export class and made no

8                   direct cost assignments to the firm

9                   export class, only allocations

10                   consistent with the approach taken

11                   to the domestic customer classes."

12                Do you believe that there's anything

13 stated in there, apart from the first sentence, which

14 is inaccurate?

15                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   On the surface of

16 -- of it, it doesn't appear inaccurate.  This is a

17 decade ago, so I -- I'm not sure.  Other than a nice

18 history lesson, you know, I'm not sure how going

19 through these finite details is -- is meaningful, Mr.

20 Hacault.

21                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   If you can bear

22 with me, one (1) of the things I started with was the

23 theme that the Board had heard certain evidence, heard

24 certain positions back in '06 and 2008, and made

25 findings either accepting or rejecting certain
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1 positions.

2                And I'm going to drill down a little

3 bit further to see whether or not the facts, which are

4 being argued today and presented today are materially

5 different than what was argued and presented in

6 previous hearings, so bear with me.

7                Page 49 is the next part of the

8 decision I'd like to go to.  So I'm not going to read

9 into the record each sub-point of page 49 and

10 following, but it starts:

11                   "The Board's rationale for rejecting

12                   two (2) export classes includes..."

13                And then:

14                   "Point A:  The Board had before it

15                   strong evidence that opportunity

16                   exports are only achievable as a

17                   result of overbuilding hydraulic

18                   generating facilities relative to

19                   immediate domestic needs."

20                Is that an inaccurate statement that

21 the Board is making with respect to its evaluation of

22 the evidence?

23                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes, it is.

24                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Sorry, it is

25 accurate or inaccurate?
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1                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   It is inaccurate,

2 Mr. Hacault.

3                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.  So

4 Manitoba Hydro disagreed with this finding that the

5 Board made.

6                Is that what I'm understanding?

7                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   Yes.

8                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   And then point

9 B, there was a discussion in the Board's rationale

10 with respect to export prices and eppor -- opportunity

11 sales.  And with respect to opportunity sales, the

12 very last part of 'B' says:

13                   "Opportunity sales are more volatile

14                   both as to volume and price."

15                Does that still stand today?

16

17                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

18

19                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   I -- I can read it

20 as -- as you do, and I hope that we will get to the

21 point where the clients that you represent are also

22 offering perspectives that differ from this Board

23 order, and we can perhaps chat about those also.

24                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   And you haven't

25 answered my question though.  I'm just trying to
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1 figure out, and I'm going to go through the points,

2 what's changed and what hasn't changed.  I can

3 understand people trying to impose different

4 perspectives, this -- there's been changes, but I'm

5 trying to drill down to what's changed and what hasn't

6 changed.

7                So my question was:  Is it the view of

8 Manitoba Hydro -- Hydro that opportunity sales are no

9 longer volatile as to both volume and price, or is the

10 statement opportunity sales are more volatile as to

11 both volume and price still stand today?

12                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   Mr. Hacault, the --

13 the volatility and volume remains, subject to water

14 flows.  The volatility and price has been

15 significantly dampened because of the discovery of

16 high volumes of shale gas.  And that's -- that's

17 brought a bit more stability to -- to electricity

18 prices.

19                And as a result, opportunity export

20 prices are significantly lower than long-term firm

21 prices.  And so I think there has been a change since

22 this -- this statement was written, and I don't

23 believe this thing is -- this section B is now an

24 accurate representation of the current market

25 environment except with the volat -- except with
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1 regard to the volatility of opportunity sale volumes.

2                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Thank you.

3 Going to paragraph C.  Mr. Cormie, can you comment on

4 whether or not firm and opportunity sales are

5 essentially interchangeable in the MISO trading area

6 except that winter off-peak sales are not often

7 associated with short-term firm contracts.

8                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   I -- I don't -- I

9 don't agree with this -- this conclusion.  Firm sales

10 have always been used to displace new generation

11 requirements in -- in the US.  Opportunity sales

12 generally capture the fuel replacement value, and so

13 they are not interchangeable.

14                And, at the time, it looked like, from

15 a price perspective, they -- at that time, opportunity

16 sales and firm sales were, you know, in the same order

17 of magnitude.  The conclusion that winter off-peak

18 sales are not associated with short-term firm

19 contracts, I agree with that.  There's very little

20 appetite in the market for forward, off-peak sales.

21 There's not a lot of risk in that.  And -- and I think

22 that conclusion still stands.

23                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   And in paragraph

24 'D', the Board is setting out its view on firm sales

25 being made from dependable energy only.  It indicates
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1 a disagreement with Hydro's evidence, indicating that

2 additional export sales are secured each year on the

3 basis of more favourable than anticipated hydraulic

4 generation.  It also indicates, from a planning

5 perspective, this could be viewed as a modification of

6 the deve -- dependable energy definition.

7                So there was a discussion with respect

8 to whether firm sales were only made from dependable

9 energy when there were additional short-term export

10 sales being secured by Manitoba Hydro in that hearing.

11                Would you agree?

12

13                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

14

15                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   I -- I agree that,

16 with regard to firm sales, they are still made only

17 from dependable energy.  I don't agree that we can

18 anticipate firms -- short-term firm sales at an

19 equivalent value because the -- the cost of producing

20 energy has dramatically been reduced because of the

21 decline in the price of natural gas.

22                Customers were committing to short-term

23 firm sales in order to hedge their short-term risk

24 with regard to price volatility.  And -- and so

25 they're -- they expected their short-run marginal cost
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1 of electricity was essentially equal to their -- the

2 long-run at that time because of those market

3 conditions, but that's no longer the case.

4                And we see a significant premium now

5 and into the future associated with long-term firm

6 sales relative to short-term sales.

7                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Thank you for

8 that answer.  But the point in this bullet, I think,

9 was not about the price difference, it was -- and if

10 we -- I can bring you to those charts.  But your

11 dependable energy and -- and your numbers show a

12 difference between what's committed for domestic,

13 what's committed for your firm contracts.

14                You still have a margin of dependable

15 energy available to put on the export market as long

16 as your water flow conditions are average, correct?

17                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   But we don't commit

18 to long-term firm sales based on our short-term view

19 of water conditions.  Our short-term view of water

20 conditions can affect our ability to guarantee supply

21 in the near term in the -- in the next season but

22 doesn't affect our ability to sell firm power in the

23 long-term market.

24                And a customer can rely on it -- and

25 avoid building a generation resource, and -- and so
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1 that affects the price that they're willing to pay.

2                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   But you

3 understand I was asking with respect to paragria –

4 paragraph 'D'?  The PUB was coming to the conclusion

5 that additional export sales are secured each year on

6 the basis of more favourable than anticipated

7 hydraulic generation.

8                I can bring you to some of the -- I

9 think it's actually in Mr. Peters's book of documents

10 where we have contracted surplus energy to the tune of

11 practically $1 billion.  That would be an example of

12 where the Corporation can sell that excess dependable

13 capacity on short-term contracts, correct?

14                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   And from a cost of

15 service perspective, that -- that increment --

16 dependable con -- contracted today plus depend --

17 dependable domestics.

18                And to the extent that there's still

19 some surplus dependable energy available,

20 notwithstanding Mr. Cormie's comments from a cost of

21 service perspective, we treat it as if it is going to

22 be served by dependable -- a dependable sale and it

23 has been assigned a full share of embedded fixed

24 generation-transmission cost.

25                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Thank you for
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1 that clarification.  But you don't disagree with me

2 that there are contracted surplus sales to the tune of

3 practically a billion dollars for 2015?

4                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   Yes.  There are

5 contracts for which Manitoba has the right to sell

6 surplus energy at fixed prices, but we have no

7 obligation to sell it.  We have the right to curtail

8 it.  That's -- that's why it's called a surplus energy

9 sale at a fixed price.  And there's revenue associated

10 with that, but that is not dependable energy.  That is

11 surplus energy.

12                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.  Now,

13 paragraph (e), next page, there was a discussion by

14 the Board with respect to its views of regularly

15 planned sales.  So in any year on an average water

16 flow condition, do you have planned sales?

17

18                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

19

20                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   Mr. Hacault, the --

21 the planned sales that were occurring in the short-

22 term market were considered -- would be considered

23 firm sales because at the time we made the commitment,

24 we knew we had short-term water supplies adequate

25 enough to meet our obligations.  But they were based
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1 upon current conditions, not based upon the assumption

2 of dependable supplies.

3                And so the water has to be in the

4 reservoir or there has to be a significant snow pack

5 on the ground before we're convinced that we can enter

6 into short-term firm sales that commit the company to

7 supplying it beyond the dependable energy criteria.

8                And we do not -- and we do not -- we do

9 not plan these sales.  They occur on an opportunity

10 basis.  So you end up having opportunity sales that --

11 that end up being firm because we make -- we -- we

12 make the commitment based upon having the opportunity

13 based on the water supply.

14                And if we had ten (10) years a row in

15 of drought, we wouldn't make those sales.  And so they

16 -- they are -- they have -- they are not planned.

17 They are opportunities.  They come -- they come across

18 as opposed to a dependable sale which is -- we can --

19 we can plan on having the energy supply there because,

20 under all water conditions, we have resources to serve

21 them.

22                So I -- I -- but -- but the point of

23 the thing is that they -- having made that commitment,

24 they are firm.  We -- we have now committed the

25 resources of the Company.  We -- we've taken on some
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1 financial risk associated with them, so we -- they are

2 firm but they are not plant.  They are opportunity

3 sales.

4                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.  Thank

5 you.  Thank you for those fairly detailed

6 explanations.  I -- I was just trying to focus -- you

7 know, we had this discussion in 2006.  We're having it

8 again.  In 'f' there was a discussion in -- in this

9 evidence as to how much of the domestic load usually

10 requires as far as percentage of the hydraulic plant.

11 That's part of our evidence again this year as to

12 what's available for domestic markets, and what's

13 available for export markets.

14                Is that still part of the evidence

15 today, sir?

16

17                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

18

19                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   We -- Manitoba

20 Hydro doesn't agree with 'f'.  It is -- Manitoba Hydro

21 not only has to plan for the energy requirements of

22 the system but we also have to man -- plan for the

23 capacity requirements, which is the Manitoba load plus

24 a reserve obligation.  And as a result we -- we have

25 more capacity available than we actually need because
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1 we have to prepare for -- we have to have a -- we have

2 to meet our reserve obligation.

3                So this conclusion of 60 to 65 percent,

4 and thirty-five (35) to forty (40), I don't know where

5 that comes from.  We -- we don't agree with that.

6                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   But do you agree

7 with my point, that obviously was something that was

8 discussed back in '06 and this was a finding --

9 whether you agree with it or not, it was discussed and

10 there was finding that was made, correct?

11                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   Yes, I don't deny

12 that this was written but I -- you -- I -- I thought

13 you were asking me whether I agreed with these

14 conclusions, and I'm telling you that I don't agree --

15 agree with conclusion 'f'.

16                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.  But

17 you're not denying that it was not discussed.  You're

18 just saying you disagree with the conclusion.

19                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   Right.  I -- I

20 disagree with the conclusion because it implies that

21 we over billed capacity in order to take advantage of

22 the export market, and that's not correct.

23                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.  So let me

24 --

25                MS. ODETTE FERNANDES:   Mr. Hacault, I



      DIGI-TRAN INC. 1-800-663-4915 or 1-403-276-7611
      Serving Clients Throughout Canada

255

1 don't know if it would assist but I believe at some

2 point on the record of these proceedings we did file

3 correspondence that Manitoba Hydro submitted to the

4 Board following the issuance of this order where it

5 highlighted and went through what I believe were some

6 potential inaccuracies in the Board order.  So if I

7 can find the reference, I can provide that to you if

8 that assists you in any way.

9

10 CONTINUED BY MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:

11                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   The focus of my

12 questioning, members of the Board and members of the

13 Hydro panel, and I'll have to move onto one (1) very

14 short sub -- subject before I get the big hammer from

15 the guy be -- see, I can feel the vibes -- was to try

16 and drill down, and unfortunately with the time frames

17 we can't do that fully, but as to all the issues that

18 were discussed and considered in '06, and Hydro may

19 disagree with some of those findings, but I wanted to

20 drill down to what was discussed, what was canvassed

21 in '06, and whether or not -- and I appreciate Hydro

22 doesn't -- doesn't always agree, we don't always agree

23 with the findings of the Board, but the material issue

24 was whether or not it was discussed and canvassed.

25                MS. KELLY DERKSEN:   And -- and I'd add
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1 to that, you prefaced this initially by saying you're

2 trying to get a sense of what's changed between then

3 and now.  And for much of this, we don't even agree

4 with -- with what occurred back then let -- let alone

5 trying to impose that now.  So that makes -- adds an

6 additional level of complexity for us also.

7                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   The next one

8 that was on here, it was a Board conclusion that -- in

9 'g', and I'll just go to one example and I think

10 that's all I'm going to have time for:

11                   "Hence the amount of capacity over

12                   billed, that is capacity provided

13                   over dependable flow, will always be

14                   available for exports, those being

15                   primarily opportunity sales."

16                And I'd like if we could bring on the

17 screen what I distributed yesterday, which was

18 Manitoba Hydro Exhibit 11, and MIPUG Exhibit 7 with

19 the transcript references and mark that as the next

20 exhibit, Exhibit 24.

21

22 --- EXHIBIT NO. MIPUG-24:  Manitoba Hydro Exhibit 11

23                             and MIPUG Exhibit 7 with

24                             the transcript references.

25



      DIGI-TRAN INC. 1-800-663-4915 or 1-403-276-7611
      Serving Clients Throughout Canada

257

1                MR. KURT SIMONSEN:   Correct.

2

3 CONTINUED BY MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:

4                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Firstly,

5 Manitoba Hydro Exhibit 11, this was -- a discussion

6 occurred in the prior hearing with respect to choices

7 that are being made by Hydro in its planning with

8 respect to various generating stations.  And this

9 particular one (1) was with respect to Conawapa,

10 correct?

11

12                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

13

14                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   This undertaking

15 just indicates what the cost of a five (5) unit and a

16 ten (10) unit Conawapa, it doesn't indicate that

17 Manitoba Hydro ever seriously considered building a

18 five (5) unit Conawapa.

19                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   And -- and if we

20 -- the same type of question was asked with respect to

21 Keeyask in PUB Request 29, but there was no answer

22 provided.  But I'd like to go to MIPUG 7, cause I only

23 have a couple minutes.  It's the next number.

24                This is restating Manitoba Hydro

25 Exhibit 11, which we just looked at and comparing the
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1 five (5) unit option for Conawapa versus the ten (10)

2 unit option for Conawapa.  And this was part of the

3 types of discussions which were occurring in 2006.

4                Can we agree on that?  I've given you

5 transcripts where it's discussed.

6                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   Yes.

7                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   And the

8 discussion that occurred was comparing the incremental

9 cost, which would have been occurred at that time for

10 Conawapa, between a five (5) unit generating station

11 and a ten (10) unit generation station, being a 25

12 percent increase in cost between those two (2)

13 different options, correct?

14                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   This -- this table

15 indicates there's a 25 percent difference in capital

16 cost.  It doesn't look at the difference between

17 development cost, which is a much more complicated

18 calculation.  And that's the kind of analysis you

19 would get if you did something like the quilt.

20                This is just -- this is just capital

21 cost.  It doesn't look at the other costs associated

22 with serving load over the life of the station.  So

23 this is -- this is not -- this doesn't tell the whole

24 story, Mr. Hacault.  It's -- it -- yeah.

25                What you're saying here is you get --
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1 you build a bigger station you're going to spend more

2 money.  The question is, what is the value of that

3 spend and what is -- what -- what are the benefits

4 associated with it.

5                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   The point -- and

6 I don't -- it's part of the evidence, because the

7 transcript extracts -- I mean, there is Mr. Surminski

8 --

9                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   M-hm.

10                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   And who -- what

11 was his position, just for the record?

12                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   He worked in our

13 system planning department.

14                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.  And he

15 indicated at page 583 of what we've provided that --

16 in response to a question by Mr. Peters at line 22

17 that the five (5) unit and ten (10) unit options were

18 considered in the resource plan.

19                Do you see that answer?

20                So I'm not going to go through all of

21 it, but the discussion that's happening in this

22 transcript and the type of evidence that was in front

23 of this Board in 2006 talked about Hydro's options

24 when developing generation, correct?

25                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   Yes.
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1                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   And if we go

2 back to MIPUG 7 --

3                MR. KURT SIMONSEN:   Mr. Hacault, I

4 assume you're rounding this up, are you?  Thank you.

5

6 CONTINUED BY MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:

7                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   A 25 percent

8 increase in capital costs, being mindful of your

9 comments, only increased the dependable energy by 2.7

10 percent.  Agreed?

11                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   Yes, but --

12                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   This is Hydro's

13 numbers?

14                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   Yeah, that --

15 that's true.  But it also only gave us 50 percent of

16 the capacity.  And we not only have to serve the load,

17 provide the energy, we have a capacity obligation as

18 well.  And so you have to look at both planning

19 criteria, not just the dependable energy criteria.

20 And -- and they tend to follow each other very

21 closely.

22                And if you built a five (5) unit

23 Conawapa and you got the dependable energy, you would

24 be short on capacity, you would have to build

25 capacity.  So that's why you have to look at the total
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1 cost of the development sequence and not just look at

2 -- at -- and do a simple analysis like this.

3                This is not a -- a proper evaluation of

4 what is the best expansion plan for the Manitoba Hydro

5 system.  It doesn't tell you all the information you

6 need.  It ignores the benefit that's associated with

7 additional export revenue.  It doesn't -- it ignores

8 the cost savings from avoiding thermal and imports.

9 And it avoids the additional capacity class that would

10 have to be incurred to meet the capacity requirement

11 of the system over the long-run.

12                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   With that, I've

13 got the hook.  Thank you very, very much for --

14                MR. DAVID CORMIE:   Thank you.

15                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:  -- trying your

16 best to give me concise answers.  I know it's

17 difficult.  And with that, the Board may have some

18 cleanup questions.  I know...

19                THE CHAIRPERSON:   No.  We're going to

20 have to call it a wrap.  Dr. Grant has a previous

21 commitment.  So we will end today and reconvene at

22 0900 tomorrow.  Thank you, everybody.

23

24 --- Upon adjourning at 5:16 p.m.

25
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